**REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS**

Selection of Consultants

**for**

Design Supervision and Management (DSM) Consulting Services

**LOI No.: 46.02.0000.321.07.001.22-884**

**Client: Local Government Engineering Department (LGED) Local Government Division, Ministry of Local Government, Rural Development and Cooperatives**

**Country:** Bangladesh

**JICA Loan No.:** BD-P120

**Project:** Southern Chattogram Regional Development Project (SCRDP)



**Table of Contents**

### PART 1 – Selection Procedures

Section 1. Quality and Cost-Based Selection (QCBS)…………….……….……. SP-1

Instructions to Consultants………………………………..……….......ITC-1

Section II. Data Sheet....................................................................................DS(B)-1

Section III. Technical Proposal Forms ............................................................... TPF-1

Section IV. Financial Proposal Forms ................................................................ FPF-1

Section V. Eligible Source Countries of Japanese ODA Loans .........................ESC-1

### PART 2. Terms of Reference

Section VI. Terms of Reference ........................................................................ TOR-1

### PART 3. Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms

Option A: Time-Based Contract

Section VII. Form of Contract .......................................................................FOC(A)-1

Section VIII. General Conditions of Contract ................................................ GCC(A)-1

Section IX. Special Conditions of Contract .................................................. SCC(A)-1 Section X. Appendices ............................................................................... APP(A)-1

**PART 1 – SELECTION PROCEDURE**

**Quality- and Cost-Based Selection (QCBS)**

**Table of Clauses**

ITC

1. General Provisions 3
   1. Definitions 3
   2. Introduction 5
      1. Scope of Proposal 5
      2. Interpretation 6
      3. Source of Funds 6
      4. Method of Selection 6
      5. Local Conditions 6
      6. Project Data and Reports 7
   3. Conflict of Interest 7
      1. Impartiality 7
      2. Conflict of Interest 7
   4. Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices 8
   5. Eligibility 10
2. Preparation of Proposals 10
3. Preparation of Proposals 10
   1. Completeness of RFP 10
   2. Information to be furnished 11
   3. Cost of Proposals 11
   4. Language of Proposals 11
4. Proposal Validity Period 11
   1. Validity Period 11
   2. Extension of Validity Period 11
   3. Substitution of Key Experts at Validity Extension 12
   4. Sub-Consulting 12
   5. Delayed Contract Signing 12
5. Clarification and Amendments of RFP 12
   1. Clarification of RFP 12
   2. Pre-Proposal Conference 13
   3. Amendment of RFP 13
6. Preparation of Proposals – Specific Considerations 13
7. Technical Proposal Format and Content 14
8. Financial Proposal Format and Content 18
   1. Duties, Taxes and Levies 20
   2. Currency of Proposal and Payment 21
9. Submission, Opening and Evaluation of Proposals 21
10. Submission of Proposals 21
    1. Format and Signing of Proposals 22
    2. Sealing and Marking of Proposals 22
    3. Proposal Submission Deadline and Late Proposals 23
    4. Substitutions and Modifications 23
11. Opening of Proposals 24

14 Proposal Evaluation 26

* 1. Technical Proposals 26
  2. Financial Proposals 26

1. Negotiations and Award 28
2. Negotiations 28
   1. Availability of Key Experts 29
   2. Technical Negotiations 29
   3. Financial Negotiations 29
3. Conclusion of the Negotiations 30
4. Signing of Contract 30
5. Notification to Unsuccessful Consultants and Debriefing 30
6. Publication 30
7. Confidentiality 31

**Instructions to Consultants**

1. **General Provisions**
   1. **Definitions** 1.1 The following words and expressions shall have the

meanings hereby assigned to them.

1. “Affiliate(s)” means an individual or a firm that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with the Consultant.
2. “Applicable Guidelines” means the Guidelines for the Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans**, specified in the Data Sheet (DS)**, governing the selection and Contract award process as set forth in this RFP.
3. “Borrower” means the Government, Government agency or other entity that signs the Loan Agreement with JICA.
4. “Client” means the entity **as specified in the DS 2.1**, that signs the Contract for the Services with the selected Consultant.
5. “Consultant” means any firm or a JV that may provide or provides the Services to the Client under the Contract.
6. “Contract” means a legally binding written agreement signed between the Client and the Consultant and includes all the attached documents listed in paragraph 1 of the Form of Contract.
7. “Data Sheet” or “DS” (Section II of the RFP) means an integral part of the RFP that is used to reflect specific country and assignment conditions to supplement, or amend the provisions of the ITC.
8. “day” means calendar day.
9. “Experts” means, collectively, Key Experts, Non-Key Experts, or any other professional personnel of the Consultant, Subconsultant or JV member(s).
10. “firm” means a private entity, a state-owned enterprise or institution.
11. “Government” means the government of the Client’s

country.

1. “Instructions to Consultants” or “ITC” (this Section I of the RFP) means an integral part of the RFP that provides the shortlisted Consultants with all information needed to prepare and submit their Proposals.
2. “JICA” means the Japan International Cooperation Agency.
3. “Joint Venture” or “JV” means any combination of two or more firms in the form of a joint venture, consortium, association or other unincorporated grouping under an existing agreement or with the intention to enter into such an agreement supported by a formal letter of intent.
4. “Key Expert(s)” means an individual professional whose skills, qualifications, knowledge and experience are critical to the performance of the Services under the Contract and whose Curricula Vitae (CV) is taken into account in the technical evaluation of the Consultant’s Proposal.
5. “LOI” means the Letter of Invitation which is sent by the Client to the shortlisted Consultants, attaching the RFP.
6. “Non-Key Expert(s)” means an individual professional provided by the Consultant or its Subconsultant and who is assigned to perform the Services or any part thereof under the Contract and whose CVs are not evaluated individually.
7. “ODA” means Official Development Assistance.
8. “Proposal” means the Technical Proposal or the Financial Proposal of the Consultant, or both, as appropriate.
9. “Provisional Sum” means an amount of money allocated in the Contract to allow for the cost of any future service or expense, which may be needed during the course of the assignment. Provisional Sum may be allocated or designated under the Specified Provisional Sum and/or Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance, as appropriate.
10. “Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance” means

the amount is allocated in the contract to cover future additional costs which may arise due to (i) increased quantity (such as a requirement for additional man- months or expenditures beyond the quantities already allocated in the Contract) and/or (ii) price adjustments (if provided under the Contract), and/or (iii) any other even which entitles the Consultant to additional payment.

(v) “QCBS” means Quality- and Cost-Based Selection.

(w) “RFP” means this Request for Proposals to be prepared by the Client for the selection of Consultants, based on the SRFP.

1. “Services” means the work to be performed by the Consultant pursuant to the Contract.
2. “Specified Provisional Sum” means the estimated cost of any such service or expense which shall be designated usually as a sum, in the summary of the total cost, with a brief description of such service or expense, as the case may be.
3. “SRFP” means the Standard Request for Proposals. (aa) “Subconsultant(s)” means a firm or an individual to

whom/which the Consultant intends to subcontract any part of the Services while remaining responsible to the Client during the performance of the Contract.

(bb) “Terms of Reference” or “TOR” (Section VI of the RFP) means an integral part of the RFP that describes the objectives, scope of services, activities and tasks to be performed and their timing, the relevant background information, respective responsibilities of the Client and the Consultant, the required experience and qualifications of the Key Experts, the expected results and deliverables of the assignment including any reporting and submission requirements.

### Introduction

### Scope of Proposal

2.1 In connection with the LOI **specified in the DS**, the Client as **specified in the DS** located in the country, as **specified in the DS**, issues this RFP for the assignment of consultancy

services as specified in Section VI, Terms of Reference.

The name of the Project and the name of the assignment are **specified in the DS.**

* + 1. **Interpretation** 2.2 Throughout this RFP:
       1. the term “in writing” means communicated in written form and delivered against receipt; and
       2. except where the context requires otherwise, words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular.

### Source of Funds

### Method of Selection

### Local Conditions

* 1. The Borrower **specified in the DS** has received or has applied for a Japanese ODA Loan from JICA in the amount and with the signed date of the Loan Agreement **specified in the DS** towards the cost of the Project **specified in the DS**. The Borrower intends to apply a portion of the proceeds of the Loan to payments under the Contract for which this RFP is issued.

Disbursement of a Japanese ODA Loan by JICA will be subject, in all respects, to the terms and conditions of the Loan Agreement, including the disbursement procedures and the applicable Guidelines for Employment of the Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans **specified in DS 1.1(b)**. No party other than the Borrower shall derive any rights from the Loan Agreement or have any claim to loan proceeds.

The above Loan Agreement will cover only a part of the Project cost. As for the remaining portion, the Borrower, the Executing Agency and the Client will take appropriate measures for finance through other sources **as specified in the DS.**

* 1. The Client will select the Consultant from the shortlisted Consultants, in accordance with the QCBS method of selection.
  2. The shortlisted Consultants are invited to submit a Technical Proposal and a Financial Proposal, for consulting services required for the assignment **named in DS 2.1**. The Proposal will be the basis for contract negotiations and ultimately for a signed Contract with the selected Consultant.
  3. The Consultant shall familiarize themselves with the local conditions relevant to the Services and take them into account in preparing their Proposal, including attending a

### Project Data and Reports

### Conflict of Interest

pre-proposal conference if one is arranged under ITC 8.2.

* 1. The inputs, relevant project data, and reports **as specified in the DS** are provided with this RFP at no cost for the preparation of the Consultant’s Proposal.
     1. **Impartiality** 3.1 The Consultant is required to provide professional,

objective, and impartial advice, at all times holding the Client’s interests paramount, strictly avoiding conflicts with other assignments or its own corporate interests, and acting without any consideration for future work.

### Conflict of Interest

* 1. The Consultant has an obligation to disclose to the Client any situation of actual or potential conflict that impacts its capacity to serve the best interest of its Client. Failure to disclose such situations may lead to the disqualification of the Consultant or the termination of its Contract.

Without limitation on the generality of the foregoing the Consultant including Subconsultants shall not be hired under the circumstances set forth below:

* + 1. Conflict between consulting activities and procurement of goods or non-consulting services:

A Consultant that has been engaged to provide goods or non-consulting services for a project, or any of its Affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing consulting services resulting from or directly related to those goods or non-consulting services. Conversely, a Consultant hired to provide consulting services for the preparation or implementation of a project, or any of its Affiliates, shall be disqualified from subsequently providing goods or non- consulting services resulting from or directly related to the consulting services for such preparation or implementation.

* + 1. Conflict among consulting assignments:

Neither a Consultant nor any of its Affiliates shall be hired for any assignment that, by its nature, may be in conflict with another assignment of the Consultant.

* + 1. Relationship with Borrower’s staff:

A Consultant that has a close business relationship with a professional personnel of the Borrower (or the Project Executing Agency, or the Client) who are

### Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices

directly or indirectly involved in any part of:

1. preparation of the TOR for the assignment;
2. selection process for the assignment; or
3. supervision of the Contract resulting from the selection process;

shall be disqualified.

* + 1. One Bid per Bidder:

Based on the “One Bid per Bidder” principle, which is to ensure fair competition, a firm, and any Affiliates shall not be allowed to submit more than one Proposal, either individually as a single firm or as a member of a JV. A firm (including its Affiliate), if acting in the capacity of a Subconsultant in one Proposal, may participate in other Proposals, only in that capacity.

* + 1. Any other form of conflict of interest other than (a) through (d) of this ITC 3.2.
  1. It is JICA’s policy to require that the Consultants, as well as the Borrowers, the Project Executing Agencies and the Clients under contracts funded with Japanese ODA Loans and other Japanese ODA, to observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts. In pursuance of this policy, JICA:
     1. will reject the result of evaluation of Proposals if it determines that the Consultant evaluated as the highest- ranked has engaged in any corrupt or fraudulent practice in competing for the contract in question.
     2. will recognize a Consultant as ineligible, for a period determined by JICA, to be awarded a contract funded with Japanese ODA Loans if it at any time determines that the Consultant has engaged in any corrupt or fraudulent practice in competing for, or in executing, another contract funded with Japanese ODA Loans or other Japanese ODA. The list of ineligible firms and individuals is available at the electronic address **specified in the DS**.
     3. will recognize a Consultant as ineligible to be awarded a contract funded with Japanese ODA Loans if the Consultant or Subconsultant, who has a direct contract with the Consultant, is debarred under the cross debarment decisions by the Multilateral Development Banks. Such period of ineligibility shall not exceed

three (3) years from (and including) the date on which the cross debarment is imposed.

“Cross debarment decisions by the Multilateral Development Banks” is a corporate sanction in accordance with the agreement among the African Development Bank Group, Asian Development Bank, European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, Inter-American Development Bank Group and the World Bank Group signed on 9 April, 2010 (as amended from time to time). JICA will recognize the World Bank Group’s debarment of which period exceeds one year, imposed after 19 July, 2010, the date on which the World Bank Group started operating cross debarment, as “cross debarment decisions by the Multilateral Development Banks.” The list of debarred firms and individuals is available at the electronic address **specified in the DS**.

JICA will recognize a Consultant as ineligible to be awarded a contract funded with Japanese ODA Loans if the Consultant is debarred by the World Bank Group for the period starting from the date of issuance of this Request for Proposals up to the signing of the contract, unless (i) such debarment period does not exceed one year, or (ii) three (3) years have passed since such debarment decision.

If it is revealed that the Consultant was ineligible to be awarded a contract according to above, JICA will, in principle, impose sanctions against the Consultant.

If it is revealed that the Subconsultant, who has a direct contract with the Consultant, was debarred by the World Bank Group on the sub-contract date, JICA will in principle require the Borrower to have the Consultant cancel the sub-contract immediately, unless (i) such debarment period does not exceed one year, or (ii) three

(3) years have passed since such debarment decision. If the Consultant refuses, JICA will require the Borrower to declare invalidity or cancellation of the contract and demand the refund of the relevant proceeds of the loan or any other remedies on the grounds of contractual violation.

* 1. If the Client determines, based on reasonable evidence, that the Consultant has engaged in any corrupt and fraudulent practice, the Client may disqualify such Consultant after

notifying the grounds of such disqualification.

* 1. Furthermore, the Consultant shall be aware of the provision stated in Clause 1.10 of the General Conditions of Contract.
  2. **Eligibility** 5.1 The Consultant may be a single firm or a JV. In the case of a

JV:

1. all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms,
2. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the selection process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution, and
3. Proposal submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the JV Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a formal letter of intent to enter into a JV in the event of a successful Proposal shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Proposal. The JV Agreement or a formal letter of intent, as the case may be, shall indicate at least the portion of the assignment to be executed by each member.
   1. The Consultant shall meet the requirements as to eligibility of the Consultants as specified in Section V, Eligible Source Countries of Japanese ODA Loans.
   2. The Consultant that has been determined to be ineligible by JICA in accordance with ITC 4.1 above, shall not be eligible to be awarded a contract.
   3. The Consultant shall provide such evidence of its continued eligibility satisfactory to the Client, as the Client shall reasonably request.

### Preparation of Proposals

### Completeness of RFP

1. **Preparation of Proposals**
   1. Unless obtained directly from the Client, the Client is not responsible for the completeness of the RFP, responses to requests for clarification, the minutes of the pre-proposal conference (if any), or addenda to the RFP in accordance

### Information to be furnished

### Cost of Proposals

### Language of Proposals

### Proposal Validity Period

### Validity Period

### Extension of Validity Period

with ITC 8.3. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Client shall prevail.

* 1. The Consultant is expected to examine all instructions, forms, and terms in the RFP in detail and to furnish with its Proposal all information and documentation as is required by the RFP. The information or documentation shall be complete, accurate, current, and verifiable.
  2. The Consultant shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Proposal and contract negotiation. The Client is not bound to accept any proposal, and reserves the right to annul the selection process at any time prior to Contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to the Consultant.
  3. The Proposal, as well as all related correspondence exchanged by the Consultant and the Client, shall be written in the language **specified in the DS**.
  4. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Proposal may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in the language of Proposal, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Proposal, such translation shall govern.
  5. The Consultant’s Proposal must remain valid for a period

**specified in the DS** after the Proposal submission deadline.

* 1. During this period, the Consultant shall maintain its original Proposal without any change, including the availability of the Key Experts, the proposed rates and the total price.
  2. If it is established that any Key Expert nominated in the Consultant's Proposal was not scheduled at the time of Proposal submission to be available or was named in the Proposal without confirmation of his/her availability, such Proposal shall be disqualified and rejected from further evaluation.
  3. The Client will make its best effort to complete negotiations within this period. However, should the need arise, the Client may request, in writing, all Consultants to extend the validity period of their Proposals. Consultants who agree to such extension shall confirm that they maintain the availability of the Key Experts named in the Proposal subject to the

### Substitution of Key Experts at Validity Extension

### Sub-Consulting

### Delayed Contract Signing

### Clarification and Amendments of RFP

### Clarification of RFP

provisions under ITC 7.6.

* 1. The Consultants who do not agree have the right to refuse to extend the validity of their proposals in which case their Proposals will not be further evaluated.
  2. If any of the Key Experts becomes unavailable for the extended validity period, the Consultant shall provide a written adequate justification and evidence satisfactory to the Client together with the substitution request. In such case, a replacement Key Expert shall have equal or better qualifications and experience than those of the originally proposed Key Expert. The technical evaluation score, however, will remain to be based on the evaluation of the CV of the original Key Expert.
  3. If the Consultant fails to provide a replacement Key Expert with equal or better qualifications, such Proposal will be rejected.
  4. The Consultant shall not propose Subconsultants for the whole of the Services.
  5. If the contract signing is delayed by a period exceeding fifty- six (56) days beyond the expiry of the initial period of proposal validity, the amounts payable under the Contract shall be determined as follows:
     1. In the case of fixed price contracts, the amounts payable under the Contract shall be the price of the Financial Proposal adjusted by the factor **specified in the DS**.
     2. In the case of adjustable price contracts, no adjustment shall be made.

In any case, evaluation shall be based on the price of the Financial Proposal without taking into consideration the applicable correction from those indicated above.

* 1. The Consultant requiring any clarification of the RFP shall contact the Client in writing at the Client’s address **specified in the DS** or raise its enquiries during the pre-proposal conference if provided for in accordance with ITC 8.2. The Client will respond in writing to any request for clarification, at least fourteen (14) days before the deadline for submission of Proposal provided that such request is received no later

### Pre-Proposal Conference

### Amendment of RFP

### Preparation of Proposals –

than twenty-one (21) days prior to that deadline. The Client shall forward copies of its response to all shortlisted Consultants, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If so **specified in the DS**, the Client shall also promptly publish its response on the Client’s web page **identified in the DS**. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the RFP, the Client shall amend the RFP following the procedure under ITC 8.3.

* 1. If so **specified in the DS**, the Consultant’s designated representative is invited to attend a pre-proposal conference. The purpose of the conference will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage. Attending the pre-proposal conference is at the Consultants’ expense.

Minutes of the pre-proposal conference, if applicable, including the text of the questions asked by the Consultant, without identifying the source, and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the conference, will be transmitted promptly to all shortlisted Consultants. Any modification to the RFP that may become necessary as a result of the pre-proposal conference shall be made by the Client exclusively through the issue of an addendum pursuant to ITC 8.3 and not through the minutes of the pre-proposal conference. Nonattendance at the pre-proposal conference will not be a cause for disqualification of a Consultant.

* 1. At any time prior to the Proposal submission deadline, the Client may amend the RFP by issuing an addendum in writing in sufficient time before the submission of Proposals. The addendum shall be sent to all shortlisted Consultants and will be binding on them. The Consultants shall acknowledge receipt of all amendments. To give the Consultants reasonable time in which to take an amendment into account in their Proposals the Client may, if the amendment is substantial, extend the Proposal submission deadline.
  2. The Consultant may submit a modified Proposal substituting the already submitted Proposal or submit a modification to any part of the already submitted Proposal, in accordance with ITC 12.8 at any time prior to the Proposal submission deadline. No modifications to the Technical or Financial Proposal shall be accepted after the Proposal submission deadline except as permitted under ITC 7.6.

9.1 While preparing the Proposal, the Consultant must give

### Specific Considerations

### Technical Proposal Format and Content

particular attention to the following:

1. For the purpose of submitting a Proposal, a shortlisted Consultant may enhance its expertise for the assignment either by:
   1. associating with other firms or individuals as Subconsultants, in which case such other firms or individuals shall not be liable for the Contract, and/or
   2. forming a JV with other firms which substantially perform the Services and/or have experience contributing to the enhancement of the expertise of the JV, in which case the shortlisted Consultant shall be the lead member, shall execute a major portion of the assignment, and have the authority to conduct all businesses for and on behalf of any and all of its members. Each member of the JV are liable under the Contract as provided in ITC 5.1(a).
2. If the Consultant has been shortlisted through an Expression of Interest, any change in the structure or formation of the Consultant including Subconsultants named in the application in the Expression of Interest after being invited to submit a Proposal shall be subject to the written approval of the Client prior to the Proposal submission deadline. Any such change shall be submitted to the Client not later than twenty-one (21) days before the Proposal submission deadline.
   1. The Technical Proposal shall comprise the following:
      1. completed Technical Proposal Forms, in accordance with ITC 10.2;
      2. Power of Attorney, authorizing the signatory of the Proposal to commit the Consultant, in accordance with ITC 12.4;
      3. copy of the JV Agreement, or a formal letter of intent to enter into a JV in the case of a Proposal submitted by a JV in accordance with ITC 5.1; and
      4. any other document **required in the DS**.
3. **Contents** 10.2 The Technical Proposal shall provide the information

requested in subparagraphs (a) through (h) below, using the forms provided in Section III, Technical Proposal Forms. The forms shall be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.

* 1. Form TECH-1:

This form entitled “Technical Proposal Submission Form”, once completed, shall be the Technical Proposal Submission Letter.

* 1. Form TECH-2:

A brief description of the Consultant’s organization and an outline of recent experience of the Consultant and, in the case of a JV, for each member, on assignments of a similar nature are required in Form TECH-2.

For each assignment, the outline shall indicate the names of all JV members (in the case of a JV), Subconsultants who participated, duration of the assignment, contract amount, and the Consultant’s involvement. Information shall be provided only for those assignments for which the Consultant was legally contracted individually as a single firm or, as a lead firm or one of the members of a JV. Assignments completed by individual Experts working privately or through other consulting firms cannot be claimed as the experience of the Consultant, or that of the JV members, but can be claimed by the Experts themselves in their CVs. The experience of affiliated entities (such as the parent company(ies), group company(ies), subsidiary(ies) or other affiliate(s)) shall not be included. The Consultant shall be prepared to substantiate the experience claimed if so requested by the Client.

* 1. Form TECH-3:

Comments and suggestions on the TOR including workable suggestions that could improve the quality/effectiveness of the assignment; and on requirements for counterpart staff and facilities including: administrative support, office space, local transportation, equipment, data, etc. to be provided by the Client in Form TECH-3.

Comments and suggestions on the TOR and on requirements for counterpart staff and facilities will be evaluated as part of the Technical Proposal and applicable amounts will be included in the Financial

Proposal.

* 1. Forms TECH-4 & TECH-8:

A description of the approach, methodology and work plan for performing the assignment.

Guidance on the content of this section of the Technical Proposals is provided in Form TECH-4. The work plan shall be consistent with the Work Schedule as indicated in Form TECH-8, which will show in the form of a bar chart the timing proposed for each activity.

* 1. Form TECH-5:

The list of the proposed team by area of expertise, the position that would be assigned to each team member, their tasks and a summary of essential CV information in Form TECH-5, duly completed considering the following:

* + 1. The Consultants shall not propose alternative Key Experts. Only one CV shall be submitted for each Key Expert position except as permitted under sub-paragraph (ii) below. Failure to comply with this requirement will make the Proposal non-responsive.
    2. The Consultant may, where appropriate, propose two or more Key Experts to act jointly for one Key Expert position.
  1. Form TECH-6:

CVs of the Key Experts signed by the Key Experts themselves or by the authorized representative submitting Form TECH-6. In case of CVs signed by the authorized representative, should the firm be ranked first, copies of the same CVs signed by the Key Experts must be submitted to the Client prior to commencement of contract negotiations.

* 1. Form TECH-7:

Estimates (man-months) of the Experts needed to carry out the assignment in Form TECH-7. The man-months input shall be indicated separately for home work and field work.

* 1. Form TECH-9:

The Acknowledgement of Compliance with the Guidelines for Employment of Consultants as Form TECH-9. The Consultant’s authorized representative shall sign and date this Form on behalf of the Consultant.

10.3 The Technical Proposal shall not include any financial information. A Technical Proposal containing material financial information shall be declared non-responsive.

1. **Volume** 10.4 The contents of the Technical Proposal and the recommended

number of pages are indicated in the table below. A page is considered to be one printed side of A4 (210mm × 297mm). If other sizes of paper are used, the number of pages is determined on a pro-rata basis (e.g.: one (1) A3 page is equivalent to two (2) A4 pages.). Excessively voluminous Technical Proposals at the discretion of the Client may not be evaluated.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Technical Proposal Form** | | **No. of Pages** |
| 1. | Consultant’s Organization and  Experience |  |
| 1. **Form TECH-2A**   Consultant’s Organization   1. **Form TECH-2B**   Consultant’s Experience | Two (2) pages  for each entity comprising the Consultant. |
| Twenty (20) pages |
| 2. | **Form TECH-3A**  Comments and Suggestions on Terms of Reference | No page limits.  but shall be concise and to the point. |
| 3. | **Form TECH-3B**  Comments and Suggestions on Counterpart Staff and Facilities | Two (2) pages. |
| 4. | **Form TECH-4**  Description of Approach, Methodology and Work Plan for Performing the Assignment | Fifty (50) pages inclusive of charts and diagrams. |
| 5. | **Form TECH-5**  Team Composition, Task Assignments and Summary of CV Information | As required for information requested. |
| 6. | **Form TECH-6** Curriculum Vitae (CV) for Proposed Key Experts | Five (5) pages for each  Key Expert’s CV. |
| 7. | **Form TECH-7**  Expert Schedule | As required for information requested. |
| 8. | **Form TECH-8**  Work Schedule | As required for information requested. |
| 9. | **Form TECH-9**  Acknowledgement of Compliance with the Guidelines for Employment of Consultants | As required for information requested. |

### Financial Proposal Format and Content

* 1. The Financial Proposal shall comprise the following which shall be prepared using the Forms provided in Section IV, Financial Proposal Forms to be completed as described in subparagraphs (a) through (c) below. The forms shall be

completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested. The minimum number of man-months required to carry out the Services is **indicated in the DS** for information.

* + 1. The Financial Poposal shall list all costs associated with the assignment, including
       1. remuneration for Key Experts and Non-Key Experts.
       2. reimbursable expenses **indicated in the DS**.
    2. The Financial Proposal requires completion of the following forms in Section IV, Financial Proposal Forms.
       1. Form FIN-1:

This form entitled “Financial Proposal Submission Form”, once completed, shall be the Financial Proposal Submission Letter.

* + - 1. Form FIN-2:

This form entitled “Summary of Costs” shall summarize the proposed cost(s) by currency(ies). It shall list all costs associated with the assignment, including remuneration for Experts and reimbursable expenses **indicated in DS 11.1(a)(ii)**. The total amounts of remuneration and reimbursable expenses in Form FIN-2 shall be consistent with those amounts in Forms FIN-3 and FIN-4.

The amounts and currencies of the Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance and the Specified Provisional Sums, if any included in the FIN-2, shall be **as specified in the DS**. The Consultant shall be aware of the provisions stated in Sub- Clause 2.6.4 of the Conditions of Contract.

* + - 1. Form FIN-3:

This form entitled “Remuneration” shall show the details of remuneration.

* + - 1. Form FIN-4:

This form entitled “Reimbursable Expenses” shall show the details of reimbursable expenses**.**

* + - 1. Form FIN-5:

This Form entitled “Table of Adjustment Data”,

### Duties, Taxes and Levies

shall show the indices and/or coefficients to be applied for the price adjustment formulae.

**Unless otherwise specified in the DS**, the rates and prices quoted by the Consultant are subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract in accordance with the provisions of the Conditions of Contract. In such a case, the Consultant shall furnish the indices and/or coefficients for the price adjustment formulae in the Table of Adjustment Data and the Client may require the Consultant to justify its proposed indices and/or coefficients.

* + 1. All activities and items described in the Technical Proposal must be priced. Any activities or items described in the Technical Proposal but not priced, shall be deemed to be included in the prices of other activities or items provided for in the Financial Proposal.
  1. All duties, Taxes and levies arising out of the Contract shall be considered and included in the Financial Proposal:
     1. **unless otherwise stated in the DS 11.2(c),** the Consultant (including all members of a Consultant JV), all Subconsultants, and all Experts shall be responsible for meeting all liabilities in respect of duties, taxes and levies arising out of the Contract, both in the Client’s country and abroad.
     2. General information on duties, taxes and levies in the

Client’s country is **provided in the DS**.

* + 1. The estimated amounts of all identifiable duties, taxes and levies in the Client’s country (local taxes) shall be indicated in the Financial Proposal as follows:
       1. Local Taxes to be exempted as “No Pay”

exemptions

No amount in respect of any local tax which is **indicated in the DS** as a “No Pay” exemption shall be included or indicated in the Financial Proposal.

* + - 1. Local Indirect Taxes exempted as “Pay & Reimburse” exemptions

The estimated amount of any local tax which is **indicated in the DS** as a “Pay & Reimburse” exemption shall:

### Currency of Proposal and Payment

* 1. be indicated under Non-competitive Components in Form FIN-2: Summary of Costs;
  2. be excluded from the evaluation of the Financial Proposal; and
  3. be included in the Contract Price.
     + 1. Local Indirect Taxes to be paid by the Client on behalf of the Consultant

The estimated amount of any local indirect tax which is **indicated in the DS** as paid by the Client on behalf of the Consultant shall:

* + - * 1. be indicated under Non-competitive Components in Form FIN-2: Summary of Costs;
        2. be excluded from the evaluation of the Financial Proposal; and
        3. not be included in the Contract Price.
      1. Local Indirect Taxes payable by the Consultant

The estimated amount of any local indirect tax which is not indicated in DS 11.2(a) as exempted or as to be paid by the Client on behalf of the Consultant shall:

* + - * 1. be indicated under Non-competitive Components in Form FIN-2: Summary of Costs;
        2. be excluded from the evaluation of the Financial Proposal; and
        3. be included in the Contract Price.
  1. The currency(ies) of the Financial Proposal shall be **as specified in the DS**.
  2. Payments under the Contract shall be made in the currency(ies) in which the Financial Proposal of the selected Consultant is expressed.

1. **Submission, Opening and Evaluation of Proposals**

### Submission of Proposals

* 1. The Consultant shall submit a signed and complete Proposal comprising the documents in accordance with ITC 10 and

### Format and Signing of Proposals

### Sealing and Marking of Proposals

ITC 11. The submission can be sent by mail or delivered by hand.

* 1. The Consultant shall prepare one original of the Technical Proposal and one original of the Financial Proposal as described in ITC 10 and ITC 11 respectively, and clearly mark them “TECHNICAL PROPOSAL - ORIGINAL” and “FINANCIAL PROPOSAL - ORIGINAL”, as appropriate.
  2. In addition, the Consultant shall submit copies of the Technical and Financial Proposals, in the number **specified in the DS** and clearly mark each of them “TECHNICAL PROPOSAL

- COPY”, “FINANCIAL PROPOSAL - COPY”, as appropriate.

In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.

* 1. The original of the Proposal shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Consultant. The authorization shall be in the form of a Power of Attorney included in the Technical Proposal. All pages of the Proposal where entries or amendments have been made shall be signed or initialed by the person signing the Proposal. Any interlineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the Proposal.

A Proposal submitted by a JV shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV accompanied by a Power of Attorney from each member of the JV giving that authorized representative the power to sign on their behalf and legally bind them all. Such power shall also be given by a person duly authorized to do so on behalf of each member evidenced by a Power of Attorney.

* 1. The Consultants shall clearly mark “CONFIDENTIAL” any information which they regard as confidential to their business. Such information may include proprietary information, trade secrets or commercial or financially sensitive information.
  2. The Consultant shall enclose:

1. in a sealed envelope, duly marked as “TECHNICAL PROPOSAL - ORIGINAL”, all documents comprising the Technical Proposal, as described in ITC 10;
2. in a sealed envelope, duly marked as “FINANCIAL

PROPOSAL - ORIGINAL”, all documents comprising the

### c. Proposal Submission Deadline and Late Proposals

### d. Substitutions and Modifications

Financial Proposal, as described in ITC 11;

1. in sealed envelopes, duly marked as “TECHNICAL PROPOSAL - COPY”, all required copies of the Technical Proposal, sequentially numbered; and
2. in sealed envelopes, duly marked as “FINANCIAL PROPOSAL - COPY”, all required copies of the Financial Proposal, sequentially numbered.

These envelopes (inner envelopes) containing the original and the copies shall then be enclosed in one single envelope (outer envelope).

The inner and outer envelopes shall be:

1. clearly marked with the name and address of the Consultant;
2. addressed to the Client in accordance with ITC 12.7; and
3. clearly marked with the specific identification of this selection process **specified in DS 2.1**.

The outer envelopes and the inner envelopes containing the Technical Proposal shall be clearly marked with a warning “NOT TO BE OPENED BEFORE THE TIME AND DATE FOR THE

OPENING OF TECHNICAL PROPOSAL”, in accordance with ITC 13.1.

The inner envelopes containing the Financial Proposal shall be clearly marked with a warning “NOT TO BE OPENED UNTIL ADVISED BY THE CLIENT”, in accordance with ITC 13.7.

If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the Client will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Proposal.

* 1. The Proposals must be submitted to the address(es) **indicated in the DS** and received by the Client no later than the date and the time **specified in the DS**, or any extension to this date in accordance with ITC 8.3.

Any proposal received by the Client after the deadline for submission of Proposals shall be declared late, rejected and returned unopened to the Consultant.

* 1. The Consultants may substitute, or modify their Proposal after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative. The corresponding

### Opening of Proposals

substitution or modification of the Proposal must accompany the respective written notice and shall include a copy of the authorization in accordance with ITC 12.4. All notice must be:

1. prepared and submitted in accordance with ITC 12.1 through ITC 12.7, and in addition, the respective outer envelopes shall be clearly marked “SUBSTITUTION,” “MODIFICATION;” and
2. received by the Client prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Proposal, in accordance with ITC 12.7.
   1. The Client shall open and read out in public, in accordance with ITC 13.4, all Technical Proposals received by the deadline, at the date, time and place **specified in the DS**, in the presence of designated representatives of the shortlisted Consultants who choose to attend. The Financial Proposals shall remain unopened, sealed and be held in the custody of the Client until they are opened in accordance with ITC 13.7.
   2. First, envelopes marked “SUBSTITUTION” shall be opened and read out and the envelopes containing the Substitution Technical Proposal and/or Substitution Financial Proposal shall be exchanged for the corresponding envelopes being substituted, which are to be returned to the Consultant unopened. Only the Substitution Technical Proposal, if any, shall be opened and read out. Substitution Financial Proposal will remain unopened in accordance with ITC 13.1. No envelope substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at Technical Proposal opening.
   3. Second, envelopes marked “MODIFICATION” shall be opened. No Technical Proposal and/or Financial Proposal modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at the opening of Technical Proposal. Only the Technical Proposals, both Original as well as Modification, are to be opened and read out at the Technical Proposal opening. Financial Proposals, both Original as well as Modification, will remain unopened in accordance with ITC 13.1.
   4. Next, all other envelopes containing the Technical Proposals shall be opened one at a time, reading out and recording:
      1. the name and the country of the Consultant, or in case of a JV, the name of the JV, the name and the country of each member of the JV, starting from the lead member;
      2. whether there is a modification or a substitution;
      3. the presence or absence of duly sealed envelope with Financial Proposal; and
      4. any other details as the Client may consider appropriate.

A copy of the record shall be sent to all Consultants who submitted Proposals in time, and to JICA.

* 1. At the end of the Technical Evaluation, the Client shall notify in writing the Consultants whose Technical Proposal were determined to be responsive to the key aspects of the RFP and achieved the minimum Technical Score, informing them of the Technical Scores secured by their Technical Proposals, indicating the date, time and place of public opening of the Financial Proposals. The opening date shall allow Consultants sufficient time to make arrangements for attending the opening.
  2. The Client shall simultaneously notify those Consultants whose Technical Proposals were determined to be non- responsive to the key aspects of the RFP and/or failed to achieve the minimum Technical Score, informing them of the Technical Scores secured by their Technical Proposals, and return their Financial Proposals unopened.
  3. The Client shall conduct the opening of the Financial Proposals in the presence of the Consultants’ representatives who choose to attend at the place, date and time specified by the Client. The expected date for the public opening of the Financial Proposal is **indicated in the DS**.
  4. At the opening of the Financial Proposal, first, the name of the Consultants; and, the Technical Scores of the Consultants shall be read out. Next, all envelopes containing Financial Proposals shall be opened one at a time, reading out and recording:
     1. the name of the Consultant;
     2. whether there is a modification or substitution;
     3. the Price of the Financial Proposal; and

### 14 Proposal Evaluation

### Technical Proposals

### Financial Proposals

* + 1. any other details as the Client may consider appropriate.

A copy of the record shall be sent to all Consultants who submitted Proposals in time, and to JICA.

* 1. The Consultant is not permitted to alter or modify its Proposal in any way after the Proposal submission deadline except as permitted under ITC 7.6.
  2. For the purpose of evaluation of the Proposal, the Client shall appoint an Evaluation Committee comprising of the persons competent for such purpose as its members.

The members of such evaluation committee shall conduct the evaluation solely on the basis of the submitted Technical and Financial Proposals. They shall have no access to the Financial Proposals until the technical evaluation is concluded.

* 1. During the evaluation of the Technical Proposals, the Evaluation Committee shall determine if the Technical Proposals are responsive to the key aspects of the RFP and achieve the minimum Technical Score **specified in the DS**, applying the evaluation criteria, sub-criteria, and point system **specified in the DS**.
  2. A Proposal shall be rejected at this stage if it is determined to be non-responsive to the key aspects of the RFP, particularly the TOR or if it fails to achieve the minimum Technical Score.
  3. The Evaluation Committee will review the detailed content of each Financial Proposal and the compatibility of the Technical and Financial Proposal. Financial Proposals will be reviewed to ensure that they are:
     1. complete (i.e., whether the Consultant has priced all items of the corresponding Technical Proposal);
        1. Any arithmetical errors will be corrected as follows: in case of discrepancy between a partial amount (sub-total) and the total amount; or between the amount derived by multiplication of unit price with quantity and the total price; or between words and figures; the former will prevail.
        2. In case of discrepancy between the Technical and Financial Proposals in indicating quantities of input, the Technical Proposal prevails and the

Client’s Evaluation Committee shall correct the quantification indicated in the Financial Proposal so as to make it consistent with that indicated in the Technical Proposal, apply the relevant unit price included in the Financial Proposal to the corrected quantity, and correct the total offered price.

* + - 1. The prices will be adjusted for evaluation purposes only, if they fail to reflect all inputs included for the respective activities or items included in the Technical Proposal.

In case of material omissions of items of reimbursable expenses, the Client will price them by application of the highest unit cost of the omitted item in the Financial Proposals of the other Consultants (or a unit cost reasonably estimated by the Client) and the quantity omitted, and add their cost to the offered price.

In case of omissions of items of remuneration, if less than the minimum number of man-months **specified in the DS 11.1** is provided in the Technical Proposal, the relevant Financial Proposal will be adjusted to reflect the difference between the number of man-months so proposed and the number of the minimum man-months. Such an adjustment will be made for each of the international Experts and local Experts through adding the amount obtained as follows:

Aad = (Mmin – Mpro) ×RRh

where:

Aad: Amount adjusted

Mmin: Minimum number of man-months as specified in DS 11.1

Mpro: Number of man-months proposed

RRh: The highest remuneration rate per month in each category (international or local Experts) among all the Proposals

* + 1. in compliance with the requirements set forth in RFP including but not limited to:

1. Specified Provisional Sums and the Provisional

Sums for Contingency Allowance, which shall be included in the Financial Proposal as specified in DS 11.1(b)(ii).

1. the validity period which shall be **as indicated in the DS 7.1**.
   1. The evaluated total price (ETP) for each Financial Proposal will be determined including any corrections and adjustments if required in accordance with ITC 14.5(a) above, but excluding non-competitive components indicated in FIN-2 (i.e. Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance, Specified Provisional Sums and local indirect taxes); and

The ETP shall be then converted to a single currency using the selling rates of exchange, source and date **indicated in the DS**.

* 1. The lowest evaluated Financial Proposal will receive the maximum score of 100 marks. The score for each other Financial Proposal is inversely proportional to its ETP and will be computed as follows:

Sf = 100 x Fm / F

where:

Sf is the financial score of the Financial Proposal being evaluated,

Fm is the ETP of the lowest evaluated Financial Proposal,

F is the ETP of the Financial Proposal under consideration

* 1. Upon completion of evaluation of Technical and Financial Proposals, final ranking of the Proposals will be determined. This will be done by applying a weight **as specified in the DS** respectively to the technical and financial score of each evaluated qualifying Technical and Financial Proposal and then computing the relevant combined total score for each Consultant. After such final ranking, the first-ranked Consultants will be invited for contract negotiations.

1. **Negotiations and Award**
2. **Negotiations** 15.1 The negotiations will be held at the date and the place

**indicated in the DS** with the Consultant’s representative(s)

### Availability of Key Experts

### Technical Negotiations

### Financial Negotiations

who must have a Power of Attorney to negotiate and sign a Contract on behalf of the Consultant.

* 1. The Client shall prepare minutes of negotiations that are signed by the Client and the Consultant’s authorized representative.
  2. The invited Consultant shall confirm the availability of all Key Experts included in the Proposal as a pre-requisite to the negotiations, or, if applicable, a replacement in accordance with ITC 7.6. Failure to confirm the Key Experts’ availability may result in the rejection of the Consultant’s Proposal and the Client will proceed to negotiate the Contract with the next-ranked Consultant.
  3. Notwithstanding the above, the substitution of Key Experts at the negotiations may be considered if due solely to circumstances outside the reasonable control of and not foreseeable by the Consultant, including but not limited to death or medical incapacity. In such case, the Consultant shall offer a substitute Key Expert to negotiate the Contract, who shall have equivalent or better qualifications and experience than the original candidate.
  4. The negotiations include discussions of the TOR, the proposed methodology, the Client’s inputs, the Special Conditions of the Contract, and finalizing the “Description of Services” part of the Contract. These discussions shall not substantially alter the original scope of services under the TOR or the terms of the contract, lest the quality of the final product, its price, or the relevance of the initial evaluation be affected.
  5. The negotiations include a discussion and/or clarification of the Consultant’s tax liability and tax payment procedures in the Client’s country, and how such liabilities and procedures will be stated in the Contract. The outcome of such discussions/ clarifications will be reflected in the relevant financial and/or technical documents, as appropriate.
  6. The negotiations, as necessary, fine-tune duration of the Expert’s inputs and quantities of items of reimbursable expenses that may be increased or decreased from the relevant amounts shown or agreed otherwise in the Financial Proposal but without significant alterations. The unit rate of remuneration shall not be subject to negotiations. Unless there are exceptional reasons, the unit rates of reimbursable

### Conclusion of the Negotiations

### Signing of Contract

### Notification to Unsuccessful Consultants and Debriefing

expenses shall not be subject to negotiation.

* 1. Successful negotiations shall conclude with a review of the agreed draft Contract. To complete the negotiations, the Client and the Consultant will initial the agreed draft Contract.
  2. If in the opinion of the Client, the negotiations are not successful, then, upon consultation with JICA, the Client may terminate the negotiations informing the Consultant of the reasons for doing so and invite the next-ranked Consultant to negotiate a Contract. Once the Client commences negotiations with the next-ranked Consultant, the Client shall not reopen the earlier negotiations.
  3. Upon conclusion of the Contract negotiations, the Client shall invite the selected Consultant for signing of the Contract.
  4. The Consultant is expected to commence the Services on the date and at the place **specified in the DS.**
  5. After the signing of the Contract with the selected Consultant, the Client shall notify all Consultants who have submitted Proposals but not selected, the result of the selection and that they were unsuccessful.
  6. After receipt of the Client’s notification pursuant to ITC 18.1 above, the unsuccessful Consultants (including those rejected on the grounds of their Technical Proposals not being substantially responsive to the key aspects of the RFP and/or failed to achieve the minimum Technical Score) may request a debriefing in writing or in a meeting with the Client, seeking an explanation of the grounds on which their proposals were not selected.
  7. The Client shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful Consultants who request a debriefing in accordance with ITC 18.2 above.

1. **Publication** 19.1 After a Contract is determined to be eligible for JICA’s

financing, the following information may be made public by JICA:

1. the names of all Consultants who submitted Proposals,
2. the technical points assigned to each Consultant,
3. the offered prices of each Consultant,
4. the overall ranking of the Consultants,
5. the name and address of the successful Consultant, and
6. signing date and amount of the Contract.
7. **Confidentiality** 20.1 Information relating to evaluation of Proposals and Contract

negotiations shall not be disclosed to the Consultants who submitted the Proposals or to other persons not officially concerned with the selection process, until the information on Contract signing is communicated to all Consultants in accordance with ITC 18.1.

The use by any Consultant of confidential information related to this selection process may result in the rejection of its Proposal.

* 1. Any attempt by a Consultant to influence the Client in the examination, evaluation, ranking of Proposals, and recommendation for contract negotiation may result in the rejection of its Proposal.
  2. Notwithstanding ITC 20.2, from the time of Proposal opening to the time of Contract signing, if any Consultant wishes to contact the Client on any matter related to the selection process, it shall do so in writing.

**Data Sheet**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **A. General** | |
| **ITC 1.1(b)** | The Applicable Guidelines are those published in in April 2012 for Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans. Standard Request for Proposals under Japanese ODA Loans October, 2019. |
| **ITC 2.1** | The Letter of Invitation: 46.02.0000.321.07.001.22-  **The Client is:** Focal Person, Southern Chattogram Regional Development Project (SCRDP), Local Government Engineering Department (LGED), Local Government Division, Ministry of Local Government, Rural Development and Cooperatives, Bangladesh.  **The Project is**: Southern Chattogram Regional Development Project (SCRDP).  **The name of the Assignment is**: Design Supervision and Management Consulting Services for Southern Chattogram Regional Development Project (SCRDP). |
| **ITC 2.3** | The Borrower is: Government of the People’s Republic of Bangladesh.  The number of the JICA Loan Agreement is: BD-P120.  The amount of a Japanese ODA Loan is: 32,462 million Japanese Yen.  The signed date of the Loan Agreement is: 28 June 2022.  The other sources of finance are: The Government of Bangladesh. |
| **ITC 2.7** | The following inputs, project data, reports, etc. are provided to facilitate the preparation of the Proposals: “Preparatory Survey/Feasibility Report” as available at website : <https://oldweb.lged.gov.bd/UnitPublication.aspx?UnitID=9> ; or  <https://libopac.jica.go.jp/images/report/P1000047395.html> and  <https://libopac.jica.go.jp/images/report/P1000047396.html> |
| **ITC 4.1(b)** | The list of ineligible firms and individuals is available at the JICA’s website:  [www.jica.go.jp/english/our\_work/compliance](http://www.jica.go.jp/english/our_work/compliance) |
| **ITC 4.1(c)** | The list of debarred firms and individuals is available at the World Bank’s website: [www.worldbank.org/debarr](http://www.worldbank.org/debarr) |
| **B. Preparation of Proposals** | |
| **ITC 6.4** | Language of the Proposals: English |
| **ITC 7.1** | Proposals must remain valid 180 days after the Proposal submission deadline date. |
| **ITC 7.9(a)** | 1. Not Applicable. |
| **ITC 8.1** | For **clarification purposes** only, the Client’s address is: Attention: Md Abdus Sattar, Focal Person  Mailing Address: LGED Bhaban, Level-09, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka-1207  Phone: +880-2-5500 6775  Email: [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd)  Responses to any request for clarification, if any, will not be published on the Client’s web page indicated below.  Web Page: N/A |
| **ITC 8.2** | A pre-proposal conference “will” be taken place at the following date, time and place:  Date : 07 November, 2022  Time : 11:00 am  Place : Conference Room, LGED Bhaban, Level-04, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka-1207, Bangladesh.  The Client’s representative in charge of pre-proposal conference:  Name : Md Abdus Sattar  Mailing Address: LGED Bhaban, Procurement Unit, Level-09, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka-1207, Bangladesh.  Telephone : +880-2-5500 6775  E-mail : [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd) |
| **ITC 10.1(d)** | The Consultant shall submit the following additional documents in its Technical Proposal: “None” |
| **ITC 11.1** | Minimum numbers of man-months for Experts that must be shown on the Expert schedule are:   * International Experts (IE): 190 man-months. * Local Experts (LE) : 1027 man-months. * Total : 1217 man-months. |
| **ITC 11.1(a)(ii)** | The applicable Reimbursable expenses in foreign and in local currencies:   1. a per diem allowance in respect of Experts of the Consultant for every day in which the Experts shall be absent from their home office;   cost of necessary international and local air travel of Experts by the most appropriate means of transport and the most direct practicable route;   1. cost of office accommodation, including overheads and back-stop support; 2. land transportation including vehicle purchase in the name of LGED; 3. cost of international or local communications such as the use of telephone and facsimile required for the purpose of the Services; 4. cost, rental and freight of any equipment required to be provided by the Consultants for the purposes of the Services; 5. cost of printing and dispatching of the reports to be produced for the Services; 6. miscellaneous administrative and support costs including office operations, support personnel and translation; and 7. cost of procuring the professional liability insurance in accordance with Sub-Clause SCC 3.5(b). |
| **ITC 11.1(b)**  **(ii)** | The amount of Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance shall be as follows:  **10% (Ten Percent)** of the summation of the Sub-total of the Competitive Component and the Specified Provisional Sums as indicated in the Financial Proposal submitted by the consultant, the currency- or currencies in which the above summation is expressed. |
| The Amounts and Currencies of the Specified Provisional Sums shall be as follows:   |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Item No. | Description | Amount in million | | | Local  (BDT) | Foreign | | 1 | Covid Prevention | 5.0 |  | | 2 | Survey and Investigation | 141.0 |  | | 3 | IEE/EIA, ARAP survey (incl. Baseline & Endline Survey) | 78.0 |  | | 4 | Capacity Development | 55.0 |  |  | |  | Total-Specified Provisional Sums | 279.0 |  | |
| **ITC 11.1(b)(v)** | The rates and prices quoted by the Consultant shall be: “subject to adjustment” after 12 months from effective date of contract. |
| **ITC 11.2(b)** | Information on the Consultant’s tax liabilities in the Client’s country can be  found at National Board of Revenue (NBR) office in Dhaka: <http://nbr.gov.bd> |
| **ITC 11.2(c)** | In accordance with the Exchange of Notes between the Government of Bangladesh and the Government of Japan:  1. & (ii) duties, taxes and levies listed in the table below shall be exempted.  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | | **No.** | **Duty/ Tax/ Levy** | **Exemption Category** | | 1. | Corporate income tax, including withholding tax, on any Japanese companies, operating as a consultant, with respect to the income accruing from the supply of products and/or  services to be provided under Japanese ODA Loans. | “No Pay” | | 2. | Personal income tax on Japanese employees engaged in the implementation of the Project for their personal income derived from a Japanese companies operating as a consultant for the implementation of  the Project. | “No Pay” | | 3. | Custom duties and related fiscal charges on any Japanese companies operating as a consultant, with respect  to the import and re-export of their own | “No Pay” | |
| **ITC 11.3** | The currency(ies) of the Financial Proposal shall be as described below:   1. the input to the Services that the Consultant expects to supply from within the Client’s country shall be quoted in Taka (BDT), referred to as “the local currency”, to 2 (Two-digit) decimal place(s); and 2. the inputs to the Services that the Consultant expects to supply from outside the Client’s county (referred to as “the foreign currency”), shall be quoted in:    1. Japanese Yen (JPY), with no decimal places; and/or    2. USD to 2 (two-digit) decimal place(s). |
| **C. Submission, Opening and Evaluation of Proposals** | |
| **ITC 12.3** | In addition to the original of the Technical and Financial Proposal, the number of copies is: 2 (Two) |
| **ITC 12.7** | For **Proposal submission purposes** only, the Client’s address is:  Attention: Md Abdus Sattar  Mailing Address: LGED Bhaban, Procurement Unit, Level-09, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka-1207, Bangladesh.  Telephone : +880-2-5500 6775  E-mail : [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd) |
|  | **The Proposal submission deadline is**:  Date: 07 December, 2022  Time: 2:00 pm. |
| **ITC 13.1** | The opening of the Technical Proposals shall take place at:  Mailing Address: LGED Bhaban, Procurement Unit, Level-09, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka-1207, Bangladesh.  Telephone: +880-2-5500 6775  E-mail: [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd)  Date: 07 December, 2022  Time: 2:30 pm. |
| **ITC 13.7** | The opening of the Financial Proposals is expected to take place at:  Mailing Address: LGED Bhaban, Procurement Unit, Level-09, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka-1207, Bangladesh.  Telephone: +880-2-5500 6775  E-mail: [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd)  Date: 07 February, 2023 (Tentative) [Actual date will be advised separately in due course.] |
| **ITC 14.3** | The minimum Technical Score required to be achieved: 70 Points. Criteria, sub-criteria, and point system for the evaluation are as follows:  Criteria/ Sub Criteria Points   |  |  | | --- | --- | | **(A). Experience of the Consultants relevant to the assignment:** |  | | * + - 1. Experience of international projects of comparable size, complexity and technical Specialty in the field of Design, Supervision and Management (DSM) Consultancy Services. | [2] | | * + - 1. Experience in Similar nature of services developing Countries under comparable conditions   a. Experience in Design and Supervision of urban and or rural infrastructures in Asia Pacific and South Asia  b. Experience with solid waste management, including planning, designing, and implementation of municipal solid waste landfill  c. Experience with water supply management or Drainage or Flood Protection or Township management  d. Experience with Project Management and Capacity Development of Government Organizations. | [5] | | * + - 1. Experience in Japanese ODA projects | [3] | | **Total points for criterion (A):** | **[10]** |  |  |  | | --- | --- | | **(B). Adequacy of the proposed methodology and work plan in responding to the Terms of Reference:** |  | | 1. Technical approach and methodology | [20] | | 1. Work Plan | [6] | | 1. Organization and Staffing | [4] | | **Total points for criterion (B)** | **[30]** |  |  |  | | --- | --- | | **(C). Key Experts’ qualifications and competence for the**  **assignment:** |  | | **International Key Experts (IE)** |  | | 1. Team Leader | [8] | | 1. Road and Bridge Engineer | [5] | | 1. Drainage and or Flood Protection and Water Supply Engineer | [5] | | 1. Solid Waste Management Engineer | [5] | | 1. Architect | [4] | | 1. Township Development Engineer | [4] | | **Local Key Experts (LE):** |  | | 1. Deputy Team Leader | [6] | | 1. Structural Design Engineer (Road) | [4] | | 1. Structural Design Engineer (Bridge) | [4] | | 1. Structural Design Engineer (Drainage/Flood Protection) | [5] | | 1. Solid Waste Management Specialist | [5] | | **Total points for criterion (C)** | **[55]** | | The number of points to be assigned to each of the above positions or disciplines shall be determined considering the following three sub-criteria and relevant percentage weights: |  | | * + 1. General qualifications | [30%] | | * + 1. Adequacy for the assignment | [60%] | | * + 1. Familiarity with the language and the conditions of the country. | [10%] | | (D) **Suitability of the transfer of knowledge (training) programme:** |  | | 1. Relevance of training programme | [1] | | 1. Training approach and methodology | [2] | | 1. Qualifications of trainers | [2] | | **Total points for criterion (D)** | **[5]** | | **Total points for the all four criteria [(A) +(B)+(C)+(D)]:** | **[100]** | |
| **ITC 14.6** | The currency that shall be used for Proposal evaluation and comparison purposes to convert all proposed Prices expressed in various currencies into a single currency is: [***Japanese Yen***]  The source of exchange rate shall be: The Central Bank in the Client’s Country.  The date for the exchange rate shall be: the date of opening of Technical Proposal. |
| **ITC 14.8** | Quality-Cost Ratio: 90:10 |
| **D. Negotiations and Award** | |
| **ITC 15.1** | The expected date and address for contract negotiations:  Date: 15 May, 2023 (Tentative) [Actual date will be advised separately in due course.]  Mailing Address: LGED Bhaban, Procurement Unit, Level-09, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka-1207, Bangladesh.  Telephone : +880-2-5500 6775  E-mail : [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd) |
| **ITC 17.2** | The expected date and location for commencement of consulting services: Date: July 01, 2023 (Tentative) [Actual date will be advised separately in due course.]  Mailing Address: LGED Bhaban, Procurement Unit, Level-09, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka-1207, Bangladesh.  Telephone : +880-2-5500 6775  E-mail : [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd) |

**Section III. Technical Proposal Forms**

**Notes**

This Section includes the technical proposal forms that are to be completed by the shortlisted Consultants and submitted as part of their proposals.

Technical Proposal Forms shall be completed in accordance with ITC 10.1.

Italicized notes containing guidance and instruction are given solely for the Consultants as to which data to be filled in the respective form and they shall not be filled in or modified by the Client. The “*Notes for the Consultants*” contained in this Section III shall be included in the actual RFP to be issued to the Consultants.

**Section III. Technical Proposal Forms**

**Table of Technical Proposal Forms**

TPF Form TECH-1: Technical Proposal Submission Form 2

Form TECH-2: Consultant’s Organization and Experience 4

A - Consultant’s Organization 4

B - Consultant’s Experience 5

Form TECH-3: Comments and Suggestions on the Terms of Reference and on Counterpart Staff and Facilities to be Provided by the Client 6

A - On the Terms of Reference 6

B - On Counterpart Staff and Facilities 7

Form TECH-4: Description of Approach, Methodology and Work Plan for Performing the Assignment 8

Form TECH-5: Team Composition, Task Assignments and Summary of CV Information 9

Form TECH-6: Curriculum Vitae (CV) for Proposed Key Experts 10

Form TECH-7: Expert Schedule 14

Form TECH-8: Work Schedule 16

Form TECH-9: Acknowledgement of Compliance with the Guidelines for Employment of Consultants 17

**Form TECH-1: Technical Proposal Submission Form**

Date : [*insert date of Proposal submission*] LOI No. : [*insert Letter of Invitation number*] Project : [*insert name of Project*] Assignment : [*insert name of Assignment*]

To: [*insert full Name and mailing address of Client*] Dear Sir/ Madam:

We, the undersigned, offer to provide the consulting services for [*insert name of assignment*] in accordance with your Request for Proposals dated [*insert Date of LOI*] and our Proposal.

We are hereby submitting our Proposal which includes [*insert “this Technical Proposal, and a Financial Proposal sealed in a separate envelope” or, “this Technical Proposal only” as appropriate*].

[*insert the following in case of a Consultant JV*]

We are submitting our Proposal as a Joint Venture comprising of: [*insert a list with the full name and the legal address of each member, starting from the lead member*]. We have attached a copy [*insert: “of our letter of intent to form a Joint Venture” or, “of the JV Agreement” as appropriate*] signed by each member, which details the likely legal structure of and the confirmation of joint and severable liability of each member of the said Joint Venture.

[*insert the following if the Consultant proposes Subconsultants*]

We have proposed in our proposal the following firms as Subconsultants: [*insert a list with the full name and the legal address of each Subconsultant.*]

We hereby declare that:

1. All the information provided and statements made in this Proposal are true and we accept that any misinterpretation or misrepresentation contained in this Proposal may lead to our disqualification by the Client.
2. Our Proposal shall be valid and remain binding upon us for the period of time specified in Section II, Data Sheet (DS) 7.1.
3. We including Subconsultants have no conflict of interest in accordance with Section I. Instructions to Consultant (ITC) 3.
4. We meet the eligibility requirements as stated in ITC 5.
5. We undertake to negotiate a Contract on the basis of the proposed Key Experts. We accept that the substitution of Key Experts for reasons other than those stated in ITC 7.6 and ITC

15.4 may lead to the termination of Contract negotiations.

1. Our Proposal shall be binding upon us and subject to any modifications resulting from the Contract negotiations, up to expiration of the validity period of the Proposal, i.e. before the date indicated in DS 7.1.
2. We understand that the Client is not bound to accept any Proposal that the Client receives.
3. We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf will engage in any type of fraud and corruption.

We remain, Yours sincerely,

Authorized Signature : [*insert signature of the person duly authorised to sign the*

*Proposal, in full and initials*]

Name and Title of Signatory : [*insert full name and title of the person above*] Name of Consultant : [*inset name of firm or JV, as appropriate*]

In the capacity of : [*insert position of the person signing above*]

Contact information : [*insert mailing address*]

[*insert tel. no. with country and city codes*] [*insert fax no. with country and city codes*] [*insert email address*]

[*Person signing the Proposal shall have the Power of Attorney given by the Client to be included in the Technical Proposal*.]

**Form TECH-2: Consultant’s Organization and Experience**

**A - Consultant’s Organization**

[*Provide here a brief (two pages for each firm comprising the Consultant) description of the organization and general experience of the Consultant and, if applicable, each JV member for this assignment.*]

**B - Consultant’s Experience**

[*Using the format below, provide information on each assignment for which your firm and each JV member for this assignment, was legally contracted either individually as a single firm or as a lead firm or one of the member of a JV, for carrying out consulting services similar to the ones requested under this assignment. The experience of affiliated entities (such as the parent company(ies), group company(ies), subsidiary(ies) or other affiliate(s)) shall not be included. Use about 20 pages.*]

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Assignment name: | Approx. value of the contract (in current US$ or Euro): |
| Country:  Location within country: | Duration of assignment (months): |
| Name of Client: | Total No. of man-months of the assignment: |
| Address: | Approx. value of the services provided by your firm under the contract (in current US$ or Euro): |
| Start date (month/year): | No. of professional man-months provided by JV members or Subconsultants: |
| Completion date (month/year): | Funding Source: |
| Name of joint venture member or Subconsultants, if any: | |
| Narrative description of Project: | |
| Description of actual services provided by the firm in the assignment: | |

Firm’s Name:

**Form TECH-3: Comments and Suggestions on the Terms of Reference and on Counterpart Staff and Facilities to be Provided by**

**the Client**

**A - On the Terms of Reference**

[*Present and justify here any modifications or improvement to the Terms of Reference you are proposing to enhance performance in carrying out the assignment (such as adding others, or proposing a different phasing of the activities), if any.*]

**B - On Counterpart Staff and Facilities**

[*Comment here on counterpart staff and facilities to be provided by the Client including: administrative support, office space, local transportation, equipment, data, background reports, etc., if any.*]

**Form TECH-4: Description of Approach, Methodology and Work**

**Plan for Performing the Assignment**

[*Technical approach, methodology and work plan are key components of the Technical Proposal. It is suggested that the Consultant presents its Technical Proposal (about 50-60 pages, inclusive of charts and diagrams) divided into the following three chapters:*

1. *Technical Approach and Methodology:*

*The Consultant shall explain its understanding of the objectives of the assignment, approach to the services, methodology for carrying out the activities and obtaining the expected output, and the degree of detail of such output.*

*The Consultant shall highlight the problems being addressed and their importance, and explain the technical approach it would adopt to address them. The Consultant shall also explain the methodologies it proposes to adopt and highlight the compatibility of those methodologies with the proposed approach*. *Staffing for training shall also be explained, if so required in the TOR. A simple repeat/copy of the TOR will not be appropriate.*

1. *Work Plan:*

*The Consultant shall propose the main activities of the assignment, their content and duration, phasing and interrelations, milestones (including interim approvals by the Client), and delivery dates of the reports. The proposed work plan shall be consistent with the technical approach and methodology, showing understanding of the TOR and ability to translate them into a feasible working plan.*

*A list of the final documents, including reports, drawings, and tables to be delivered as final output, shall be included here. The work plan shall be consistent with the Work Schedule of Form TECH-8.*

1. *Organization and Staffing:*

*The Consultant shall propose the structure and composition of its team. The Consultant shall list the main disciplines of the assignment, the Key Experts and Non-Key Experts, and proposed technical and administrative support staff. The Consultant shall also specify if it will be the lead firm in a JV or in an association with Subconsultants. In the case of a JV, a copy of the JV Agreement or a formal letter of intent to form a JV must be included in the Technical Proposal, as specified in Form TECH-1.*]

Section III. Technical Proposal Forms TPF-9

**Form TECH-5: Team Composition, Task Assignments and Summary of CV Information**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Family Name, First Name | Firm Acronym | Area of Expertise | Position Assigned | Task Assigned | Key Expert or Non-Key Expert | Nationality | Employment Status with Firm (full- time, or other) | Education / Degree (Year / Institution) | No. of years  of relevant project experience | CV signature (by expert/by other) |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Form TECH-6: Curriculum Vitae (CV) for Proposed Key Experts**

[ *The Consultant shall prepare the CV of each Key Expert it proposes, using the format below (about 5 pages for each Key Expert).*]

### General

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Position Title and No.** | [e.g., K-1, TEAM LEADER] [***Note****: only one candidate shall*  *be nominated to each position.*] |
| **Name of Key Expert** | [*Insert full name*] |
| **Name of the Firm proposing the Key Expert** |  |
| **Date of Birth** | [*day/month/year*] |
| **Nationality** |  |
| **Country of Citizenship/Residence** |  |

### Education

[*list college/university or other specialized education, giving names of educational institutions, dates attended, degree(s)/diploma(s) obtained*]

### Employment record relevant to the assignment

[*Starting with present position, list in reverse order. Please provide dates, name of employing organization, titles of positions held, types of activities performed and location of the assignment, and contact information of previous clients and employing organization(s) who can be contacted for references. Past employment that is not relevant to the assignment does not need to be included.*]

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Period** | **Employing organization and your title/position.**  **Contact information for references\*** | **Country** | **Summary of activities**  **performed relevant to the Assignment** |
| [e.g., May 2005-present] | [e.g., Ministry of ……, advisor/consultant to…  For references: Tel………/e-mail……;  Mr , Deputy Minister] |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |

\**Contact information for references is required only for assignments during the last 3 years.*

### Membership in Professional Associations and Publications:

### Language Skills (indicate only languages in which you can work):

### Adequacy for the Assignment:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Detailed Tasks Assigned on Consultant’s Team of Experts:**  [*list major deliverables/tasks as in TECH- 5 in which the Expert will be involved*] | |
| **Reference to Prior Work/Assignments that Best Illustrates Capability to Handle the Assigned Tasks** | |
| **[*insert Name of Project No. 1*]** | |
| Country | : |
| Period | : |
| Client | : |
| Funding Source | : |
| Type of Service | : |
| Position | : |
| Description of | : |
| work/ Assignment |  |
| **[*insert Name of Project No. 2*]** | |
| Country | : |
| Period | : |
| Client | : |
| Funding Source | : |
| Type of Service | : |
| Position | : |
| Description of | : |
| work/ Assignment |  |
| **[*insert Name of Project No. 3*]** | |
| Country | **:** |
| Period | **:** |
| Client | **:** |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Funding Source | **:** |
| Type of Service | **:** |
| Position | **:** |
| Description of | **:** |
| work/ Assignment |  |
| **[*insert Name of Project No.* ]** | |
| Country | **:** |
| Period | **:** |
| Client | **:** |
| Funding Source | **:** |
| Type of Service | **:** |
| Position | **:** |
| Description of | **:** |
| work/ Assignment |  |
| **[*insert Name of Project No.* ]** | |
| Country | **:** |
| Period | **:** |
| Client | **:** |
| Funding Source | **:** |
| Type of Service | **:** |
| Position | **:** |
| Description of | **:** |
| work/ Assignment |  |

### Certification:

I, the undersigned, certify to the best of my knowledge and belief that:

* 1. this CV correctly describes my qualifications and my experience;
  2. In the absence of medical incapacity, I will undertake this assignment for the duration and in terms of the inputs specified for me in the Expert Schedule in Form TECH-7 provided team mobilization takes place within the validity of this proposal or any agreed extension thereof;
  3. I am committed to undertake the assignment within the validity of Proposal;
  4. I am not part of the team who wrote the terms of reference for this consulting services assignment;
  5. I am, pursuant to Clauses 3 and 4 of the Instructions to Consultants, eligible for engagement.

I understand that any misstatement described herein may lead to my disqualification or dismissal, if engaged.

Date:

[*Signature of Key Expert or authorized representative of the firm*]1 *Day/Month/Year*

Full name of authorized representative:

Notes for the Consultants

1. This CV can be signed by an authorized representative of the Consultant. If the Consultant’s proposal is ranked first, a copy of the CV signed by the Key Expert must be submitted to the Client prior to the commencement of contract negotiations.

**Form TECH-7: Expert Schedule**1



|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **No** | **Name of Expert / Position/ Category (International or**  **Local)** | **Professional Expert input (in the form of a bar chart)**2 | | | | | | | | | | | | | **Total man-month**5  **input** | | |
| **1** | **2** | **3** | **4** | **5** | **6** | **7** | **8** | **9** | **10** | **11** | **12** | **n** | **Home**3 | **Field**4 | **Total** |
| **Key Experts** | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| ex. | Mr. XYZ  Project Manager (International) | [*Home*]  [*Field*] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |
| 1 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |
| 2 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |
| n |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |
|  | | | | | | | | | | | **Subtotal** | | | |  |  |  |
| **Non-Key Experts** | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1 |  | [*Home*]  [*Field*] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |
| 2 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |
| n |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |
|  | | | | | | | | | | | **Subtotal** | | | |  |  |  |
| **Total** | | | |  |  |  |

Continuous input Intermittent input



Section III. Technical Proposal Forms TF-15

Notes for the Consultant

1. The input shall be indicated:
   1. In case of Key Experts, individually (by name) for each position;
   2. In case of Non-Key Experts, either individually (by name) or, if appropriate by category (e.g. economists, financial analysts, etc.).
2. Months are counted from the start of the assignment. For each Expert, the input for home and field work shall be indicated separately.
3. Home work means:
   1. in case of an International Expert, work carried out in his/ her country of residence.
   2. in case of a Local Expert, work carried at his/her normal place of work.
4. Field work means:
   1. in case of an International Expert, work carried out in a country other than his/ her country of residence.
   2. in case of a Local Expert, work carried at a place other than his/ her normal place of work.
5. If a time-based contract form is included in the RFP, Working Days and Hours shall be as set forth in Clause 4.6 of the Conditions of Contract.

**Form TECH-8: Work Schedule**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **N°** | **Activity**1 | **Months**2 | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **1** | **2** | **3** | **4** | **5** | **6** | **7** | **8** | **9** | **10** | **11** | **12** | **n** |
| 1 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 3 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 4 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 5 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| n |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Notes for the Consultants

1. Indicate all main activities of the assignment, including delivery of reports (e.g.: inception, interim, and final reports), and other benchmarks such as Client approvals. For phased assignments indicate activities, delivery of reports, and benchmarks separately for each phase.
2. Duration of activities shall be indicated in the form of a bar chart.

**Form TECH-9 (Form ACK): Acknowledgement of Compliance with**

**the Guidelines for Employment of Consultants**

1. I, [*insert name and position of authorized signatory*] being duly authorized by [*insert name of Consultant/members of joint venture)(“JV”)*] (hereinafter referred to as the “Consultant”) to execute this Acknowledgement of Compliance with Guidelines for Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans, hereby certify on behalf of the Consultant and myself that:
   1. all information provided in the Technical and Financial Proposals (collectively “Proposals”) submitted by the Consultant and its subconsultant for [*insert name of the Project, and name, number and identification of assignment as stated in DS 2.1*] (hereinafter called “the Project”) is true, correct and accurate to the best of the Consultant’s and my knowledge and belief; and
   2. the Consultant or any of its subconsultants has not, directly or indirectly, taken any action which is or constitutes a corrupt or fraudulent practice and is not subject to any conflict of interest as stipulated in the relevant section of the Guidelines and the Request for Proposals.

*<If debarment for more than one year by the World Bank Group is NOT imposed, use the following sentence B).>*

1. I certify that the Consultant has NOT been debarred by the World Bank Group for more than one year since the date of issuance of the Request for Proposals.

*<If debarment for more than one year by the World Bank Group has been imposed BUT three (3) years have passed since the date of such debarment decision, use the following sentence B’).>*

B’) I certify that the Consultant has been debarred by the World Bank Group for a period more than one year BUT that on the date of issuance of the Request for Proposals at least three

(3) years had passed since the date of such debarment decision. Details of the debarment are as follows:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| name of the debarred firm | starting date of debarment | ending date of debarment | reason for debarment |
|  |  |  |  |

1. I certify that the Consultant will not enter into a subcontract with a firm or an individual which has been debarred by the World Bank Group for a period more than one year, unless on the date of the subcontract at least three (3) years have passed since the date of such debarment decision.

TPF-18 Section III. Technical Proposal Forms

1. I certify, on behalf of the Consultant and its subconsultants, that if selected to undertake services in connection with the Contract, the Consultant and its subconsultants shall carry out such services in continuing compliance with the terms and conditions of the Contract.
2. I further certify, on behalf of the Consultant and its subconsultants, that if the Consultant or any of its subconsultants is requested, directly or indirectly, to engage in any corrupt or fraudulent act or practice under any applicable law, such as the payment of a rebate, at any time or any stage of a process of consultant selection such as negotiations, execution or implementation of contract (including amendment thereof), the Consultant shall report all relevant facts regarding such request to the relevant section in JICA (details of which are specified below) in a timely manner.

JICA’s information desk on fraud and corruption (A report can be made to either of the offices identified below.)

1. JICA Headquarters: Legal Affairs Division, General Affairs Department URL: https://www2.jica.go.jp/en/odainfo/index.php

Tel: +81 (0)3 5226 8850

1. JICA XX office Tel:

The Consultant acknowledges and agrees that the reporting obligation stated above shall NOT in any way affect the Consultant’s responsibilities, obligations or rights, under relevant laws, regulations, contracts, guidelines or otherwise, to disclose or report such request or other information to any other person(s) or to take any other action, required to or allowed to, be taken by the Consultant. The Consultant further acknowledges and agrees that JICA is not involved in or responsible for the selection process in any way.

1. If any of the statements made herein is subsequently proven to be untrue or incorrect based on facts subsequently determined, or if any of the warranties or covenants made herein is not complied with, the Consultant will accept, comply with, and not object to any remedies taken by the Client and any sanctions imposed by or actions taken by JICA.

### Authorized Signatory

[*insert name of signatory; title*]

### For and on behalf of the Consultant

[*insert name of the Consultant*]

Date: [*insert Date*]

**Section IV. Financial Proposal Forms**

This Section includes the financial proposal forms that are to be completed by the shortlisted Consultants and submitted as part of their proposals.

Financial Proposal Forms shall be completed in accordance with ITC 11.1. Table B of Form FIN-3 shall be used only when the QBS method is adopted as specified in ITC 15.7, and FIN-5 shall be used only when price adjustments are allowed in the Contract as described in ITC 11.1(b)(v). The Client shall fill in all relevant details in FIN-5 in accordance with the guidance and instructions provided therein. This Section IV includes also an Appendix providing instructions on how to fill out each specific Form.

Italicised notes containing guidance and instruction are given solely for the Consultant as to which data to be filled in in the respective form and they shall not be filled in or modified by the Client. The “*Notes for the Consultants*” contained in this Section IV shall be included in the actual RFP to be issued to the Consultants.

**Section IV. Financial Proposal Forms**

**Table of Financial Forms**

FPF Form FIN-1: Financial Proposal Submission Form 2

Form FIN-2: Summary of Costs 3

Form FIN-3: Remuneration 4

Form FIN-4: Reimbursable Expenses 6

Form FIN-5: Table of Adjustment Data 7

Appendix: Instructions for Preparing Financial Proposal Forms 11

Section IV. Financial Proposal Forms

**Form FIN-1: Financial Proposal Submission Form**

Date : [*insert date of Proposal submission*] LOI No. : [*insert Letter of Invitation number*] Project : [*insert name of Project*] Assignment : [*insert name of Assignment*]

To: [*insert full Name and mailing address of Client*] Dear Sir/ Madam:

We, the undersigned, offer to provide the consulting services for [*insert name of assignment*] in accordance with your Request for Proposals dated [*insert Date of LOI*] and our Proposal.

We are hereby submitting our Financial Proposal for the sum of [*insert amount(s) in words and figures1*].

We hereby declare that:

1. Our Financial Proposal shall be binding upon us subject to the modifications resulting from Contract negotiations, up to expiration of the validity period of the Proposal, i.e. before the date indicated in Section II, Data Sheet 7.1.
2. We understand that the Client is not bound to accept any Proposal that the Client receives.

We remain, Yours sincerely,

Authorized Signature : [*insert signature of the person duly authorised to sign the*

*Proposal, in full and initials*]

Name and Title of Signatory : [*insert full name and title of the person above*] Name of Consultant : [*inset name of firm or JV, as appropriate*]

In the capacity of : [*insert position of the person signing above*]

Contact information : [*insert mailing address*]

[*insert tel. no. with country and city codes*] [*insert fax no. with country and city codes*] [*insert email address*]

Notes for the Consultants

1. Amounts must coincide with the ones indicated under Total in Form FIN-2. This amount is inclusive of the local indirect taxes.

**Form FIN-2: Summary of Costs**

**Competitive Components: JPY *AAA***1 ***BBB***2

*Remuneration*

*Reimbursable Expenses*

#### Sub-Total3

### Non-Competitive Components:

*Specified Provisional Sum*4

*Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance*4 *Local Indirect Taxes Estimates*5

* *“Pay & Reimburse” Exemptions*
* *Paid by Client on behalf of Consultant*
* *Payable by the Consultant*

#### Sub-Total

#### Total

Notes for the Consultants

1. The Consultant shall indicate other international trading currency(ies), if any.
2. The Consultant shall indicate the local currency.
3. The Consultant shall indicate the aggregate costs, which shall be exclusive of any items included in the Non-Competitive Components as indicated in the form, in each currency for remuneration and reimbursable expenses. Such aggregate costs must coincide with the sum of the relevant sub-totals indicated in Form FIN-3 and Form FIN-4 provided in the Financial Proposal.
4. Specified Provisional Sum and Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance shall be indicated, in accordance with DS 11.1(b)(ii). Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance shall be, either the exact amount in the applicable currency(ies), or the amount equivalent to the relevant percentage of the summation of the Sub-Total of the Competitive Component and the Specified Provisional Sum in currency(ies) in which the above summation is expressed.
5. The estimated amount of the local indirect taxes shall be inserted as follows:
   1. Taxes to be excepted as *“*Pay & Reimburse” exemptions, under ITC 11.2(c)(ii).
   2. Taxes to be Paid by Client on behalf of Consultant, under ITC 11.2(c)(iii).
   3. Taxes payable by the Consultant, under ITC 11.2(c)(iv).

Section IV. Financial Proposal Forms

**Form FIN-3: Remuneration**

## Table A. Summary – Remuneration

#### Key Experts

**Name of Expert Position**

**Employment Home Office Rate Field Rate Sub-**

**International/Local Status** 1 **Currency (per month) Months (per month) Months Total**

XXX

*Civil Engineer (International)* YYY

*Community Development Specialist*

*(International)*

ZZZ

*Irrigation Specialist (International)*

#### Non-Key Experts

**Name of Expert Position**

**Employment Home Office Rate Field Rate Sub-**

**International/Local Status** 1 **Currency (per month) Months (per month) Months Total**

AAA

*Irrigation Specialist (Local)*

Notes for the Consultants

1. Full-time (FT) – employee of the lead firm or joint venture member or Subconsultant firm; Other Source (OS) – an Expert provided by another source that is not a JV member or a Subconsultant firm; Independent Expert (IP) – independent, self-employed Expert.

Section IV. Financial Proposal Forms

## Table B. Breakdown – Remuneration

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **EXPERT** | | | | (a) | (b) | (c) | (d) | (e) | (f) | (g) | (h) | (i) | (j) |
|  | | | | Basic Monthly Salary | Social Charges | Overhead | Sub-Total | Fee | Home Office Rate | Others5 | Field Rate | Multiplier | Support Documents |
| Position | Firm1 | Type2 | Employment | Currency4 | Amount | Amount | Amount | Amount | /Month | Amount | /Month |  |  |
| Full Name |  |  | Status3 |  | % of (a) | % of (a) | (a)+(b)+(c) | % of (d) | (d)+(e) | % of (a) | (f) + (g) | (f) / (a) |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |

CERTIFIED AS CORRECT

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| INITIALS | FIRM NAME |
|  |  |
|  |  |
|  |  |

Name :

Position in Firm :

Date :

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Notes for the Consultants

1. Initials of firm, JV member or Subconsultant firm (Indicate in the box, the firm represented by initials);
2. K=Key Expert, NK=Non-Key Expert
3. FT - Employee of the Consultant or lead Firm or a JV member firm or a Subconsultant firm.

OS - Expert provided by another source (which is not the Consultant, or lead firm or member firm of a JV or Subconsultant firm) IP - Independent/ self-employed Expert

1. Currency of the country of the firm.
2. If applicable, provide explanations.

**Form FIN-4: Reimbursable Expenses**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| ***Expenses – Foreign1*** | **Unit2** | **Currency3** | **Unit Cost4** | **Qty5** | **Cost6** | **Type7** |
| *Per Diem* |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| *International Air Travel* |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| *Communications* |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| *Report Preparation* |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| *Production*  Etc.8 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| ***Expenses – Local1*** | **Unit2** | **Currency3** | **Unit Cost4** | **Qty5** | **Cost6** | **Type7** |
| *Per Diem* |  | | | | | |
| *National Air Travel* |
| *Office Operations* |
| *Office Supplies* |
| *Supporting Staff* |
| Etc.8 |
| Notes for the Consultants |

1. The Consultant shall complete this form with the details of items of reimbursable expenses, in accordance with DS11.1(a)(ii).
2. The Consultant shall indicate the unit of expense (month, day, times, lump sum, etc.) under this column.
3. The Consultant shall indicate the currency of expense (USD, JPY, etc.) under this column.
4. The Consultant shall input the cost per unit of expense (cost per month, cost per day, cost for one time etc.) under this column.
5. The Consultant shall indicate the quantity (number of months, number of days, number of times, etc.) under this column.
6. The Consultant shall indicate the total cost of expense (i.e.: Cost per Unit x Quantity) under this column.
7. The Consultant shall indicate the Type of expense [this shall be either “URR” (Unit Rate Reimbursement), ACR (Actual Cost Reimbursement). Refer to Item 6 of the Appendix to the Financial Proposals for Instructions for Preparing Financial Proposal Forms.
8. The Consultant shall not include here any items of expenses indicated in the RFP as Specified Provisional Sums.

**Form FIN-5: Table of Adjustment Data**

## Table A. Local Currency

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **(i)** | **(ii)** | | **(iii)** | **(iv)** | **(v)** |
| **Payment**  **Component** | **Index description** | | **Source of**  **index** | **Base value3** | **Coefficient4** |
| **Remuneration** | Nonadjustable  Remuneration - Local | | N/A  BBS[[1]](#footnote-1) | N/A  [*insert Base Value*] | a: 0.05  b: 0.95 |
| **Total** | | | | **1.00** |
| **Reimbursable Expense** | [*Reimbursable Expenses*  *- Local*] **1** | [*Unit*] | BBS | [*insert Base Value*] | a: 0  b: 1 |
|  |  |  |  | a: 0  b: 1 |
|  |  |  |  | a: 0  b: 1 |
|  |  |  |  | a: 0  b: 1 |
|  |  |  |  | a: 0  b: 1 |

Notes for the Consultants

1. The Consultant shall, in column (ii), under Reimbursable Expenses, insert the Unit Rate Reimbursement (URR) expenses as indicated in FIN-4 together with the Unit of such expenses. Refer to Item 6 of the Appendix to the Financial Proposals for Instructions for Preparing Financial Proposal Forms.
2. The Consultant shall indicate the Source of Index for Reimbursable Expenses in column (iii).
3. The Base values (values as of the Base Date defined in GCC Clause 1) for Remuneration in column (iv) will be provided by the Client prior to contract signing, and the Base values for

Reimbursable Expenses may be left blank by the Consultant if they are not available prior to submission of the Proposal, due to absence of the relevant publication. However, the Consultant shall provide such Base Values prior to Contract signing.

1. The value of the fixed coefficient of the non-adjustable portion of each Reimbursable Expense, represented by ‘a’ in table shall be equal to zero (0), whereas the value of the fixed coefficient of the adjustable portion of each Reimbursable Expense, represented by ‘b’ in table shall be equal to one (1), as already indicated in the table.

## Table B. Foreign Currency1

### Currency2:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **(i)** | **(ii)** | | **(iii)** | **(iv)** | **(v)** |
| **Payment**  **Component** | **Index description3** | | **Source of index**4 | **Base value**5 | **Coefficient**6 |
| **Remuneration** | Nonadjustable  Remuneration – Foreign | | N/A  BBS | N/A  [*insert Base Value*] | a: 0.1  b: 0.9 |
| **Total** | | | | **1.00** |
| **Reimbursable Expense** | [*Reimbursable Expenses*  *- Foreign*] | [*Unit*] | BBS | [*insert Base Value*] | a: 0  b: 1 |
|  |  |  |  | a: 0  b: 1 |
|  |  |  |  | a: 0  b: 1 |
|  |  |  |  | a: 0  b: 1 |
|  |  |  |  | a: 0  b: 1 |

Notes for the Consultants

1. If so provided in DS 11.3, the Consultant may quote in more than one foreign currency and, then this table shall be repeated for each of those foreign currencies.
2. The Consultant shall indicate at the top of the table, the foreign payment currency.
3. The Consultant shall, in column (ii), under Reimbursable Expenses, insert the Unit Cost Reimbursable Expenses (URR) applicable to the assignment together with the Unit of such expenses.
4. The Consultant shall indicate the source of each index in column (iii).
5. The Consultant shall provide the Base Values (values as of the Base Date defined in GCC Clause 1) in column (iv). If they are not available prior to submission of the Proposal, due to absence of the relevant publication, they may be left blank in the proposal but shall be provided prior to Contract signing.
6. The value of the fixed coefficient of the non-adjustable portion of each Reimbursable Expense, represented by ‘a’ in table shall be equal to zero (0), whereas the value of the fixed coefficient of the adjustable portion of each Reimbursable Expense, represented by ‘b’ in table shall be

equal to one (1), as already indicated in the table.

**Appendix: Instructions for Preparing Financial Proposal Forms**

1. Forms FIN-1 to FIN-5 must be completed and submitted to the Client in hard and soft copies, if required, strictly in accordance with the instructions.
2. It is the Consultant’s responsibility to ensure the correct Financial Proposal format is used

for the selection method indicated in Section I, Data Sheet.

1. **Form FIN-1** Financial Proposal Submission Form shall be filled in according to the instructions provided in the Form.
2. **Form FIN-2** Form FIN-2: Summary of Costs provides a summary of the elements of estimated costs for implementation of the proposed Consultant services.

### Form FIN-3

### Table A: Summary of Remuneration

* 1. The purpose of **Table A of Form FIN-3** is to identify the monthly billing rates for each Key Expert and Non-Key Expert to be fielded by the Consultant as part of its proposed team of Experts. It shall be noted that, for purposes of computation of remuneration payable to Experts, the following shall apply:
     1. payments for periods of less than one month shall be calculated on:
        1. an hourly basis for actual time spent in the Consultant’s home office and directly attributable to the Services (one hour being equivalent to 1/Xth of a month, where X = number of working hours per day x number of working days per month, usually 176 (i.e. 8 x 22)); and
        2. on a calendar-day basis for time spent away from home office (one day being equivalent to 1/30th of a month).
     2. in case of an International Expert working away from the Consultant’s home office, times spent for international travel between the Client’s country and his/her country of residence shall be calculated as working days and it shall be added to his working period.
  2. The following details shall be shown for each Expert:
     1. Expert’s name
     2. Type of Expert (whether Key Expert or Non-Key Expert)
     3. Category (whether International Expert or Local Expert)
     4. Employment status [refer to Form FIN-3, footnote 1 of Section IV].
        1. Full-Time (FT) : Employee of the Consultant or lead Firm or a

JV member firm or a Subconsultant firm.

* + - 1. Other source (OS) : Expert provided by another source

which is not the Consultant or lead firm or a member firm of a JV, or a Subconsultant firm.

* + - 1. Independent Expert (IP) : Independent/ Self-employed Expert.
    1. Nominated position: same as that shown on Expert Schedule (Form TECH-7 of Section III).
    2. Currency: currency or currencies in which payments are to be made to the Experts.
    3. Home office rate: remuneration rate which applies when an international expert works in his/her country of residence or a local expert works in his/her usual place of work.
    4. Field rate: remuneration rate which applies when an international expert works in a country other than his/her country of residence or a local expert works in a place other than his/her usual place of work.
    5. Months: number of months input to match that shown on the Expert Schedule (Form TECH-7 of Section III).
  1. **When QCBS** is used, support documents relating to remuneration are generally not required.

### Table B: Breakdown of Remuneration (only for QBS)

The purpose Table B of Form FIN-3 is to provide details showing how the remuneration rate was determined must be provided. These details include basic salary, social charges, overhead fee and other special loadings to the basic salary that may be applicable, and these shall be shown in the completed Table B.

The following provides guidance as to the meaning of these terms.

1. **The Basic Monthly Salary** is the actual base salary payable on a regular basis by the Consultant, lead firm or a member firm of a JV or a Subconsultant firm to its regular full-time employee based on the employee’s contract of employment with the firm. This is before any supplemental payments or any deductions are made to or from the salary. During contract negotiations, the Consultant will be required to provide contracts of employment or other relevant documents to be regarded as equivalent to the said documents to support salaries the Consultant shows in the Financial Proposal.
2. **Social Charges** represent costs to the Consultant of specific employee benefits such as paid vacation, contributions to pension funds, insurance and similar costs directly attributable to the employee. These costs shall be distinguished from the generalized overhead costs of the firm.
3. **The Overhead Cost** represents the Consultant’s normal overhead expense at the home office that is attributable to its consulting activity. The Consultant and lead firm or member firms of a JV or Subconsultant firms shall each show one overall average percentage figure to be applied for all of their own experts who are regular full-time employees. In the case of independent individual Experts contracted from outside the Consultant’s own regular full-time employees, a suitably reduced overhead may be shown as a percentage of their contracted cost.
4. **The Fee** or profit to be earned by the Consultant is computed as a percentage of the summation of the basic monthly salary, the social charges and the overhead cost.
5. **Other Allowances** provide for inclusion of any other payment the Consultant is obligated in accordance with the Consultant’s employment policies, to add to the Expert’s home office basic monthly salary when the Expert is working outside its home country. For such cases during contract negotiations the Consultant must provide a copy of the Expert’s employment conditions showing the Consultant’s obligation to make this payment. When this allowance is accepted by the Client, it is computed at a percentage of the Expert’s basic salary and is not subject to social charges, overhead cost or fee additions. The maximum allowance the Client will accept is limited to 20 percent of the Expert’s basic salary.
6. **The Multiplier** shows the ratio between the home office rate per month and the basic monthly salary. These multipliers are subject to negotiation.
7. **Support Documentation** in the form of contract of employment or other relevant documents to be regarded as equivalent to the said documents to support basic salaries shown by the Consultant in the Financial Proposal and a copy of the latest set of annual statement of income and expense of the Consultant or lead firm or member firms of a JV or Subconsultant firms will be required for review by the Client during contract negotiations. Annual statement shall be a copy certified by an independent auditor.
8. **Form FIN-4** Reimbursable Expenses

The purpose of Form FIN-4 is to identify all reimbursable expenses considered by the Consultant necessary to carry out the assignment.

* 1. Reimbursable expenses may be used in both Time-Based and Lump-sum contracts.
  2. If any Provisional Sum is allowed for any reimbursable expense(s) in any part of the Financial Proposal, such expense shall not be included as or under any item in this form.
  3. Each reimbursable expense shall be included either in the “Foreign” portion or in the “Local” portion based on in which currency type (i.e. foreign or local) such expense is intended to be incurred by the Consultant.
  4. In accordance with Clause 6.2 of General Conditions of Contract, there are two categories of reimbursable expenses, which can be used by the Consultants on the basis of their intended method of reimbursement. In case of lump-sum contract, the reimbursable expenses are not adjustable unless otherwise agreed to be paid based on the actual costs or unit rates of reimbursable expenses in SCC 6.2 (b) of Section IX. (Option B: Lump-Sum Contract). They are:
     1. Unit Rate Reimbursement (“URR”) which means the expenses which are reimbursed by the Client based on the Contract unit rates as adjusted in accordance with the Contract, upon incurring of such expense by the Consultant or elapse of the relevant period or interval as indicated in the Contract (such as months). For such reimbursements, submission of evidence of expenses incurred (such as receipt, delivery records, tickets) is not required and the rates and/or prices are subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract.
     2. Actual Cost Reimbursement" (“ACR”) which means the expenses which are reimbursed by the Client based on the actual cost incurred by the Consultant upon incurring of such expense. For such reimbursements, submission of evidence of expenses incurred (such as receipts, delivery records, tickets) is required, and the rates and/or prices are not subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract.
  5. Per Diems: the daily rate (i.e., one rate for all locations) which shall be calculated as the weighted average (cost per day), on the basis of 30 days per calendar month, considering the cost of accommodation, meals and all other similar expenses, reasonably incurred by:
     1. an International Expert, when he/she works in a country other than his/ her country of residence .
     2. a Local Expert, when he/she works at an any place other than his/ her normal place of work.
  6. International Travel: International travel costs will show the airfares needed by International Experts to travel from their home office, or regular place of work, to the field, by the most appropriate and the most direct practicable route. Air travel cost shall be estimated by business class for senior experts (normally more than 18 years of working experiences) except for short-distance (less than 8 hours) flights and economy class for other experts.

For International Experts spending twenty-four (24) consecutive months or more in the Client’s country, one extra round trip will be reimbursed for every twenty-four (24) months of assignment in the Client’s country. International Experts will be entitled to such extra round trip only if upon their return to the Client’s country. International Experts are scheduled to serve for the purposes of the Project for a further period of not less than six (6) consecutive months.

Air transport for dependents: the cost of transportation to and from the Client’s country of eligible dependents who shall be the spouse and not more than two (2) unmarried dependent children under eighteen (18) years of age of those of the International Experts assigned to resident duty in the Client’s country for the purpose of the Services for periods of six (6) consecutive months or longer, provided that the stay of such dependents in the Client’s country shall have been for not less than three (3) consecutive months duration. If the assignment period for resident staff of the International Experts will be thirty (30) months or more, one extra economy class air trip for their eligible dependents for every twenty-four (24)-month assignment will be reimbursed.

The number of round trips, the cost for each trip and destinations shall be shown under

“air travel”.

* 1. Miscellaneous Travel Expenses: a separate item “Miscellaneous Travel Expenses” shall be shown to cover a lump sum allowance per round trip for processing necessary travel documents (passport, visas, travel permits), airport taxes, transport to and from airports, inoculations, the cost of excess baggage up to twenty (20) kilograms per person, or the equivalent in cost of unaccompanied baggage or air freight for each International Expert and each eligible dependent, etc.

1. **Form FIN-5** Table of Adjustment Data

When price adjustments are allowed in the Contract as described in ITC 11.1(b), the Consultant shall fill in all necessary information following the relevant guidance and instructions given in the form itself. For Reimbursable Expense, the information of the expenses specified as URR in Form FIN-4 shall be filled.

### Provisional Sum

The following shall be noted with respect to the Provisional Sums:

* 1. A Provisional Sum is an amount of money allocated in the contract to allow for the cost of any future service or expense, which may be needed during the course of the assignment. The inclusion of such Provisional Sums often facilitates budgetary approval by avoiding the need to request periodic supplementary approvals as the future need arises. Provisional Sums may be allocated or designated under one or both of the following categories, as appropriate.
     1. Specified Provisional Sum.

In case of the Specified Provisional Sum, the estimated cost of any such service or expense shall be designated usually as a sum, in the summary of the total cost, with a brief description of such service or expense, as the case may be.

* + 1. Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance.

The Contingency Allowance is also a Provisional Sum which is allocated in the contract to cover future additional costs which may arise due to (i) increased quantity (such as a requirement for additional man-months or expenditures beyond the quantities already allocated in the Contract) and/or (ii) price adjustments (if provided under the Contract), and/or (iii) any other event which entitles the Consultant to additional payment.

* 1. Provisional Sums included and so designated in these Financial Proposal Forms under ‘Specified Provisional Sums’ and/or the ‘Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance’ shall be expanded in whole or in part at the sole discretion of the Client in accordance with Clause 2.6.4 of the Conditions of Contract.

**Section V. Eligible Source Countries of Japanese ODA Loans**

**Eligible Source Countries: All countries and Areas**

**PART 2 - TERMS OF REFERENCE**

**Section VI. Terms of Reference**

# Chapter 1. Background

* The Government of the People’ s Republic of Bangladesh has received a loan from the Japan International Cooperation Agency (hereinafter referred to as "JICA") to finance the Southern Chattogram Region Development Project which is to improve the living standard and enhance the quality of life in the southern Chattogram region by development of public infrastructure, thereby contributing to the economic development and redress of disparities. The Government of the People`s Republic of Bangladesh also intends to use part of the proceeds of the loan for eligible payments for consulting services for which this ToR is issued.
* The outline of the Project is as follows:
  + Executing Agency (synonymous with “the Employer” or “Client”): Local Government Engineering Department (LGED)
  + Location of the Project: 3 Paurashavas (Chakaria, Moheshkhali, Teknaf) and 5 Upazilas (Chakaria, Moheshkhali, Ukhia, Teknaf & Sadar) in Cox’s Bazar District
  + Major output: Implementation of sub-projects and capacity development of the Executing Agency and target LGIs
  + Expected project completion: June 2028
  + Others:
* At this moment, the Project is expected to comprise the following component:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Component No. | Component name | Procurement method  (ICB/LCB, following P/Q/  with Qualification) | Applicable Standard Bidding Documents |
| 1 | Component 1  Infrastructure Development | LCB with Qualification | N.A. (Local Bidding Documents) |
| 2 | Component 2 Consulting Service | Short listing (based on EOI from international companies), QCBS | Standard RFP |

* Technical information: *available relevant basic data and studies, technical standard or specifications to be used, etc.*
* **Related projects**:  
  ***JICA Assisted:***
* Northern Bangladesh Integrated Development Project (NOBIDEP),
* Strengthening Public Investment Management System (SPIMS) (Phase 1, 2),
* National Integrity Strategy Support Project (NISSP) (Phase 1,2)
* Strengthening Paurashava Governance Project (SPGP),
* Inclusive City Governance Project (ICGP),
* Project for Capacity Development of City Corporations (C4C),
* Upazila Governance Improvement Project (UGDP),
* Upazila Integrated Capacity Development Project(UICDP),
* Urban Development and City Governance Project(UDCGP)
* Project for Strengthening of Solid Waste Management in Dhaka North City, Dhaka South City and Chittagong City,
* Rural Urban Development Advisor,
* Fisheries Development Advisor

***ADB Assisted:***

* Urban Governance Infrastructure Improvement Project(UGIIP) (Phase 1,2,3)
* Emergency Assistance Project (LGED part)

***WB Assisted:***

* Program for Supporting Rural Bridges (SupRB)
* Emergency Multi-Sector Rohingya Crisis Response Project
* Municipal Governance and Services Project (MSGP)
* Multipurpose Disaster Shelter Project
* Second Rural Transport Improvement Project
* Municipal Governance and Services Project

***USAID Assisted:***

* Earthen Road Repair and Drain Excavation

***UNDP Assisted:***

* Efficient and Accountable Local Governance (EALG)

***UNDP & SIDA Funded:***

* Sustainable Solutions to Solid Waste Management Project

***DANIDA-SDC Funded:***

* Community Latrine, Household Latrine, Deep Shallow Tube Well, Reverse osmosis plant, Household Water Treatment, etc.

***8 UN Agencies:***

* 2020 Joint Response Plan for Rohingya Humanitarian Crisis

***NGOs:***

* Fecal Sludge Treatment Plant

# Chapter 2. Objectives of Consulting Services

The consulting services shall be provided by consulting firm(s) (hereinafter referred to as "the Consultant") in compliance with Guidelines for the Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans, April 2012. The objective of the consulting services is to achieve the efficient and proper preparation and implementation of the Project through the following works:

1. Detail Design, Tender and Supervision of Infrastructure Development
2. Capacity Development
3. Assistance for Project Management

# Chapter 3. Scope of Consulting Services

## **3.1. Detail Design, Supervision of Infrastructure Development**

The consultant shall prepare detail design and supervise the infrastructures development activities (**Please refer to Annexure-II & III**) as mentioned below:

### 3.1.1 Road/Bridge

1. **Definite planning and detailed design**
2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (traffic count survey, topographical survey, right-of-way survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys
3. Assess the results of surveys (traffic count survey, topographical survey, right-of-way survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.)
4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs
5. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including traffic demand forecast, cross section design, drainage design, right-of-way map, hydrological analysis, structural analysis, detailed design drawings, etc.
6. Prepare construction schedule
7. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates
8. Prepare all necessary documents
9. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch
10. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects
11. **Tender**
12. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process
13. Assist PMU and Procuring Entities in evaluation of pre-qualification/Tender
14. Assist PMU and Procuring Entities in tender evaluation
15. **Assist the Client on Construction Supervision**
16. Assist LGED & LGIs to issue work orders and instructions
17. Assist LGED & LGIs to make advance payments and other payments
18. Assist LGED & LGIs to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs
19. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works
20. Supervise the construction works and carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings and specifications.
21. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities
22. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO
23. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress
24. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion
25. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate
26. Prepare necessary document for supervision works
27. **Covid Prevention**
28. Confirm the Contractor’s construction work, health and safety plans, so that the infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations site operating procedures, the specifications or other parts of the contract related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases including COVID-19, are duly respected to ensure the safety of the Contractor’s personnel including subcontractor.
29. Prepare bidding documents which includes infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations, site operating procedures and relevant international standards related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases.

### 3.1.2 Drainage/Flood Protection and Water Supply

1. **Definite planning and detailed design**
2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical survey, and hydrological survey, groundwater quality survey, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys.
3. Assess the results of surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical survey, and hydrological survey, groundwater quality survey, etc.)
4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs
5. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including design discharge, water demand calculation, drainage design, right-of-way map, hydrological analysis, hydrogeological analysis, hydraulic analysis, structural analysis, detailed design drawings, etc.
6. Prepare construction schedule
7. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates
8. Prepare all necessary documents
9. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch
10. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects
11. **Assist Tender**
12. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process
13. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification
14. Assist tender evaluation
15. **Assist the Client on Construction Supervision**
16. Assist to issue work orders and instructions
17. Assist to make advance payments and other payments
18. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs
19. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works
20. Supervise the construction works and carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings and specifications.
21. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities
22. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO
23. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress
24. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion
25. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate
26. Prepare necessary document for supervision works
27. **Covid Prevention**
28. Confirm the Contractor’s construction work, health and safety plans, so that the infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations site operating procedures, the specifications or other parts of the contract related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases including COVID-19, are duly respected to ensure the safety of the Contractor’s personnel including subcontractor.
29. Prepare bidding documents which includes infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations, site operating procedures and relevant international standards related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases.

### 3.1.3 Solid Waste Management

1. **Definite planning and detailed design**
2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (topographical survey, geological survey, soil survey, water quality survey, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys
3. Assess the results of surveys (topographical survey, geological survey, soil survey, water quality survey, etc.)
4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs
5. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including SWM development plan, waste generation quantity, collection rate, waste collection quantity, waste collection fee, transfer station, landfill area, right-of-way map, detailed design drawings, etc.
6. Prepare the technical specification of equipment procurement including spare parts
7. Prepare construction schedule
8. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates
9. Prepare all necessary documents
10. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch
11. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects
12. **Assist Tender**
13. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process
14. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification
15. Assist tender evaluation
16. **Assist the Client on Construction Supervision**
17. Assist to issue work orders and instructions
18. Assist to make advance payments and other payments
19. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs
20. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works
21. Supervise the construction works and carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings and specifications.
22. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities
23. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO
24. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress
25. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion
26. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate
27. Prepare necessary document for supervision works
28. **Assist Tender and Contract with Private Contractor for SWM Operation**
29. Prepare tender and contract document including detailed scope of work, and implementation schedule. The detailed scope of works covers i) work item of SWM operation, ii) contract condition.
30. Assist tender process and contract negotiation
31. **Covid Prevention**
32. Confirm the Contractor’s construction work, health and safety plans, so that the infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations site operating procedures, the specifications or other parts of the contract related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases including COVID-19, are duly respected to ensure the safety of the Contractor’s personnel including subcontractor.
33. Prepare bidding documents which includes infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations, site operating procedures and relevant international standards related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases.

### 3.1.4 Other Public Facilities and Training Center

1. **Definite planning and detailed design**
2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys
3. Assess the results of surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.)
4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs
5. Assess users and/or traffic volumes, functions, area of building structure and accessibility
6. Confirmation of demand of users, building functions and structure, and necessary space and capacity
7. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including building design, hydraulic analysis, structural analysis, detail design drawings, etc.
8. Prepare construction schedule
9. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates
10. Prepare all necessary documents
11. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch
12. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects
13. **Assist Tender**
14. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process
15. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification
16. Assist tender evaluation
17. **Assist the Client on Construction Supervision**
18. Assist to issue work orders and instructions
19. Assist to make advance payments and other payments
20. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs
21. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works
22. Supervise the construction works and carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings and specifications.
23. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities
24. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO
25. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress
26. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion
27. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate
28. Prepare necessary document for supervision works
29. **Covid Prevention**
30. Confirm the Contractor’s construction work, health and safety plans, so that the infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations site operating procedures, the specifications or other parts of the contract related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases including COVID-19, are duly respected to ensure the safety of the Contractor’s personnel including subcontractor.
31. Prepare bidding documents which includes infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations, site operating procedures and relevant international standards related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases.

### 3.1.5 Township Development

1. **Definite planning and detailed design**
2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys
3. Assess the results of surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.)
4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs
5. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including landfill design, hydraulic analysis, structural analysis, detail design drawings, etc.
6. Prepare construction schedule
7. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates
8. Prepare all necessary documents
9. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch
10. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects
11. **Assist Tender**
12. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process
13. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification
14. Assist tender evaluation
15. **Assist the Client on Construction Supervision**
16. Assist to issue work orders and instructions
17. Assist to make advance payments and other payments
18. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs
19. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works
20. Supervise the construction works and carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings and specifications.
21. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities
22. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO
23. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress
24. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion
25. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate
26. Prepare necessary document for supervision works
27. **Covid Prevention**
28. Confirm the Contractor’s construction work, health and safety plans, so that the infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations site operating procedures, the specifications or other parts of the contract related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases including COVID-19, are duly respected to ensure the safety of the Contractor’s personnel including subcontractor.
29. Prepare bidding documents which includes infection prevention measures/requirements set forth in the applicable laws, regulations, site operating procedures and relevant international standards related to epidemic, pandemic, plague or other similar diseases.

### 3.1.6 Environmental and Social Considerations

1. Update EMP and EMoP as appropriate; incorporate necessary technical specifications with design and contract documentation
2. Prepare / update IEE, EIA, EMP and EMoP for the required subprojects by deploying local firms in accordance with the Environmental Assessment and Review Framework. Their TOR is based on the requirements of the Bangladesh Environmental Conservation Act 1995, Environmental Conservation Rules 1997, and JICA Guidelines for Environmental and Social Considerations 2010
3. Supervise and monitor the progress of development of IEE, EIA, EMP and EMoP
4. During preparation of biding documents, identify environmental responsibilities as explained in the EIA/IEE, EMP and EMoP, and Environmental Clearance Certificate (ECC) issued by the Department of Environment (DoE)
5. Monitor the effectiveness of EMP and negative impact on environment caused by the construction works and provide technical advice, including a feasible solution
6. Update, as necessary, or prepare the Abbreviated Resettlement Action Plan (ARAP) by deploying local firms in accordance with the Resettlement Policy Framework, including entitlement matrix and compensation plan; coordinate with various agencies in preparing the procedures for timely land acquisition and disbursement of compensation to project affected persons (PAPs). Their TOR is based on the requirements of JICA Guidelines for Environmental and Social Considerations 2010 and World Bank Safeguard Policy OP4.12 and its annexes
7. Supervise and monitor the progress of development of ARAP
8. Monitor land acquisition and compensation activities being undertaken by LGIs supported by field assistants deployed by the Consultant, and report the results in monthly progress reports

### 3.2. Capacity Development

The consultant shall perform the Capacity development activities (**Annexure-1**) as mentioned below:

**3.2.1 Local Government Administration**

1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs
2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs
3. Implement capacity development programs on budget formation/execution, monitoring/O&M budget formulation, taxation and revenue management
4. Implement and facilitate horizontal learning activities among the target LGIs (e.g., annual experience-sharing workshop)

**3.2.2 Road/Bridges, Drainage/Flood Protection and Water Supply**

1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs
2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs
3. Implement capacity development programs as OJT basis to strengthen technical knowledge and capability of technical management in all stages (definite planning, detailed design, tendering, construction supervision, monitoring and evaluation) to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila (in case of large drainage: Executive Engineer of BWDB)
4. Implement capacity development program as OJT basis to strengthen O&M skill and knowledge to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila (in case of large drainage: Executive Engineer of BWDB)

**3.2.3 Solid Waste Management**

1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs
2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs
3. Implement capacity development programs (planning, designing, O&M of SWM including collection, transportation, separation for recyclable and sanitary landfill, awareness raising of public, financial and contract management for outsourcing to private contractor, supervising and monitoring of private contract for O&M, and coordination among LGIs etc.) to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila
4. Implement capacity development programs as OJT basis to strengthen O&M skill and knowledge to Conservancy Section of Paurashava and Upazila LGED office
5. Implement public awareness raising for SWM to introduce the provision of SWM service and service charge system to Beneficiaries

**3.2.4 Other Public Facilities**

1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs
2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs
3. Implement capacity development programs as OJT basis to strengthen technical knowledge and capability of technical management in all stages (definite planning, detailed design, tendering, construction supervision, monitoring and evaluation) to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila
4. Implement capacity development program as OJT basis to strengthen O&M skill and knowledge to related organization

**3.2.5 Township Development**

1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs
2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs
3. Implement capacity development programs (development of land utilization plan for township area etc.) to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila
4. Implement capacity development program as OJT basis to strengthen O&M skill and knowledge to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila

**3.2.6 Procurement**

1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs
2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs
3. Implement capacity development programs on Bangladesh Public Procurement Rules and Regulations, and contract management

**3.2.7 Environment and Social Consideration**

1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs
2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs
3. Implement capacity development programs: i) lectures and site visits for guidance and instructions on planning, implementation and monitoring of Environmental Management Plan (EMP); and ii) OJT for the development of environmental assessment reports and supervision of EMP implementation

**3.2.8 Overseas Training**

The Consultant shall organize and manage the overseas training as per the requirement of the client.

### 3.3. Assistance for Project Management

1. Prepare plan of consulting service activities, supervise, monitor and assess the activities
2. Coordinate with PIO, PIUs and UEOs on project planning, DD, supervision, and O&M activities
3. Assist PMU, DPCO, PIO, PIUs and UEOs to collect progress of all works, including capacity development and infrastructure development, identify issues and countermeasures, and advise them for improvement when necessary
4. Assist PMU to prepare request for disbursement and its attachments to be submitted to JICA
5. Assist PMU to evaluate cancellation and replacement of subprojects through evaluation of new subprojects, and to prepare justification report, if necessary; and
6. Assist PMU to prepare Quarterly Progress Report, Annual Progress Report and Project Completion Report to be submitted to JICA quarterly

# Chapter 4. Expected Time Schedule

The total duration of consulting services will be 64 months. The implementation schedule expected is as shown in Table 4.1.

Table 4.1 Implementation Schedule Expected

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Key Activities | Date | Duration in Months |
| Commencement of Consulting Services | March 2023 | - |
| Completion of detail design, preparation of drawings and tender documents | 1st batch: By November 2023  2nd batch : By July 2024  3rd batch : By July 2025 |  |
| Bidding process including prequalification | 1st batch: By April 2024  2nd batch : By December 2024  3rd batch : By December 2025 |  |
| Commencement of Civil works | 1st batch: By May 2024  2nd batch : By January 2025  3rd batch : By January 2026 |  |
| End of Civil works | 1st batch: By April 2026  2nd batch : By December 2027  3rd batch : By December 2027 |
| End of Consulting Services | June 2028 | 64 months. |

# Chapter 5. Staffing (Expertise required)

The consultant engagement will be a total of 190 person-months for International Experts and 1,027 person-months for Local Experts. Total consulting input will be 1,217 person-months.

## (1) Qualification of International Experts

The qualification of International Experts is shown in Table 5.1.

### Table 5.1 : Qualification of International Experts (\* Key Experts)

| Designation | Qualification |
| --- | --- |
| \*A.1  Team Leader | Education:   * + Any graduate related to the scope of works   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in the field of infrastructural development projects: 15 years or more   + Experience of construction supervision or related management for more than 8 years as project management expert/project manager　in ICB contract of consulting services   + Experience of at least 2 projects implementation in leading a consultant’s team as the Team Leader or the Deputy Team Leader   + At least 5 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian Country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*A.2  Road and Bridge Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in road and bridge design and construction supervision: 12 years or more   + Experience of 5 years in related fields in ICB contract of consulting services   + At least 2 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian Country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*A.3  Drainage/  Flood Protection and Water Supply Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in drainage/flood projection and water supply design and construction supervision: 12 years or more   + Experience of 5 years in related fields in ICB contract of consulting services   + At least 2 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian Country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*A.4  Solid Waste Management Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in solid waste management design and construction supervision: 12 years or more   + Experience of 5 years in related fields in ICB contract of consulting services   + At least 2 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian Country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*A.5  Architect | Education:   * + Graduate in Architecture or related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in building planning, design and construction supervision: 12 years or more   + Experience of 5 years in related fields in ICB contract of consulting services   + At least 2 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian Country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*A.6  Township Development Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in township development design and construction supervision: 12 years or more   + Experience of 5 years in related fields in ICB contract of consulting services   + At least 2 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian Country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| A.7  Private Contract Expert | Education:   * + Graduate in Laws, Public Administration and related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in private contract management: 12 years or more   + Experience of 5 years in related fields in ICB contract of consulting services   + At least 2 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian Country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| A.8  Governance Expert | Education:   * + Graduate in Public Administration and related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in governance programs and projects: 12 years or more   + Experience of 5 years in related fields in ICB contract of consulting services   + At least 2 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| A.9  Environmental and Social Consideration Expert | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering, Environment or related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in monitoring and evaluation in development projects: 12 years or more   + Experience of 5 years in related fields in ICB contract of consulting services   + At least 2 years experiences of international projects   + Working experience in South Asian country is preferred   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |

## (2) Qualification of Local Experts

The qualification of Local Experts is shown in Table 5.2.

### Table 5.2 : Qualification of Local Experts (\* Key Experts)

| Designation | Qualification |
| --- | --- |
| \*B.1  Deputy Team Leader | Education:   * + Any graduate related to the scope of works   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in the field of infrastructural development projects: 15 years or more   + Experience of construction supervision or related management for more than 8 years   + Experience of at least 2 projects implementation as the Deputy Team Leader   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*B.2  Structural Design Engineer (Road) | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in road design and construction supervision: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as road engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*B.3  Structural Design Engineer (Bridge) | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in bridge design and construction supervision: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as bridge engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*B.4  Structural Design Engineer (Drainage/Flood Protection) | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in drainage/flood protection design and construction supervision: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as drainage/flood protection engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.5  Structural Design Engineer (Water Supply) | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in water supply design and construction supervision: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as water supply engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| \*B.6  Solid Waste Management Specialist | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in solid waste management planning: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as solid waste management specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.7  Wastewater Treatment Specialist | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in wastewater treatment in the field of land fill for wastewater management: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as wastewater treatment specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.8  Township Development Specialist | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in township development planning: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as township development specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.9  Landfill Facility Specialist (Solid Waste Management) | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in landfill facility (solid waste management) design and construction supervision: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as landfill facility (solid waste management) specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.10  Landfill Facility Specialist (Township Development) | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in landfill facility (township development) design and construction supervision: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as landfill facility (township development) specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.11  Environmental and Social Consideration Specialist | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering, Environment or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in environmental and social consideration assessment for infrastructure development projects: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as environmental and social consideration specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.12  Resettlement Specialist | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering, Social or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in resettlement management and social development activities for infrastructure development projects: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as resettlement specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.13  Procurement Specialist | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in procurement for infrastructure development projects: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as procurement specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.14  Governance Specialist | Education:   * + Graduate in Public Administration and related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in governance programs: 8 years or more   + Experience of 3 years as governance specialist in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| Designation | Qualification |
| B.15  Transport Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in transport planning, designing traffic survey and management: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as transport engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.16  Survey Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in surveying, preparing drawing, mapping, verifying data accuracy including measurements and calculations conducted at survey sites for infrastructure development: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as survey engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.17  Geotechnical Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in designing and implementing for infrastructure project in the field of geotechnical engineering: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as geotechnical engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.18  Hydrological Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in hydrological assessment in drainage, irrigation or flood protection field: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as hydrological engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.19  Hydrogeological Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in hydrogeological assessment in water supply or water resource development field: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as hydrogeological engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.20  Architect | Education:   * + Graduate in Architecture or related fields.   + Relevant higher education will be given preference.   Experience:   * + Experience in building planning, design and construction supervision: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as architect in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.21  Electrical Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Electrical Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in designing and implementing for infrastructure project in the field of electrical engineering: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as electrical engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.22  Quantity Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in estimating, costing of different materials, prepare tender documents, bills of quantities and other documentation for infrastructure development: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as quantity engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.23  Quality Control Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in construction supervision, quality control for infrastructure project: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as quality control engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.24  Private Contract Expert | Education:   * + Graduate in Laws, Public Administration or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in contract administration, contract management and procurement: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as contract expert in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.25  Documentation and Media Consultant | Education:   * + Graduate in Communication, publication or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in administrative documentation and publication expert: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |
| B.26  Resident Engineer | Education:   * + Graduate in Engineering or related fields   + Relevant higher education will be given preference   Experience:   * + Experience in construction management fields: 5 years or more   + Experience of 2 years as construction management engineer in related projects   Language Skill:   * + English: Fluent in speaking and writing |

The Consultant may propose other experts and supporting staffs required to accomplish the tasks outlined in the ToR in addition to experts indicated in the above Table in this Chapter. The non-key experts and support staffs will not be evaluated but the consultant must submit the CVs of the non-key experts.

## (3) Scope of works for experts

Detailed information on the major tasks and duties of each experts for the capacity development programs, definite plan /detailed design, and the construction supervision is provided as follows:

### Table 5.2: Scope of Works by Experts

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| No | Position | I: International Experts or  L: Local Experts | Major Tasks and Duties |
| Detail Design, Supervision of Infrastructure Development | | | |
| 1 | Road/Bridge   * Road and Bridge Engineer: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Transport Engineer: L * Structural Design Engineer (Road): L * Structural Design Engineer (Bridge): L * Local engineers concerned: L * Procurement Expert: L | I&L | 1. definite planning and detailed design 2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (traffic count survey, topographical survey, right-of-way survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys 3. Assess the results of surveys (traffic count survey, topographical survey, right-of-way survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) 4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs 5. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including traffic demand forecast, cross section design, drainage design, right-of-way map, hydrological analysis, structural analysis, detailed design drawings, etc. 6. Prepare construction schedule 7. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates 8. Prepare all necessary documents 9. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch 10. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects 11. Assist Tender 12. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process 13. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification 14. Assist tender evaluation 15. Construction Supervision 16. Assist to issue work orders and instructions 17. Assist to make advance payments and other payments 18. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs 19. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works 20. Carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings 21. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities 22. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO 23. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress 24. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion 25. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate 26. Prepare necessary document for supervision works |
| 2 | Drainage/Flood Protection and Water Supply   * Drainage/Flood Protection and Water Supply Engineer: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Structural Design Engineer (Drainage/Flood Protection): L * Structural Design Engineer (Water Supply): L * Hydrological Engineer: L * Hydrogeological Engineer: L * Local engineers concerned: L * Procurement Specialist: L | I&L | 1. Definite planning and detailed design 2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical survey, and hydrological survey, groundwater quality survey, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys. 3. Assess the results of surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical survey, and hydrological survey, groundwater quality survey, etc.) 4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs 5. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including design discharge, water demand calculation, drainage design, right-of-way map, hydrological analysis, hydrogeological analysis, hydraulic analysis, structural analysis, detailed design drawings, etc. 6. Prepare construction schedule 7. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates 8. Prepare all necessary documents 9. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch 10. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects 11. Assist Tender 12. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process 13. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification 14. Assist tender evaluation 15. Construction Supervision 16. Assist to issue work orders and instructions 17. Assist to make advance payments and other payments 18. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs 19. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works 20. Carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings 21. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities 22. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO 23. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress 24. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion 25. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate 26. Prepare necessary document for supervision works |
| 3 | Solid Waste Management   * Solid Waste Management Engineer: I * Private Contract Expert: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Solid Waste Management Specialist: L * Landfill Facility Specialist (Solid Waste Management): L * Wastewater Treatment Specialist: L * Private Contract Expert: L * Local engineers concerned: L * Procurement Specialist: L | I&L | 1. Definite planning and detailed design 2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (topographical survey, geological survey, soil survey, water quality survey, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys 3. Assess the results of surveys (topographical survey, geological survey, soil survey, water quality survey, etc.) 4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs 5. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including SWM development plan, waste generation quantity, collection rate, waste collection quantity, waste collection fee, transfer station, landfill area, right-of-way map, detailed design drawings, etc. 6. Prepare the technical specification of equipment procurement including spare parts 7. Prepare construction schedule 8. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates 9. Prepare all necessary documents 10. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch 11. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects 12. Assist Tender 13. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process 14. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification 15. Assist tender evaluation 16. Construction Supervision 17. Assist to issue work orders and instructions 18. Assist to make advance payments and other payments 19. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs 20. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works 21. Carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings 22. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities 23. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO 24. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress 25. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion 26. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate 27. Prepare necessary document for supervision works 28. Assist Tender and Contract with Private Contractor for SWM Operation 29. Prepare tender and contract document including detailed scope of work, and implementation schedule. The detailed scope of works covers i) work item of SWM operation, ii) contract condition. 30. Assist tender process and contract negotiation |
| 4 | Other Public Facilities   * Architect: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Architect: L * Local engineers concerned: L * Procurement Specialist: L | I&L | 1. Definite planning and detailed design 2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) 3. Assess the results of surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) 4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs 5. Assess users and/or traffic volumes, functions, area of building structure and accessibility 6. Confirmation of demand of users, building functions and structure, and necessary space and capacity 7. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including building design, hydraulic analysis, structural analysis, detail design drawings, etc. 8. Prepare construction schedule 9. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates 10. Prepare all necessary documents 11. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch 12. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects 13. Assist Tender 14. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process 15. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification 16. Assist tender evaluation 17. Construction Supervision 18. Assist to issue work orders and instructions 19. Assist to make advance payments and other payments 20. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs 21. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works 22. Carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings 23. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities 24. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO 25. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress 26. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion 27. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate 28. Prepare necessary document for supervision works |
| 5 | Township Development   * Township Development Engineer: I * Private Contract Expert: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Township Development Specialist: L * Landfill Facility Specialist (Township): L * Private Contract Expert: L * Local engineers concerned: L * Procurement Specialist: L | I&L | 1. Definite planning and detailed design 2. Prepare scope of works for surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) and supervise the implementation of surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) 3. Assess the results of surveys (topographical survey, geotechnical investigation, subsoil investigation and material tests, etc.) 4. Assist to organize public hearing/consultation meeting by LGIs 5. Prepare the definite planning and detailed design including landfill design, hydraulic analysis, structural analysis, detail design drawings, etc. 6. Prepare construction schedule 7. Prepare bill of quantities and detailed cost estimates 8. Prepare all necessary documents 9. Setting up value of OE indicators and calculation of EIRR of 2nd and 3rd batch 10. Prepare Operational guideline, O&M plan, and manual for subprojects 11. Assist Tender 12. Prepare construction and procurement plan, pre-qualification document, and tender document for tender process 13. Assist evaluation of pre-qualification 14. Assist tender evaluation 15. Construction Supervision 16. Assist to issue work orders and instructions 17. Assist to make advance payments and other payments 18. Assist to assess contractor’s construction plan and programs 19. Provide the contractor with all necessary survey data and reference for setting out the works 20. Carry out field inspections on the contractor’s setting out to ensure the works in accordance with drawings 21. Supervise the laboratory testing of materials and related activities 22. Assist to conduct quality and safety control by DPCO 23. Assist to monitor physical and financial progress 24. Assist to prepare updated cost estimates and time to completion 25. Assist to carry out final inspection for issuance of completion certificate 26. Prepare necessary document for supervision works |
| 6 | Environment and Social Considerations   * Environmental and Social Consideration Expert: I * Environmental and Social Consideration Specialist: L * Resettlement Specialist: L | I&L | 1. Update EMP as appropriate; incorporate necessary technical specifications with design and contract documentation 2. Prepare / update IEE, EIA, EMP for the required subprojects by deploying local firms in accordance with the Environmental Assessment and Review Framework. Their TOR is based on the requirements of the Bangladesh Environmental Conservation Act 1995, Environmental Conservation Rules 1997, and JICA Guidelines for Environmental and Social Considerations 2010 3. Supervise and monitor the progress of development of IEE, EIA and EMP 4. During preparation of biding documents, identify environmental responsibilities as explained in the EIA/IEE and EMP, and Environmental Clearance Certificate (ECC) issued by the Department of Environment (DoE) 5. Monitor the effectiveness of EMP and negative impact on environment caused by the construction works and provide technical advice, including a feasible solution 6. Update, as necessary, or prepare the Abbreviated Resettlement Action Plan (ARAP) by deploying local firms in accordance with the Resettlement Policy Framework, including entitlement matrix and compensation plan; coordinate with various agencies in preparing the procedures for timely land acquisition and disbursement of compensation to project affected persons (PAPs). Their TOR is based on the requirements of JICA Guidelines for Environmental and Social Considerations 2010 and World Bank Safeguard Policy OP4.12 and its annexes 7. Supervise and monitor the progress of development of ARAP 8. Monitor land acquisition and compensation activities being undertaken by LGIs supported by field assistants deployed by the Consultant, and report the results in monthly progress reports |
| Capacity development | | | |
| 1. | Local Governance Administration   * Team Leader: I * Governance Expert: I * Governance Specialist: L | I&L | 1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs 2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs 3. Implement capacity development programs on budget formation/execution, monitoring/O&M budget formulation, taxation and revenue management 4. Implement and facilitate horizontal learning activities among the target LGIs (e.g., annual experience-sharing workshop) |
| 2 | Road/Bridges, Drainage/Flood Protection and Water Supply   * Road and Bridge Engineer: I * Drainage/Flood Protection and Water Supply Engineer: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Transport Engineer: L * Structural Design Engineer (Road): L * Structural Design Engineer (Bridge): L * Structural Design Engineer (Drainage/Flood Projection): L * Hydrological Engineer: L | I&L | 1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs 2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs 3. Implement capacity development programs as OJT basis to strengthen technical knowledge and capability of technical management in all stages (definite planning, detailed design, tendering, construction supervision, monitoring and evaluation) to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila (in case of large drainage: Executive Engineer of BWDB) 4. Implement capacity development program as OJT basis to strengthen O&M skill and knowledge to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila (in case of large drainage: Executive Engineer of BWDB) |
| 3 | Solid Waste Management   * Solid Waste: I Management Engineer: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Solid Waste Management Specialist: L * Landfill Facility Specialist (Solid Waste Management): L * Wastewater Treatment Specialist: L * Private Contract Expert: L | I&L | 1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs 2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs 3. Implement capacity development programs (planning, designing, O&M of SWM including collection, transportation, separation for recyclable and sanitary landfill, awareness raising of public, financial and contract management for outsourcing to private contractor, supervising and monitoring of private contract for O&M, and coordination among LGIs etc.) to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila 4. Implement capacity development programs as OJT basis to strengthen O&M skill and knowledge to Solid Waste Management Section (SWMS) in each LGI and Private Service Provider 5. Implement public awareness raising for SWM to introduce the provision of SWM service and service charge system to Beneficiaries |
| 4 | Other Public Facilities   * Architect: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Architect: L | I&L | 1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs 2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs 3. Implement capacity development programs as OJT basis to strengthen technical knowledge and capability of technical management in all stages (definite planning, detailed design, tendering, construction supervision, monitoring and evaluation) to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila 4. Implement capacity development program as OJT basis to strengthen O&M skill and knowledge to related organization such as Market: Municipal Market Section of Paurashava, Bazar Management Committee chaired by UNO office of Upazila, Clinic cum Cyclone shelter: Health and Family Planning Section in Family Planning and Sanitary Department, Primary School cum Cyclone shelter: Upazila Primary Education Office, Park and Toilet: Conservancy section and etc. |
| 5 | Township Development   * Township Development Engineer: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Township Development Specialist: L * Landfill Facility Specialist (Township): L | I&L | 1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs 2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs 3. Implement capacity development programs (development of land utilization plan for township area etc.) to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila 4. Implement capacity development program as OJT basis to strengthen O&M skill and knowledge to Executive Engineer/Assistant Engineer of Paurashava and LGED Engineer of Upazila |
| 6 | Procurement   * Private Contract Expert: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * Private Contract Expert: L * Procurement Specialist: L | I&L | 1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs 2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs 3. Implement capacity development programs on Bangladesh Public Procurement Rules and Regulations, and contract management |
| 7 | Environment and Social Consideration   * Environmental and Social Consideration Expert: I * Environmental and Social Consideration Specialist: L * Resettlement Specialist: L | I&L | 1. Conduct a needs-assessment survey for capacity development programs 2. Prepare detailed plans of capacity development programs 3. Implement capacity development programs: i) lectures and site visits for guidance and instructions on planning, implementation and monitoring of Environmental Management Plan (EMP); and ii) OJT for the development of environmental assessment reports and supervision of EMP implementation |
| Assistance for Project Management | | | |
| 1 | Assistance for Project Management   * Team Leader: I * Deputy Team Leader: L * All related sector experts: I&L | I&L | 1. Prepare plan of consulting service activities, supervise, monitor and assess the activities 2. Coordinate with PIO, PIUs and UEOs on project planning, DD, supervision, and O&M activities 3. Assist PMU, DPCO, PIO, PIUs and UEOs to collect progress of all works, including capacity development and infrastructure development, identify issues and countermeasures, and advise them for improvement when necessary 4. Assist PMU to prepare request for disbursement and its attachments to be submitted to JICA 5. Assist PMU to evaluate cancellation and replacement of subprojects through evaluation of new subprojects, and to prepare justification report, if necessary; and 6. Assist PMU to prepare Quarterly Progress Report, Annual Progress Report and Project Completion Report to be submitted to JICA quarterly |

# Chapter 6. Reporting

Within the scope of consulting services, the Consultant shall prepare and submit reports and documents to the LGED as shown in Table 6.1. The Consultant shall provide electronic copy of each of these reports.

### Table 6.1 Reports to be submitted

| Category | Type of Report | Timing | No. of Copies  (incl. electronic data) |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Periodical Reports | Inception Report | Within Two (2) months after commencement of the services | 10 |
| Quarterly Progress Report | Every quarter | 10 |
| Annual Progress Report | Every year | 10 |
| Project Completion Report | At the end of Services | 10 |
| Technical Reports | Training reports by fields | Within 1 month after the training to be executed | 10 x 5 |
| O&M manual by sectors | Within the assignment of experts | 10 x 6 |
| Definite plan/DD report | Per each subproject | 5 x 74 |
| Supervision report | Per each subproject | 5 x 74 |
| Environment and social assessment and record | Annual | 5 x 5 |

## 6.1 Periodical Reports

The Inception report shall comprise the outline of the consulting services, methodology of the technical services covering the capacity development, engineering, environmental and social consideration, monitoring and evaluation, and project management, implementation schedule, etc.

The Quarterly and Annual Reports shall be prepared quarterly and annually, respectively after the Inception Report submission. The Quarterly and Annual Report shall comprise the summarized activities of consulting services by fields, progress of the infrastructure, financial disbursement, etc. The issues found and countermeasures proposed, future activity plan of the consultants will be presented.

The Project Completion Report shall be prepared at the end of consulting services. The Completion Report comprises all achievement of the consulting services, financial disbursement, record of subproject development, result of monitoring and evaluation, the completed subproject profile and photos, etc.

## 6.2 Technical Reports

The Technical Reports shall be prepared according to the assignment of foreign consultants periodically. The technical reports will be the training materials and training results by respective fields including definite plans and DD report of subprojects to be implemented, periodical supervision reports of subprojects to be constructed, environment and social assessment and record, monitoring and evaluation report. The technical reports will be utilized not only for the reports on consulting services, but also for capacity development of the LGIs’ engineering and administrative staff.

# Chapter 7. Obligations of the Executing Agency (Client)

A certain range of arrangements and services shall be provided by LGED to the Consultant for smooth implementation of the Consulting Services. In this context, LGED shall:

1. Assistance and exemption

Use its best efforts to, as described in the Sub-Clause 5.1 of General Conditions of Contract:

Assist the Consultant with obtaining work permits and such other documents as shall be necessary to enable the Consultants to perform the Services.

1. Assist the Consultants with promptly obtaining, for the Experts and, if appropriate, their eligible dependents, all necessary entry and exit visas, residence permits, exchange permits, and any other documents required for their stay in the Client’s country while carrying out the Services under the Contract.
2. Facilitate prompt clearance through customs of any property required for the Services and of the personal effects of the Experts and their eligible dependents.
3. Issue to officials, agents and representatives of the Government all such instructions and information as may be necessary or appropriate for the prompt and effective implementation of the Services.
4. Assist the Consultant and the Experts and any Sub-consultants employed by the Consultant for the Services with obtaining exemption from any requirement to register or obtain any permit to practice their profession or to establish themselves either individually or as a corporate entity in the Client’s country according to the applicable law in the Client’s country.
5. Assist the Consultant, any Sub-consultants and the Experts of either of them with obtaining the privilege, pursuant to the applicable law in the Client’s country, of bringing into the Client’s country reasonable amounts of foreign currency for the purposes of the Services or for the personal use of the Experts and of withdrawing any such amounts as may be earned therein by the Experts in the execution of the Services.
6. Services, Facilities and Property of LGED

Make available to the Consultant and the Experts, for the purposes of the Services and free of any charge, the services, facilities and property in accordance with Sub-Clause 5.4 (a) of General Conditions of Contract, described as follows:

- Provide an office space in the Headquarters of LGED with necessary equipment, furniture and utility. However, the Consultant’s requirement for office space, including necessary equipment, furniture and utilities, should be clearly stated in the proposal with its rental cost for the case where LGED would be unable to provide such facilities;

1. Counterpart Personnel

Make available to the Consultant free of charge such professional and support counterpart personnel, to be nominated by LGED with the Consultant’s advice, in accordance with Sub-Clause 5.5 (a) of General Conditions of Contract, if necessary.

The Report of Preparatory Survey may be downloaded from the client’s web address:

<https://oldweb.lged.gov.bd/UnitPublication.aspx?UnitID=9> ; or

<https://libopac.jica.go.jp/images/report/P1000047395.html> and

<https://libopac.jica.go.jp/images/report/P1000047396.html>

or may be collected directly from the office of the Focal Person, Southern Chattogram Regional development Project, LGED Bhaban, Level-09, Agargaon, Sherebangla Nagar,Dhaka-1207.

# Annexure-I

# Outline of Capacity Development Program

**(1) Local Government Administration**

1.1 Budget Formulation, Execution, and Monitoring/O&M Budget Formulation

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Program Title | **Budget Formulation, Execution, and Monitoring / O&M Budget Formulation** |
| Objectives | This program aims in part to foster greater understanding of rules and instructions used by Paurashavas for budget formulation, execution, and monitoring. It also covers the budget formulation, execution and monitoring/reporting to ensure the proper O&M of the developed infrastructures under the project with sufficient allocation of budget.  Timing: Before starting to prepare tender documents of subprojects in each batch  Duration: 1 day (Lecture / ToT to LGI Officers). 0.5 day (Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officers at each LGI)  Frequency: 3 times (= 1 times / batch x 3 batch) |
| Target participants | [Lecture / ToT to LGI Officials]   * LGI Officials who are in charge of budgeting (70): 10 officials from each target LGI   [Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officers]   * Elected Representatives: 15 each from target LGI (Councilors pf Paurashava Council / Members of Upazila Parishad) |
| Brief description of the module contents | [Lecture / ToT to LGI Officials]  Part 1 Overview  1. Introduction, 2. Legal background, 3. Budget Documents  Part 2 Budget Formulation  1 Overview of the Process of budget formulation, 2. Individual Process of Budget Formulation  Part 3 Budget Execution  1.Rule of budget execution  Part 4 Monitoring of Budget Execution  1. Rules on monitoring of budget execution, 2. Checkpoints on budget monitoring, 3. Revision of Budget, 5. Budget Reporting, 6. Reporting of Annual Development Program  *(Operational Manual on Paurashava Budget formulation, execution and monitoring* developed by SPGP may be utilized for all parts above)  [Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officials]  (Lectures on only the essence of the following will be delivered)  Part 1 Overview  1. Introduction, 2. Legal background, 3. Budget Documents  Part 2 Budget Formulation  1 Overview of the Process of budget formulation, 2. Individual Process of Budget Formulation  Part 3 Budget Execution  1.Rule of budget execution  Part 4 Monitoring of Budget Execution  1. Rules on monitoring of budget execution, 2. Checkpoints on budget monitoring, 3. Revision of Budget, 5. Budget Reporting, 6. Reporting of Annual Development Program  *(Operational Manual on Paurashava Budget formulation, execution and monitoring* developed by SPGP may be utilized for all parts above)  [OJT: Supported by Loan Consultant]  Part 5 O&M budget Formulation |
| Method of instruction | [Lecture / ToT to LGI Officials]  Lecture by LGD, LGED, NILG, possibly in cooperation with Institute of Public Finance Bangladesh (IPF)  [Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officials]  Lecture by the LGI Official who received the ToT |
| Training site | [Lecture / ToT to LGI Officials]  Conference room in Cox’s Bazar District Office  [Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officials]  Conference room in each target LGI |

Source: JICA Survey Team

1.2 Taxation and Revenue Management

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Program Title | **Taxation and Revenue Management** |
| Objectives | This program seeks to improve the understanding and the skills related to revenue generation and management. It includes increased understanding on tax revenue sources, setting tariff, expanding non-tax revenue sources and management of generated resources.  Timing: Before starting to prepare tender documents of subprojects in each batch  Duration: 1 day (Lecture / ToT to LGI Officers). 0.5 day (Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officers at each LGI)  Frequency: 3 times (= 1 times / batch x 3 batch) |
| Target participants | [Lecture / ToT to LGI Officials]   * LGI Officials who are in charge of taxation and revenue management (70): 10 officials from each target LGI   [Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officers]   * Elected Representatives: 15 each from target LGI (Councilors pf Paurashava Council / Members of Upazila Parishad) |
| Brief description of the module contents | [Lecture / ToT to LGI Officials]  Part 1 Overview  1. Introduction  Part 2 Legal Background  1. Rules on Tax Assessment, 2. Formation of Tax Assessment and Collection Standing Committee, 3. Rates of Tax and Rates, 4. Restriction of Tax Assessment  Part 3 Process of Tax Assessment  Part 4 Revenue Management  1. Preparation of Financial Statement  Part 6 Auditing  1. Rules and Responsibility of Accounting and Auditing Standing Committee, 2. Steps of internal auditing  (*Operational Handbook on Paurashava Tax Assessment* developed by SPGP may be utilized for all parts above)  [Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officials]  (Lectures on only the essence of the following will be delivered)  Part 1 Overview  1. Introduction  Part 2 Legal Background  1. Rules on Tax Assessment, 2. Formation of Tax Assessment and Collection Standing Committee, 3. Rates of Tax and Rates, 4. Restriction of Tax Assessment  Part 3 Process of Tax Assessment  Part 4 Revenue Management  1. Preparation of Financial Statement  Part 6 Auditing  1. Rules and Responsibility of Accounting and Auditing Standing Committee, 2. Steps of internaLGIditing  (*Operational Handbook on Paurashava Tax Assessment* developed by SPGP may be utilized for all parts above)  [OJT: Supported by Loan Consultant]  Part 7 Institutionalization of fee collection mechanism for SWM |
| Method of instruction | [Lecture / ToT to LGI Officials]  Lecture by LGD, LGED, NILG, possibly in cooperation with Institute of Public Finance Bangladesh (IPF)  [Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officials]  Lecture by the LGI Official who received the ToT |
| Training site | [Lecture / ToT to LGI Officers]  Conference room in Cox’s Bazar District Office  [Lecture to Elected Representatives by LGI Officers]  Conference room in each target LGI |

Source: JICA Survey Team

**(2) Engineering and Infrastructure**

2.1 Guidance of all stages including Definite Planning, Detail Design, Tendering and Construction Supervision

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | Strengthen technical knowledge and capability of technical management in all stages including definite planning, detailed design, tendering and construction supervision |
| Target participants | LGIs’ officials   * Engineers * Other officers related to implementation of subprojects |
| Brief description of the module contents | Part 1 Definite Planning Stage   1. Basic knowledge on preparation of definite planning   a) Date collection (meteorological data, hydrological data), b) Peak flow estimate (design discharge) for drainage sector,  c) Topographic survey, d) Finalization of definite plan (background and objectives, assessment of current condition, improvement/development direction and measures, scope of works, preliminary cost estimate, implementation schedule, effects and evaluation)   1. Utilization of the information of the past projects (location, priority in the M/P, design drawing, cost estimation, project management, etc.)   Part 2 Detailed Design Stage   1. Basic knowledge on preparation of detained design   a) Geological and soil mechanical investigation, b) Hydrological analysis, c) Structural analysis, d) Detailed design drawings,  e) Bill of quantities, f) Construction plan and schedule , g) Cost estimate   1. Maintenance guideline shall be prepared/provided by the loan consultant to develop appropriate activities in maintenance stage.   Part 3 Tendering Stage   1. Knowledge regarding tender document and approval process   a) Pre-qualification Documents (PQ), b) Bidding Documents, c) Approval of Bidding Documents, d) Tender Process by e-GP,  e) Review and Concurrence of JICA  Part 4 Construction Supervision Stage   1. Methodology of construction supervision as the Employer   a) Issue of commencement order to Contractor, b) Pre-construction meeting, c) Checking/approving of Contractor’s method of work, d) Safety control, e) Inspection on construction methods and field conditions, f) Monitoring of physical and financial progress, g) Management meeting with Contractor, h) Field and laboratory tests, i) Modification of design drawings, j) Change in works and claim settlement, k) Progress and quality control, l) Final inspection, m) Acceptance of Contractor’s performance, n) Preparation of reports and records  *Guidelines for Implementation of Infrastructure Subproject prepared by ICGP and Operational Manuals, Course Guides and Teaching Materials 1. Orientation Course on the Basics of Paurashava Administration prepared by SPGP may be utilized for the parts above* |
| Method of instruction | Consultant implements the capacity development program by on the Job Training.  LGIs’ engineers will be directed through joining to actual activities in consulting services. |
| Training site | Subproject site and LGIs’ office |

Note: ICGP: Inclusive City Governance Project, SPGP: Strengthening Paurashava Governance Project, CPTU: Central Procurement Technical Unit

Source: JICA Survey Team

2.2 Guidance of O&M and support for preparing manual

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | This program has two objectives and implemented by On the Job Training  Strengthen O&M skill and knowledge and support to prepare manual |
| Target participants | LGIs’ officials   * Engineers * Other officers related to implementation of subprojects |
| Brief description of the module contents | Part 1 O&M Skill and Knowledge   1. Prepare O&M Plans 2. Periodical Inspection 3. Emergent Inspection 4. Prepare Work Proposal for Rehabilitation 5. Monitoring & Evaluation of O&M Activities 6. Annual O&M Assessment Meeting   Part 2 Preparation of O&M Manual   1. Support to prepare facility ledger (inventory) 2. Guidance of knowledge regarding to standard O&M procedure and methodology 3. Supporting to prepare O&M manual 4. Guidance of recording O&M result 5. Provision of basic knowledge for supervision of O&M and updating facility ledger.   *Guidelines for Operation and Maintenance prepared by ICGP and Guidelines for the Operation and Maintenance for Paurashava prepared by NOBIDEP may be utilized for part 5* |
| Method of instruction | Consultant implements the capacity development program by on the Job Training.  LGIs’ engineers will be directed through joining to actual activities in consulting services. |
| Training site | Subproject site and LGIs’ office |

Note: ICGP: Inclusive City Governance Project, SPGP: Strengthening Paurashava Governance Project, CPTU: Central Procurement Technical Unit

Source: JICA Survey Team

**(3) Solid Waste management and Other Infrastructure**

3.1 Management Planning, Management and Monitoring Procedure of Solid Waste Management in case of Private Sector Participation

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | This program has two objectives.   * One is to know planning, implementation and monitoring procedure of Solid Waste Management (SWM). * Second is to know contract management procedure from contract preparation to monitoring of SWM in case of Private Sector Participation |
| Target participants | * Administrative staff like UNO, Secretary, Accountant, etc from each Local Administration Unit (LGI) * Engineers related to Solid Waste Management in each LGI * Conservancy Inspectors in each LGI * Other staff related to SWM   Total 10 to 20 persons from each LGI |
| Brief description of the contents | <Lecture>  Part1 Planning procedure of solid waste management   * Grasp of current situation and issues of solid waste management * Vision and goal of future and framework * Planning procedure of each component * Evaluation of plan, etc   Part 2 Procedure for outsourcing to PSPs   * Introduction of case study of outsourcing * Preparation procedure of technical specification of SWM operation * Preparation procedure of contract document * Operation and maintenance planning procedure by PSPs operation * Monitoring and evaluation procedure of PSPs activities, etc   <Site Visit>  Part 3 Site Visit   * Site visit to SWM facilities or area (collection area, composting area, landfill site, etc) in Teknaf * Site visit to SWM facilities or area (collection area, transfer station, maintenance workshop,   landfill site, etc) in Dhaka   * Site visit to outsourcing area to PSPs in Dhaka   <Workshop>  Part 4 Share the experience of DNCC and DSCC   * Share the experience of UNDP project   Part 5 Exercise of planning, monitoring and evaluation of outsourcing activity by PSP   * Exercise: Review and improvement of planning of SWM for each LGI * Exercise: Review and improvement of contract document between LGI and PSP * Exercise: Implementation of monitoring and evaluation of SWM |
| Method of instruction | Lecture from International Consultant, LGED, DNCC, DSCC, UNDP  Site Visit of SWM facilities in DNCC, DSCC, Teknaf  OJT training through workshop of each LGI |
| Training site | Subproject site and LGIs’ office, Sites in DNCC, DSCC, Teknaf |

Source: JICA Survey Team

**(4) Procurement**

4.1 Seminar on JICA’s Procurement Guidelines

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | This is a seminar for PMU. Since PMU is supposed to be Precuring Entity for selecting consultant and procuring heavy equipment under the Project respecting JICA’s procurement / consultant-selection guidelines, PMU needs to understand such guidelines.  Timing: Beginning of the Project  Duration: 2 days  Frequency: 1 time |
| Target participants | PMUs’ officials   * Project Director * 2 Deputy Project Directors * 2 Assistant Engineers * Procurement Officer   Estimated No. of Participants: 6 persons |
| Brief description of the module contents | Part 1 Introduction  1. Objective of Seminar,  Part 2 Guidelines for the Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans  1. General, 2. Consulting Services, 3. Selection Procedures, 4. Contract, 5. Terms of Reference  Part 3 Guidelines for Procurement under Japanese ODA Loans  1. General, 2. Type and Size of Contract, 3/ Bidding Documents, 4. Opening of Bids, Evaluation and Award of Contract  Part 4 Wrap-up |
| Method of instruction | Lecture by JICA Expert |
| Training site | LGED’s conference rooms |

Source: JICA Survey Team

4.2 Seminar on Bangladesh Public Procurement Rules and Regulations

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | This program is for ULBs’ officers to learn duties and responsibilities of the Employer and the Contractor based on Bangladesh Procurement Act and Rules and standard tender documents.  Timing: Before starting to prepare tender documents of subprojects in each batch  Duration: 5 days  Frequency: 3 times (= 1 times/badge x 3 badges) |
| Target participants | LGIs’ officials   * Engineers * Other officers related to implementation of subprojects   Estimated No. of Participants:   * PIO: 15 (5 x 3 times) * UEO: 60 (5 x 4 Upazilas x 3 times) * PIU : 45 (5 x 3 Paurashavas x 3 times) |
| Brief description of the module contents | Part 1 Introduction  1. Objective of Seminar, 2.Structure of PPA and PPR, 3.Structure of Standard Tender Documents  Part 2 Bangladesh Procurement Act 2006 and Bangladesh Procurement Rules 2008  1 Preliminary, 2.Preparation of Tender or Proposal, Committee, etc., 3.Principles of Public Procurement, 4.Methods of Procurement for Goods, Works, etc. and Their Use, 5.Methods of Procurement for Intellectual & Professional Services and Their Use, 6.Processing of Procurement, 7.Professional Misconduct, Offences, etc., 8.Use of Electrical Processing System in Public Procurement, etc., 9.Miscellaneous  Part 3 Standard Tender Documents – Instructions of Tenders  1.General, 2.e-Tender Documents, 3.Qualification of Criteria, 4.Tender Preparation, 5.Tender Submission, 6.. e-Tender Opening and e-Evaluation, 6. Contract Award  Part 4 Standard Tender Documents – General Conditions of Contract  1. General, 2.Time Control, 3.Quality Control, 4.Cost Control |
| Method of instruction | Lecture by CPTU, LGED or Pro B Consultant |
| Training site | ULBs’ conference rooms |

Source: JICA Survey Team

4.3 Seminar on Contract Management

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | This program is for contractors to learn duties and responsibilities of the Employer and the Contractor, and how to manage contract in terms of technical aspect.  Timing: After selecting contractors of subprojects in each batch  Duration: 1 days  Frequency: 3 times (= 1 times/badge x 3 badges) |
| Target participants | Awarded contractors  Estimated No. of Participants: 231 persons (= 3 persons x 77 subprojects) |
| Brief description of the module contents | Part 1 Introduction  1. Objective of Seminar, 2.Structure of PPA and PPR, 3.Structure of Standard Tender Documents  Part 2 Bangladesh Procurement Rules and Regulations and Conditions of Contract  Bangladesh Procurement Act and Rules  General and Specific Conditions of Contract  Part 3 Program of Works  1.Preparation of Program, 2.Monitoring of Program, 3.Revision of Programme.3.Evaluation of Program  4. Improvement of Program  Part 4 Method of Testing / Inspection  I. Inspection of Progress, 2.Material Testing  Part 5 Safety Measures  1.Preparation of Safety Plan, 2.Method Statements on Safety, 3.Technical Guidance for Safe Execution (by the Type of Work), 4.Technical Guidance for Safe Execution (by the Type of Accident)  *Guidelines for Implementation of Infrastructure Subproject* prepared by ICGP and *Operational Manuals, Course Guides and Teaching Materials 1. Orientation Course on the Basics of Paurashava Administration* prepared by SPGP may be utilized for all parts above. |
| Method of instruction | Lecture by LGED or Pro B Consultant |
| Training site | LGED’s district office in Cox’s Bazar |

Note: ICGP: Inclusive City Governance Project, SPGP: Strengthening Paurashava Governance Project, CPTU: Central Procurement Technical Unit

Source: JICA Survey Team

**(5) Environmental and Social Consideration**

5.1 Guidance and instructions on planning, implementation and monitoring EMP

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | This program aims at capacity development of PIO (District LGED) and PIU members (Paurashava and Upazila officers in charge of environmental and social safeguards and engineers) to obtain proper knowledge in planning, implementing and monitoring EMP.  Timing: During EMP development period (before commencement of the construction work)  Duration: 1 day  Frequency: 3 times (one time per one batch. The latter two are follow-up sessions) |
| Target participants | * PIO staff: (2 persons x 3 times) * LGI Officers (Paurashavas and Upazilas): (3 persons ( Environmental Officer, Officer in charge of social development, and Engineer) x 7 LGIs x 3 times)   Estimated number: 23 persons x 3 times |
| Brief description of the module contents | * EMP Implementation (roles and responsibilities, implementation process, monitoring, supervision and reporting procedures) * Grievance redress mechanism (roles and responsibilities, procedures) * Occupational and community health and safety (health safety measures, social safety measures, site-specific measures development, work site protocol) * Emergency preparedness and response * Pollution control and environmental monitoring * Inspection and reporting * Public consultation * Contractor engagement and management, including EMP enforcement and operation-phase environmental management and monitoring. |
| Method of instruction | Lecture by District DOE, Pro A and Pro B Consultant  Site visits of good-performed projects in environmental monitoring |
| Training site | District LGED conference room and project site |

Source: JICA Survey Team

**5.2 Development of environmental assessment reports and supervision of EMP implementation (on-the-job)**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | This program is on-the-job training for PIO (District LGED) and PIU members (Paurashava and Upazila officers in charge of environmental safeguards and engineers) to acquire practical skills in planning, implementing and monitoring EMP and supervise the contractors’ EMP implementation.  Timing: Prior to the commencement of construction work and during construction work  Duration: ad-hoc  Frequency: ad-hoc |
| Target participants | * PIO staff: (2 persons) * LGI Officers (Paurashavas and Upazilas): (2 persons (Environmental Officer, Officer in charge of social development) x 7 LGIs)   Estimated number: 16 persons |
| Brief description of the module contents | * Preparation of environmental assessment reports; * Review of site-specific EMP; * Provision of technical guidance to the contractors on monitoring and recording environmental parameters; and * Supervision of EMP implementation. |
| Method of instruction | International and Local Consultant |
| Training site | PIU office (at each LGI) x 7 venues and on-site |

Source: JICA Survey Team

* 1. **Overseas Exposure Training in Japan/Australia or any country related to the field as per direction of the client.**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Objectives | This program is designed for the officers from LGED, LGI or LGD as decided by the client to acquire practical skills in planning, implementing and monitoring Solid Waste Management or Township Development or any topics desired by the client.  Duration: 10 days per batch.  Frequency: 3 Times (3 batches x 10 pax per batch) |
| Target participants | * LGED Officers * LGI Officers * LGD officers   Estimated number: 10 persons per batch x 3 batches |
| Brief description of the services | * VISA Application and all arrangement; * Air Tickets, Accommodation as per standards/category of the officers; * Full time attendant, transport and travel arrangements * Fooding/Snacks; * Per Diem as per direction of the GOB; * Training Materials * Arrangement/Providing Training and * Making arrangement of area of interests near the venue . |
| Venue | Japan or Australia or any country as per direction of the client. |

**Annexure-II**

**Indicative Outlines of Survey and Investigation Activities**

| **SL** | **Survey and Investigation** | **Unit** | Q'ty |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1 | **Road and bridge** |  |  |
|  | Traffic count survey | No. | 15 |
|  | Topographic survey (for D/D) | sq. m | 7,320,000 |
|  | Right-of-way survey/Parcellary survey | km | 37 |
|  | Subsoil investigation | No. | 15 |
|  | Mechanical Boring | m | 4,200 |
|  | Material tests |  |  |
|  | Sub-grade Soil (Test Pits, Sampling and Laboratory Testing) | No. | 15 |
|  | Coarse aggregates | No. | 15 |
|  | Sand | No. | 15 |
|  | **Subtotal (Road and Bridge)** |  |  |
| 2 | **Drainage/Flood Protection** |  |  |
|  | Topographic survey-1 (for D/D) | sq. m | 2,388,000 |
|  | Mechanical Boring | m | 0 |
|  | Cone Penetration Test with porewater (CPTu) | No. | 5 |
|  | Laboratory Tests |  |  |
|  | 1) Physical Test | No. | 5 |
|  | 2) Mechanical Test | No. | 5 |
|  | **Subtotal (Drainage/Flood Protection)** |  |  |
| 3 | **Water Supply** |  |  |
|  | Topographic survey | sq. m | 300,000 |
|  | Subsoil investigation | No. | 4 |
|  | Mechanical Boring | m | 900 |
|  | Water Sampling Test | No. | 4 |
|  | **Subtotal (Water Supply)** |  |  |
| 4 | **SWM** |  |  |
|  | Topographic survey | sq. m | 579,960 |
|  | Subsoil investigation | No. | 2 |
|  | Material tests | No. | 2 |
|  | Water Sampling Test | No. | 2 |
|  | **Subtotal (SWM)** |  |  |
| 5 | **Other Infrastructure** |  |  |
|  | Topographic survey | sq. m | 23,355 |
|  | Subsoil investigation | No. | 8 |
|  | Mechanical Boring | m | 960 |
|  | **Subtotal (Other Infrastructure)** |  |  |
| 6 | **Township Development** |  |  |
|  | Topographic survey | sq. m | 471,200 |
|  | Subsoil investigation | No. | 3 |
|  | Material tests | No. | 3 |
|  | Water Sampling Test | No. | 3 |
|  | **Subtotal (Township Development)** |  |  |
| 7 | **Other Infrastructure** |  |  |
|  | Topographic survey | sq. m | 2,000 |
|  | Subsoil investigation | No. | 1 |
|  | Mechanical Boring | m | 900 |

**Annexure-III**

**Indicative outlines Environmental and Social Survey**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| SL | Description | Q'ty |
| I | **Social** |  |
| 1 | ARAP cost (incl. Baseline/Endline Survey) | 60 |
| 2 | Implementation cost | 60 |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| II | **Environment** |  |
| 1 | IEE | 49 |
| 2 | EIA | 11 |

**PART 3 – CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMS**

**Time-Based Contract**

**Table of Contents**

Form of Contract FOC(A)-1

General Conditions of Contract ............................................................................... GCC(A)-1

Special Conditions of Contract ................................................................................. SCC(A)-1

Appendices .............................................................................................................. APP(A)-1

**Section VII. Form of Contract**

**Form of Contract**

**TIME-BASED**

This CONTRACT (hereinafter called the “Contract”) is made the [*day*] day of the month of [*month*], [*year*], between, on the one hand, [*name of Client*] (hereinafter called the “Client”) and, on the other hand, [*name of Consultant*] (hereinafter called the “Consultant”).

[***Note****: If the Consultant consists of more than one entity all of which are liable under the contract, the above shall be partially amended to read as follows:* …(hereinafter called the “Client”) and, on the other hand, a Joint Venture consisting of the following entities, each of which will be jointly and severally liable to the Client for all the Consultant’s obligations under this Contract, namely, [*name of member*] and [*name of member*] (hereinafter collectively called the “Consultant”).]

WHEREAS

* 1. the Client has requested the Consultant to provide certain consulting services as

defined in this Contract (hereinafter called the “Services”);

* 1. the Consultant, having represented to the Client that it has the required professional skills, expertise and technical resources, has agreed to provide the Services on the terms and conditions set forth in this Contract;
  2. by an Agreement dated [*day, month, year*] (hereinafter called the Loan Agreement) between the [*name of Borrower*] (hereinafter called the Borrower) and the Japan International Cooperation Agency (hereinafter called “JICA”), JICA has agreed to make a loan to the Borrower for the purpose of financing [*name of the Project*] (hereinafter called the Project);

NOW THEREFORE the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

1. The following documents attached hereto shall be deemed to form an integral part of this Contract:
   1. This Form of Contract;
   2. Minutes of Contract Negotiation;
   3. The Special Conditions of Contract (SCC);
   4. The General Conditions of Contract (GCC);
   5. The following Appendices:

Appendix A : Description of Services Appendix B : Expert Schedule

Appendix C : Summary of Cost Breakdown Appendix D : Remuneration Cost Breakdown Appendix E : Reimbursable Cost Breakdown

Appendix F : Table of Adjustment Data

Appendix G : Form of Advance Payment Security

Appendix H : Acknowledgment of Compliance with Guidelines for the Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans

Appendix I : Eligible Source Countries of Japanese ODA Loans

In the event of any ambiguity or conflict between the documents listed above, the order of precedence shall be the order in which the documents are listed in this Clause 1.

1. The mutual rights and obligations of the Client and the Consultant shall be as set forth in the Contract, in particular:
2. the Consultant shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Contract; and
3. the Client shall make payments to the Consultant in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

For and on behalf of [*name of Client*]

[*Authorized Representative of the Client – name, title and signature*]

For and on behalf of [*name of Consultant or Name of a Joint Venture*]

[*Authorized Representative of the Consultant – name and signature*]

[*For a JV, only the lead member shall sign, in which case the Power of Attorney to sign on behalf of all members shall be attached*.]

For and on behalf of each of the members of the Consultant [*insert the name of the JV*] [*Name of the lead member*]

[*Authorized Representative on behalf of a JV*]

**Section VIII. General Conditions of Contract**

**General Conditions of Contract**

**Contents**

GCC

1. General Provisions 3
   1. Definitions 3
   2. Relationship between the Parties 5
   3. Law Governing Contract 5
   4. Language 5
   5. Headings 5
   6. Communications 5
   7. Location 6
   8. Authority of Lead Member 6
   9. Authorized Representatives 6
   10. Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices 6
   11. Monitoring by JICA 6
   12. Difference of Opinion 7
   13. Eligibility of Consultant 7
2. Commencement, Completion, Modification and Termination of Contract 7
   1. Effectiveness of Contract 7
   2. Termination of Contract for Failure to Become Effective 7
   3. Commencement of Services 8
   4. Expiration of Contract 8
   5. Entire Agreement 8
   6. Modifications 8
   7. Force Majeure 10
   8. Suspension 11
   9. Termination 12
3. Obligations of the Consultant 15
   1. General 15
   2. Conflict of Interest 15
   3. Confidentiality 16
   4. Liability of the Consultant 16
   5. Insurance to be Taken Out by the Consultant 18
   6. Accounting, Inspection and Auditing 18
   7. Reporting 18
   8. Property of the Reports and Records 19
   9. Equipment, Vehicles and Materials Furnished by the Client 19
   10. Equipment and Materials Provided by the Consultant 19
4. Consultant’s Experts and Subconsultants 19
   1. Description of Experts 19
   2. Replacement of Key Experts 20
   3. Approval of Additional Key Expert 20
   4. Removal of Experts or Subconsultants 20
   5. Replacement/ Removal of Experts – Impact on Payments 21
   6. Working Hours, Overtime, Leave, etc. 21
5. Obligations of the Client 21
   1. Assistance and Exemptions 21
   2. Access to Project Site 22
   3. Change in the Applicable Law 22
   4. Services, Facilities and Property of the Client 22
   5. Counterpart Personnel 23
   6. Payment Obligation 23
6. Payments to the Consultant 23
   1. Contract Price 23
   2. Remuneration and Reimbursable Expenses 24
   3. Duties, Taxes and Levies 25
   4. Currency of Payment 25
   5. Terms and Conditions of Payment 25
   6. JICA Disbursement Procedure 27
   7. Interest on Delayed Payments 27
   8. Adjustment for Changes in Cost 28
7. Fairness and Good Faith 29
   1. Good Faith 29
8. Settlement of Disputes 29
   1. Amicable Settlement 29
   2. Dispute Resolution 29
      1. **GENERAL PROVISIONS**
   3. **Definitions** Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms whenever used in this Contract have the following meanings:
      1. “Applicable Guidelines” means the Guidelines for the Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans, **specified in the Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)**.
      2. “Applicable Law” means the laws and any other instruments having the force of law in the Client’s country, or in such other country as may be **specified in the SCC**, as they may be issued and in force from time to time.
      3. “Base Date” means the date 28 days prior to the latest date for

submission of the Financial Proposal.

* + 1. “Borrower” means the Government, Government agency or other entity that signs the Loan Agreement with JICA.
    2. “Client” means the entity, named as Client **in the SCC**.
    3. “Consultant” means the firm or a JV, named as Consultant **in the SCC**.
    4. “Contract” means the legally binding written agreement signed between the Client and the Consultant and includes all the attached documents listed in paragraph 1 of the Form of Contract (Minutes of Contract Negotiation, the General Conditions (GCC), the Special Conditions (SCC), and the Appendices).
    5. “Contract Price” means the amount **stated in Clause SCC 6.1(a)**.
    6. “day” means calendar day unless indicated otherwise.
    7. “Effective Date” means the date on which this Contract comes

into force and effect pursuant to Clause GCC 2.1.

* + 1. “Experts” means, collectively, Key Experts, Non-Key Experts, or any other professional personnel of the Consultant or Subconsultant assigned by the Consultant to perform the Services or any part thereof under the Contract.
    2. “Foreign Currency” means any currency other than the

currency of the Client’s country.

* + 1. “GCC” means these General Conditions of Contract.
    2. “Government” means the Government of the Client’s country.
    3. “JICA” means the Japan International Cooperation Agency.
    4. “Joint Venture” or “JV” means any combination of two or more firms in the form of a joint venture, consortium, association or other unincorporated grouping. A Joint Venture may or may not have the legal personality distinct from its members.
    5. “Key Expert(s)” means an individual professional assigned by the Consultant to perform the Services or any part thereof under the Contract, whose skills, qualifications, knowledge and experience are critical to the performance of the Services under the Contract and whose Curricula Vitae (CV) was/were evaluated during the selection process of the Consultant.
    6. “Local Currency” means the currency of the Client’s country.
    7. “Non-Key Expert(s)” means an individual professional assigned by the Consultant or its Subconsultant to perform the Services or any part thereof under the Contract, whose Curricula Vitae (CV) was/ were not evaluated individually, during the selection of the Consultant.
    8. “Party” means the Client or the Consultant, as the case may be, and “Parties” means both of them.
    9. “Provisional Sum” means an amount of money allocated in the Contract to allow for the cost of any future service or expense, which may be needed during the course of the assignment. Provisional Sums may be allocated or designated under the Specified Provisional Sum and/or Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance, as appropriate.
    10. “Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance” means the amount is allocated in the contract to cover future additional costs which may arise due to (i) increased quantity (such as a requirement for additional man-months or expenditures beyond the quantities already allocated in the Contract) and/or
  1. price adjustments (if provided under the Contract), and/or
  2. any other event which entitles the Consultant to additional payment.
     1. “SCC” means the Special Conditions of Contract by which the

GCC may be amended or supplemented.

* + 1. “Services” means the work to be performed by the Consultant pursuant to this Contract, as described in Appendix A.
    2. “Specified Provisional Sum” means the estimated cost of any such service or expense which shall be designated usually as a sum, in the summary of the total cost, with a brief description of such service or expense, as the case may be.
    3. “Subconsultant(s)” means a firm or an individual to whom/which the Consultant subcontracts any part of the Services while remaining solely liable for the execution of the Contract.

(aa) “Third Party” means any person or entity other than the Client, the Consultant or a Subconsultant.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Relationship between the Parties | Nothing contained herein shall be construed as establishing a relationship of master and servant or of principal and agent as between the Client and the Consultant. The Consultant, subject to this Contract, has complete charge of Experts and Subconsultants, if any, performing the Services and shall be fully responsible for the Services performed by them or on their behalf hereunder. |
| Law Governing Contract | This Contract, its meaning and interpretation, and the relation between the Parties shall be governed by the Applicable Law. |
| Language | This Contract shall be executed in the language **specified in the SCC**, which shall be the binding, and controlling language for all matters relating to the meaning or interpretation of this Contract. |
| 1. **Headings** | The headings shall not limit, alter or affect the meaning of this Contract. |
| 1. **Communications** | 1.6.1 Any communication required or permitted to be given or made pursuant to this Contract shall be in writing in the language specified in Clause GCC 1.4. Any such communication shall be deemed to have been given or made when delivered in person to an authorized representative of the Party to whom the communication is addressed, or when sent to such Party at the address **specified in the SCC**.  1.6.2 A Party may change its address for notice hereunder by giving the other Party any communication of such change to the address **specified in the SCC**. |
| 1. **Location** | The Services shall be performed at such locations as are specified in Appendix A and, where the location of a particular task is not so specified, at such locations, whether in the Client’s country or elsewhere, as the Client may approve |
| Authority of Lead Member | If the Consultant is a JV:   1. the members of the JV are jointly and severally liable to the Client for the performance of the Contract. 2. the members shall hereby authorize the lead member **specified in the SCC** to act on their behalf in exercising all the Consultant’s rights and obligations towards the Client under this Contract, including, but not limited to, the receiving of instructions and payments from the Client. |
| Authorized Representatives | Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed under this Contract by the Client or the Consultant may be taken or executed by the representatives **specified in the SCC**. |
| Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices | If the Client determines, based on reasonable evidence, that the Consultant has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Client may, after giving 14 days’ notice to the Consultant, terminate the Contract and expel the Consultant from the Project site, and the provisions of Clause GCC 2.9 shall apply as if such termination had been made under Clause GCC 2.9.1.  Should any Expert or Subconsultant of the Consultant be determined, based on reasonable evidence, to have engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practice during the execution of the work then that Expert or Subconsultant shall be immediately removed and replaced by a suitable Expert or Subconsultant in accordance with Clauses GCC 4.4 and 4.5.  The Consultant is required to comply with JICA's policy in regard to corrupt and fraudulent practices as declared in Appendix H. |
| Monitoring by JICA | Without assuming the responsibilities of the Client or the Consultant, JICA may monitor the Services as necessary in order to satisfy itself that it is being carried out in accordance with appropriate standards and is based on acceptable data. As appropriate, JICA may take part in discussions between the Client and the Consultant. However, JICA shall not be liable in any way for the performance of the Services by reason of such monitoring or participation in discussions. Neither the Client nor the Consultant shall be released from any responsibility of this Contract by reason of JICA’s monitoring or participation in discussion |
| Difference of Opinion | In the case of a difference of opinion between the Client and the Consultant on any important matters involving professional judgment that might affect the proper evaluation or execution of the Project, the Client shall allow the Consultant to submit promptly to the Client a written report and, simultaneously, to submit a copy to JICA. The Client shall forward the report to JICA with its comments in time to allow JICA to study it and communicate with the Client before any irreversible steps are taken in the matter. In cases of urgency, the Consultant has the right to request the Client and/or JICA that the matter be discussed immediately between the Client and JICA. |
| Eligibility of Consultant | The Consultant shall meet the requirements as to eligibility of the Consultants as specified in Appendix I. |

* + 1. **COMMENCEMENT, COMPLETION, MODIFICATION AND TERMINATION OF CONTRACT**

### Effectiveness of Contract

With respect to the effectiveness of the Contract, the following shall apply:

1. **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, this Contract shall come into force and effect on the date (the “Effective Date”) when:
   1. this Contract has been signed by the Parties; and
   2. this Contract has been reviewed and concurred by JICA.
2. Upon fulfillment of the conditions indicated above, the Client shall issue a written notice to the Consultant which confirms the Effective Date and instructs the Consultant to deliver an advance payment security and an invoice for advance payment to the Client.
3. The Consultant shall submit the required advance payment security and the invoice for the advance payment, pursuant to Clause GCC 6.5(a), within fourteen (14) days or within such other period **specified in the SCC** following the receipt of the notice specified in this Clause GCC 2.1.

### Termination of Contract for Failure to

Unless a different period of time is **otherwise specified in the SCC**, if this Contract has not become effective within four (4) months after the date of the Contract signed by the Parties, the Consultant or the

**Become Effective** Client may, by not less than twenty-one (21) days written notice to the other Party, declare this Contract to be null and void, and in the event of such a declaration by either Party, neither Party shall have any claim against the other Party with respect hereto.

### Commencement of Services

With respect to the commencement of the Services, the following shall apply:

1. Subject to Clause GCC 6.5(a), the Consultant shall commence carrying out the Services not later than fourteen (14) days from the receipt of the advance payment.
2. The Consultant shall confirm in writing the date of commencement of the Services and availability of Key Experts before starting to deliver the Services.
3. In the absence of such confirmation, the Consultant is deemed to have commenced the services on the last day of the above period of fourteen (14) days.

### Expiration of Contract

Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Clause GCC 2.9, this Contract shall expire at the end of such time period, **as specified in the SCC**, after the commencement of the Services specified in Clause GCC 2.3.

### Entire

### Agreement

### Modifications

### Modifications or Variations

This Contract contains all covenants, stipulations and provisions agreed by the Parties. No agent or representative of either Party has authority to make, and the Parties shall not be bound by or be liable for, any statement, representation, promise or agreement not set forth herein.

1. Any modification or variation of the terms and conditions of this Contract, including any modification or variation of the scope of the Services, may only be made by written agreement between the Parties. However, each Party shall give due consideration to any proposals for modification or variation made by the other Party.
2. In case of important modifications or variations, the prior written concurrence of JICA is required.
   * 1. **Extension** If the Consultant has been delayed or impeded in the performance of any of its obligations under this Contract by any of the reasons specified in paragraphs (a) through (f) of this Clause GCC 2.6.2, the contract term as set forth in Clause GCC 2.4 shall be extended by

such period as shall be fair and reasonable in all the circumstances and as shall fairly reflect the delay or impediment sustained by the Consultant, and an appropriate adjustment in the Contract Price (which includes remuneration and/or reimbursable expenses, as applicable) shall be made accordingly.

* + - 1. Any modifications or variations pursuant to Clause GCC 2.6.1;
      2. Any occurrence of Force Majeure pursuant to Clause GCC 2.7;
      3. Any suspension by the Client pursuant to Clause GCC 2.8.1 (c), suspension or reduction in the rate of performance of the Services pursuant to Clause GCC 2.8.2;
      4. Any unreasonable delay by the Client in giving his decision, approval or consent (where required) to the documents (e.g. designs, plans, etc.) prepared and submitted by the Consultant;
      5. Any act or omission of or any default or breach of this Contract by the Client or any act or omission of any other consultants and/or contractors employed by the Client; or
      6. Any other matter mentioned in this Contract as giving rise to an entitlement to an extension of the contract term.

### Consultant’s Claims

1. Except where otherwise provided elsewhere in this Contract, the Consultant shall submit to the Client a notice of a claim for an extension of the contract term and/or adjustment in the Contract Price, together with particulars of the event or circumstance justifying such extension and adjustment, as soon as reasonably practicable after the occurrence of such event or circumstance. As soon as reasonably practicable after the receipt of such notice and supporting particulars of the claim, the Client and the Consultant shall agree upon the extended period and/or the adjusted Contract Price.
2. The Consultant shall at all times use all commercially reasonable endeavors to minimize any delay in the performance of its obligations under this Contract.
3. Disagreement between the Parties as to any modification or variation, and extension shall be settled according to Clause GCC 8.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Provisional Sum | * + - 1. Each Provisional Sum shall only be used, in whole or in part, in accordance with the instructions of the Client which may involve or relate to the services to be provided or expenditures to be incurred in the course of the assignment.       2. The total sum paid to the Consultant shall include only such amounts for services or expenditures to which the Provisional Sum relates, as the Client shall have instructed. Each Provisional Sum shall be used under Clause GCC 2.6.1 as a modification or variation of the scope of Services, except for the use of Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance in accordance with GCC 6.8. |

**2.7 Force Majeure**

* + 1. **Definition** (a) For the purposes of this Contract, “Force Majeure” means an

event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and which makes a Party’s performance of its obligations hereunder impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible in the circumstances, and subject to those requirements, includes, but is not limited to, war, riots, terrorism, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other adverse weather conditions, strikes, lockouts or other industrial action, confiscation or any other action by Government agencies.

* 1. Force Majeure shall not include (i) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or such Party’s Experts, Subconsultants or agents or employees, nor (ii) any event which a diligent Party could reasonably have been expected both to take into account at the time of the conclusion of this Contract, and avoid or overcome in the carrying out of its obligations hereunder.
  2. Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or failure to make any payment required hereunder.

### No Breach of Contract

The failure of a Party to fulfill any of its obligations hereunder shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Contract insofar as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures, all with the objective of carrying out the terms and conditions of this Contract.

### Measures to be Taken

1. A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical and shall take all reasonable measures to minimize the consequences of any event of Force Majeure.
2. A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of such event as soon as possible, and in any case not later than fourteen (14) days following the occurrence of

such event, providing evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give written notice of the restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.

1. Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Contract, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure.
2. During the period of their inability to perform the Services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Consultant, upon instructions by the Client, shall either:
   1. demobilize, in which case the Consultant shall be reimbursed for additional costs they reasonably and necessarily incurred, and, if required by the Client, in reactivating the Services; or
   2. continue the Services to the extent reasonably possible, in which case the Consultant shall continue to be paid under the terms of this Contract and be reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred.
3. In the case of disagreement between the Parties as to the existence or extent of Force Majeure, the matter shall be settled according to Clause GCC 8.

### Suspension by Client

1. The Client may, by written notice of suspension to the Consultant, suspend, in whole or part, the Services and such suspension continues until the Client gives a written permission or instruction to proceed.
2. The Client may suspend, in whole or part, the Services if an event shall have happened and be continuing, in which the Consultant fails to perform any of its obligations under this Contract, including the carrying out of the Services, provided that such notice of suspension shall:
   1. specify the nature of the failure, and
   2. request the Consultant to remedy such failure within a period not exceeding twenty-eight (28) days after receipt by the Consultant of such notice of suspension.
3. If the Project or the Services are suspended by the Client for any reason other than those provided in Clause GCC 2.8.1 (b)

more than twenty-eight (28) days, over the term of this Contract, the Consultant shall be paid for all services performed and reimbursable expenses incurred prior to the receipt of a notice of suspension.

1. During any suspension of the Services under Clause GCC
   * 1. (c), the Consultant shall be compensated for any costs of maintaining fixed assets, the costs of leases or other items acquired for the Project, as well as all expenses reasonably incurred by, including but not limited to, temporary demobilization, reassignment of the Experts. In addition, upon resumption of the Services, the Client shall compensate the Consultant for expenses incurred as a result of the resumption of its services, and the Consultant's schedules (Expert and other relevant schedules) shall be appropriately adjusted.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 2.8.2 Suspension by the Consultants | Without prejudice to entitlement to financing charges on late payments under Clause GCC 6.7, the Consultant may suspend the Services or reduce the rate of performance of the Services after twenty-eight (28) days prior notice to the Client, if the Client fails to pay the Consultant the amount due, pursuant to Clause GCC 6.5 (a). In no event shall the suspension of the Services or reduction of the rate of performance of the Services pursuant to this Clause GCC 2.8.2 be subject to termination of this Contract by the Client pursuant to Clause GCC 2.9.1. |

* 1. **Termination** This Contract may be terminated by either Party as per provisions set up below:

### Termination by Client

The Client may terminate this Contract in case of the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) through (f) of this Clause GCC 2.9.1. In such an occurrence the Client shall give at least twenty-eight (28) days’ written notice of termination to the Consultant in case of the events referred to in (a) through (e); and at least fifty-six (56) days’ written notice in case of the event referred to in (f):

1. If the Consultant fails to remedy a failure in the performance of its obligations hereunder, as specified in a notice of suspension pursuant to Clause GCC 2.8.1 (b);
2. If the Consultant becomes (or, if the Consultant consists of more than one entity, if any of its members becomes) insolvent or bankrupt or enter into any agreements with their creditors for relief of debt or take advantage of any law for the benefit of debtors or go into liquidation or receivership whether compulsory or voluntary;
3. If the Consultant fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration proceedings pursuant to Clause GCC 8;
4. If, as the result of Force Majeure, either Party is unable to fulfill its contractual obligations for a period of not less than fifty-six (56) days;
5. If the Consultant fails to confirm availability of Key Experts as required in Clause GCC 2.3(b); and
6. If the Client, in its sole discretion and for any reason whatsoever, decides to terminate this Contract.

### Termination by Consultant

The Consultant may terminate this Contract, by not less than twenty- eight (28) days’ written notice to the Client, such notice to be given if any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) through (f) of this Clause GCC 2.9.2 occurs:

1. If the Client fails to pay any money due to the Consultant pursuant to this Contract and not subject to dispute pursuant to Clause GCC 8 within forty-two (42) days after receiving written notice from the Consultant that such payment is overdue;
2. If, as the result of Force Majeure, either Party is unable to fulfill its contractual obligationsfor a period of not less than fifty-six (56) days;
3. If the Client fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration pursuant to Clause GCC 8;
4. If the Client is in material breach of its obligations pursuant to this Contract and has not remedied the same within forty-two

(42) days (or such longer period as the Consultant may have subsequently approved in writing) following the receipt by the Client of the Consultant’s notice specifying such breach;

1. If the Services are suspended pursuant to Clause GCC 2.8.1 (c) for more than eighty-four (84) days; and
2. If the Client becomes bankrupt or insolvent, goes into liquidation, has a receiving or administration order made against him, compounds with his creditors, or carries on business under a receiver trustee or manager for the benefit of

his creditors, or if any act is done or event occurs which (under applicable Laws) has a similar effect to any of these acts or events.

### Cessation of

### Rights and Obligations

Upon termination of this Contract pursuant to Clauses GCC 2.2 or GCC 2.9, or upon expiration of this Contract pursuant to Clause GCC 2.4, all rights and obligations of the Parties hereunder shall cease, except (i) such rights and obligations as may have accrued on the date of termination or expiration, (ii) the obligation of confidentiality set forth in Clause GCC 3.3, (iii) the Consultant’s obligation to permit inspection, copying and auditing of their accounts and records set forth in Clause GCC 3.6, and (iv) any right which a Party may have under the Applicable Law.

### Cessation of Services

Upon termination of this Contract by notice of either Party to the other pursuant to Clauses GCC 2.9.1 or GCC 2.9.2, the Consultant shall, immediately upon dispatch or receipt of such notice, take all necessary steps to bring the Services to a close in a prompt and orderly manner and shall make every reasonable effort to keep expenses for this purpose to a minimum. With respect to equipment, vehicles and materials provided by the Client, the Consultant shall proceed as provided by Clause GCC 3.9.

### Payment upon Termination

Upon termination of this Contract pursuant to Clauses GCC 2.9.1 or GCC 2.9.2, the Client shall make the following payments to the Consultant:

* 1. remuneration pursuant to Clause GCC 6.2 for Services satisfactorily performed prior to the effective date of termination, and reimbursable expenses pursuant to Clause GCC 6.2 for expenses actually incurred prior to the effective date of termination; and
  2. in the case of termination pursuant to paragraphs (d) and (f) of Clause GCC 2.9.1 and to GCC 2.9.2, reimbursement of any reasonable cost incidental to the prompt and orderly termination of this Contract including demobilization, associated overhead cost, the cost of the return travel of the Experts and their eligible dependents, and all other expenses, damages and losses resulting from the termination.

### Disputes about Events of Termination

If either Party disputes whether an event specified in paragraphs (a) through (e) of Clause GCC 2.9.1 or in Clause GCC 2.9.2 has occurred, such Party may, within forty-two (42) days after receipt of notice of termination from the other Party, refer the matter for dispute settlement in accordance with the procedures stated in Clause

GCC 8, and this Contract shall not be terminated on account of such event unless otherwise settled in accordance with GCC 8.

### General

### Standard of

### Performance

* + 1. **OBLIGATIONS OF THE CONSULTANT**

1. The Consultant shall perform the Services and carry out the Services with all due diligence, efficiency and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional standards and practices, and shall observe sound management practices, and employ appropriate technology and safe and effective equipment, machinery, materials and methods. The Consultant shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Contract or to the Services, as faithful adviser to the Client, and shall at all times support and safeguard the Client’s legitimate interests in any dealings with the third parties.
2. The Consultant shall employ and provide such qualified and experienced Experts and Subconsultants as are required to carry out the Services.
3. The Consultant may subcontract part of the Services to an extent and with such Key Experts and Subconsultants as may be approved in advance by the Client. Notwithstanding such approval, the Consultant shall retain full responsibility for the Services.

### Law Applicable to Services

The Consultant shall perform the Services in accordance with the Contract and the Applicable Law and shall take all practicable steps to ensure that any of its Experts and Subconsultants, comply with the Applicable Law. The Client shall notify the Consultant in writing of relevant local customs, and the Consultant shall, after such notification, respect such customs.

### Conflict of

### Interest

### Consultant Not to Benefit from Commissions, Discounts, etc.

The Consultant shall hold the Client’s interests paramount, without any consideration for future work, and strictly avoid conflict with other assignments or their own corporate interests.

1. The payment to the Consultant pursuant to Clause GCC 6 shall constitute the Consultant’s only payment in connection with this Contract and, subject to Clause GCC 3.2.2, the Consultant shall not accept for its own benefit any trade commission, discount or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Contract or in the discharge of its obligations hereunder, and the Consultant shall use its best efforts to

ensure that any Subconsultants, as well as the Experts and agents of either of them, similarly shall not receive any such additional payment.

1. Furthermore, if the Consultant, as part of the Services, has the responsibility of advising the Client on the procurement of goods, works or services, the Consultant shall comply with the Applicable Guidelines and JICA’s Guidelines for Procurement under Japanese ODA Loans and shall at all times exercise such responsibility in the best interest of the Client.

### Consultant,and Affiliates Not to Engage in Certain Activities

The Consultant agrees that, during the term of this Contract and after its termination, the Consultant and any entity affiliated with the Consultant as well as any Subconsultants and any entity affiliated with such Subconsultants, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works or services or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to the Services for the preparation or implementation of the Project.

### Prohibition of Conflicting Activities

### Strict Duty to Disclose Conflicting Activities

The Consultant shall not engage, and shall cause its Experts as well as its Subconsultants not to engage, either directly or indirectly, in any business or professional activities that would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Contract.

The Consultant has an obligation and shall ensure that its Experts and Subconsultants shall have an obligation to disclose any situation of actual or potential conflict that impacts their capacity to serve the best interest of their Client, or that may reasonably be perceived as having this effect. Failure to disclose said situations may lead to the termination of the Contract.

* 1. **Confidentiality** Except with the prior written consent of the Client, the Consultant and the Experts shall not at any time communicate to any person or entity any confidential information acquired in the course of the Services, nor shall the Consultant and the Experts make public the recommendations formulated in the course of, or as a result of, the Services.

### Liability of the Consultant

1. The Consultant shall be responsible for and shall indemnify the Client in respect of loss of or damage to equipment and materials furnished by the Client, or purchased by the Consultant in whole or in part with funds provided by the Client.
2. The Consultant undertakes full responsibility in respect of life, health, and accidents for the Experts and for the dependents of any such Expert.
3. The Consultant shall indemnify the Client from and against any and all claims, liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgment, suits, proceedings, demands, costs, expenses and disbursements of whatsoever nature that may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Client during or in connection with the Services by reason of: (i) infringement or alleged infringement by the Consultant of any patent or other protected right; or (ii) plagiarism or alleged plagiarism by the Consultant.
4. The Consultant shall ensure that all goods and services (including without limitation all computer hardware, software and systems) procured by the Consultant out of funds provided or reimbursed by the Client or used by the Consultant in the carrying out of the Services do not violate or infringe any industrial property or intellectual property right or claim of any Third Party.
5. The Consultant shall indemnify, protect and defend at their own expense the Client, and its agents and employees from and against any and all actions, claims, losses or damages arising out of Consultant’s failure to exercise the skill and care required under Clause GCC 3.1.1 provided, however:
   1. that the Consultant is notified of such actions, claims, losses or damages not later than twelve (12) months after the expiration of the Contract pursuant to the Clause GCC

2.4 or termination of the Contract pursuant to the Clause GCC 2.9, unless a different period of time is **otherwise specified in the SCC**;

* 1. that the ceiling on Consultant’s liability shall be limited to the amount **indicated in the SCC**, except that such ceiling shall not apply to actions, claims, losses or damages caused by Consultant’s gross negligence or reckless conduct;
  2. that Consultant’s liability under Clause GCC 3.1.1 shall be limited to actions, claims, losses or damages directly caused by such failure to exercise the said skill and care, and shall not include liability for any actions, claims, losses or damages arising out of occurrences incidental or indirectly consequential to such failure.

1. Upon request of the Client, the Consultant shall, at its own cost and expense, re-perform the Services in the event of Consultant’s failure to exercise the skill and care required under

Clause GCC 3.1.1.

1. Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (a) of this Clause GCC 3.4, the Consultant shall have no liability whatsoever for actions, claims, losses or damages occasioned by (i) the Client’s overriding a decision or recommendation of the Consultant or requiring the Consultant to implement a decision or recommendation with which the Consultant does not agree; or

(ii) the improper execution of the Consultant’s instructions by agents, employees or independent contractors of the Client.

### Insurance to be Taken Out by the Consultant

The Consultant (i) shall take out and maintain, and shall cause any Subconsultants to take out and maintain, at its (or the Subconsultants’, as the case may be) own cost, insurance against the risks, and for the coverage **specified in the SCC**, and (ii) at the Client’s request, shall provide evidence to the Client showing that such insurance has been taken out and maintained and that the current premiums therefore have been paid. The Consultant shall ensure that such insurance is in place prior to commencing the Services as stated in Clause GCC 2.3.

### Accounting,

### Inspection and Auditing

The Consultant (i) shall keep accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Services hereunder, in accordance with internationally accepted accounting principles and in such form and detail as will clearly identify all relevant time changes and costs, and the bases thereof, and (ii) shall periodically permit the Client or its designated representative, and up to five years from the expiration or termination of this Contract, to inspect the same and make copies thereof as well as to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Client, if so required by the Client as the case may be.

### Reporting

### Reporting

### Obligations

The Consultant shall submit to the Client the reports and documents specified in Appendix A, in the form, in the numbers and within the time periods set forth in the said Appendix.

### Serious

### Hindrances

The Consultant shall report to the Client and JICA promptly the occurrence of any event or condition which might delay or prevent completion of any significant part of the Project in accordance with the schedules and to indicate what steps shall be taken to meet the situation. When the Client receives such a report from the Consultant, the Client shall immediately forward a copy of it to JICA, together with its comments.

* + 1. **Accident** Should any accident in relation to construction safety occur during

**Reports** the implementation of the Project, the Consultant shall assist the Client in preparing and submitting a report on such an accident in a form reasonably requested by JICA.

### Property of the Reports and Records

The Consultant retains the design rights and other intellectual property rights and copyrights of all documents prepared by the Consultant under this Contract. **Unless otherwise stated in the SCC**, the Client shall be entitled to use them or copy them only for the Project and the purpose for which they are intended, and need not obtain the Consultant's permission to copy for such use.

### Equipment,

### Vehicles and Materials Furnished by the Client

Any equipment, vehicles and materials made available to the Consultant by the Client, or purchased by the Consultant wholly or partly with funds provided by the Client, shall be the property of the Client and shall be marked accordingly. Upon termination or expiration of this Contract, the Consultant shall make available to the Client an inventory of such equipment, vehicles and materials and shall dispose of such equipment, vehicles and materials in accordance with the Client’s instructions. While in possession of such equipment, vehicles and materials, the Consultant, unless otherwise instructed by the Client in writing, shall insure them at the expense of the Client in an amount equal to their full replacement value.

### Equipment and Materials Provided by the Consultant

Any equipment or materials brought into the Client’s country by the Consultant or its Experts and used either for the Project or personal use shall remain the property of the Consultant or the Experts concerned, as applicable.

* + 1. **CONSULTANT’S EXPERTS AND SUBCONSULTANTS**

### Description of Experts

1. The title, agreed job description, qualification and time-input estimates to carry out the Services of each of the Consultant’s Experts are described in Appendix B. Subject to Clause GC 4.4, all experts included in that Appendix shall be deemed to be accepted by the Client when awarding the Contract to the Consultant.
2. Adjustments with respect to the time-input of Key Experts set forth in Appendix B may be made by the Consultant by a written notice to the Client, provided that:
   1. such adjustments shall not alter the original time-input estimates for any individual by more than 10% or one week, whichever is larger; and
   2. the aggregate of such adjustments shall not result in an

increase of the Contract Price.

1. If additional work is required beyond the scope of the Services specified in Appendix A:
   1. the time-input for the Key Experts may be increased by agreement in writing between the Client and the Consultant in accordance with Clause GCC 2.6;
   2. the Contract Price as set forth in Clause GCC 6.1 shall accordingly be adjusted; and
   3. the Parties shall sign a Contract amendment.

### Replacement of Key Experts

1. Except as the Client may otherwise agree in writing, no changes shall be made in the Key Experts.
2. Notwithstanding the above, the substitution of Key Experts during Contract execution may be considered only based on the Consultant’s written request and due to circumstances outside the reasonable control of the Consultant, including but not limited to death or medical incapacity. In such case, the Consultant shall forthwith provide as a replacement, a person of equivalent or better qualifications and experience, and at the same rate of remuneration and such replacement shall be subject to the Client’s approval and the procedure set forth in GCC Clause 4.3(a) shall apply for such approval process.

### Approval of

### Additional Key Expert

1. If during execution of the Contract, additional Key Experts are required to carry out the Services, the Consultant shall submit to the Client for review and approval a copy of their Curriculum Vitae (CVs). If the Client does not object in writing (stating the reasons for the objection) within twenty-one (21) days from the date of receipt of such CVs, such additional Key Experts shall be deemed to have been approved by the Client.
2. The rate of remuneration payable to such new additional Key Experts shall be based on the rates for other Key Experts position which require similar qualifications and experience.

### Removal of

### Experts or Subconsultants

1. If the Client finds that any of the Experts or Subconsultants has committed serious misconduct or has been charged with having committed a criminal action, the Consultant shall, at the Client’s written request specifying the grounds, provide a suitable replacement.
2. In the event that any of the Experts or Subconsultants is found by the Client to be incompetent or incapable in discharging assigned duties, the Consultant shall, at the Client’s written request

specifying the grounds, provide a suitable replacement.

1. Any replacement of the removed Experts or Subconsultants shall possess equivalent or better qualifications and experience and shall be acceptable to the Client.

### Replacement/ Removal of Experts – Impact on Payments

Except as the Client may otherwise agree:

1. the Consultant shall bear all additional travel and other costs arising out of or incidental to any removal and/or replacement; and
2. the remuneration to be paid for any of the Experts provided as a replacement shall not exceed the remuneration which would have been payable to the Experts replaced or removed.

### Working Hours, Overtime, Leave, etc.

### Working

### Hours

Working hours and holidays for Experts are **stated in the SCC** and Appendix B.

* + 1. **Overtime** The Experts shall be entitled to be paid for overtime or to take paid leaves (whether sick or vacation), if so specifically provided in the Contract.
    2. **Leave** Any taking of leave by Key Experts shall be subject to the prior approval by the Consultant who shall ensure that absence for leave purposes will not delay the progress and/or impact adequate supervision of the Services.
    3. **OBLIGATIONS OF THE CLIENT**

### Assistance and Exemptions

**Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, the Client shall use its best efforts to:

1. assist the Consultant with obtaining work permits and such other documents as shall be necessary to enable the Consultant to perform the Services.
2. assist the Consultant with promptly obtaining, for the Experts and, if appropriate, their eligible dependents, all necessary entry and exit visas, residence permits, exchange permits and any other documents required for their stay in the Client’s country while carrying out the Services under the Contract.
3. facilitate prompt clearance through customs of any property required for the Services and of the personal effects of the

### Access to Project Site

Experts and their eligible dependents.

1. issue to officials, agents and representatives of the Government all such instructions and information as may be necessary or appropriate for the prompt and effective implementation of the Services.
2. assist the Consultant and the Experts and any Subconsultants employed by the Consultant for the Services with obtaining exemption from any requirement to register or obtain any permit to practice their profession or to establish themselves either individually or as a corporate entity in the Client’s country according to the applicable law in the Client’s country.
3. assist the Consultant, any Subconsultants and the Experts of either of them with obtaining the privilege, pursuant to the applicable law in the Client’s country, of bringing into the Client’s country reasonable amounts of foreign currency for the purposes of the Services or for the personal use of the Experts and of withdrawing any such amounts as may be earned therein by the Experts in the execution of the Services.

The Client warrants that the Consultant shall have, free of charge, unimpeded access to the Project site in respect of which access is required for the performance of the Services. The Client will be responsible for any damage to the Project site or any property thereon resulting from such access and will indemnify the Consultant and each of the Experts in respect of liability for any such damage, unless such damage is caused by the willful default or negligence of the Consultant or any Subconsultants or the Experts of either of them.

### Change in the Applicable Law

If, after the Base Date, there is any change in the Applicable Law in the Client’s country, including the law with respect to taxes and duties, which increases or decreases the cost incurred by the Consultant in performing the Services, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Consultant under this Contract shall be increased or decreased accordingly by agreement between the Parties hereto, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the Contract Price specified in Clause GCC 6.1(a). If the Consultant has been delayed or impeded in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract because of any change in the Applicable Law in the Client’s country, the contract term shall be extended in accordance with the Clause GCC 2.6.2.

### Services,

### Facilities and

1. The Client shall make available to the Consultant and the Experts, for the purposes of the Services and free of any

### Property of the Client

charge, the services, facilities and property described in Appendix A at the times and in the manner specified in said Appendix A.

1. In case that such services, facilities and property shall not be made available to the Consultant as and when specified in Appendix A, the Parties shall agree on (i) any time extension that it may be appropriate to grant to the Consultant for the performance of the Services, (ii) the manner in which the Consultant shall procure any such services, facilities and property from other sources, and (iii) the additional payments, if any, to be made by the Client to the Consultant as a result thereof pursuant to Clause GCC 6.1 (b).

### Counterpart Personnel

1. The Client shall make available to the Consultant free of charge such professional and support counterpart personnel, to be nominated by the Client with the Consultant’s advice, if specified in Appendix A.
2. If counterpart personnel are not provided by the Client to the Consultant as and when specified in Appendix A, the Parties shall agree on (i) any time extension that it may be appropriate to grant to the Consultant for the performance of the Services,

(ii) how the affected part of the Services shall be carried out, and (iii) the additional payments, if any, to be made by the Client to the Consultant as a result thereof pursuant to Clause GCC 6.1(b).

1. Professional and support counterpart personnel, excluding Client’s liaison personnel, shall work under the exclusive direction of the Consultant. If any member of the counterpart personnel fails to perform adequately any work assigned to such member by the Consultant that is consistent with the position occupied by such member, the Consultant may request the replacement of such member, and the Client shall not unreasonably refuse to act upon such request.

### Payment

### Obligation

In consideration of the Services performed by the Consultant under this Contract, the Client shall make such payments to the Consultant and in such manner as is provided by Clause GCC 6 below.

* + 1. **PAYMENTS TO THE CONSULTANT**
  1. **Contract Price** (a) The Contract Price shall be as **set forth in the SCC**. The

Contract Price breakdown shall be as provided in Appendix C.

(b) The amounts payable to the Consultant shall be subject to

adjustments in accordance with the Contract and any such adjustment other than the price adjustment stipulated in GCC6.8 can be made only by an amendment to the Contract agreed and signed by both Parties.

### Remuneration and Reimbursable Expenses

1. The Client shall pay to the Consultant
   1. remuneration that shall be determined on the basis of time actually spent by each Expert in the performance of the Services after the date of commencing the Services or such other date as the Parties shall agree in writing; and
   2. reimbursable expenses on the basis of Unit Rate Reimbursement (URR) or Actual Cost Reimbursement (ACR) described below.
2. All payments shall be based on Appendix D and Appendix E.
3. The remuneration rates shall cover:
   1. such salaries and allowances as the Consultant shall have agreed to pay to the Experts as well as factors for social charges and overheads (bonuses or other means of profit- sharing shall not be allowed as an element of overheads),
   2. the cost of backstopping by home office staff not included

in the Experts’ list in Appendix B; and

* 1. the Consultant’s fee.

Any rates specified for Experts not yet appointed shall be provisional and shall be subject to revision, with the written approval of the Client, once the applicable remuneration rates and allowances are known.

1. The reimbursable expenses consist of:
   1. Unit Rate Reimbursement (URR) which means the expenses which are reimbursed by the Client based on the Contract unit rates as adjusted in accordance with the Clause GCC 6.8, upon incurring of such expense by the Consultant or elapse of the relevant interval or period indicated in the Contract (such as months). For such reimbursements, submission of any evidence of expenses incurred (such as receipt, delivery records, tickets) is not required.
   2. Actual Cost Reimbursement (ACR) which means the expenses which are reimbursed by the Client based on the actual cost incurred by the Consultant upon incurring of such expense. For such reimbursements, submission of evidence of expenses incurred (such as receipt, delivery records, tickets) is required, and price adjustments

stipulated in the Clause GCC 6.8 shall not apply.

### Duties, Taxes and Levies

1. The Consultant, Subconsultants and Experts are responsible for meeting all liabilities with respect of duties, taxes and levies arising out of the Contract, both in the Client’s country and abroad, except **as otherwise provided in the SCC**.
2. If so **specified in the SCC**, any local duty, tax or levy is exempted or paid by the Client on behalf of the Consultant, and the following shall apply to each such exception or payment as the case may be.
   1. If any duty, tax or levy is exempted as a “no pay” exemption, then, the Client shall obtain from the relevant authority and provide to the Consultant, a tax exemption certificate evidencing that such exemption has been provided.
   2. If any duty, tax or levy is exempted as a “pay and reimburse” exemption, the relevant authority will reimburse to the Consultant, any amount paid or to be paid by the Consultant for the purpose of meeting with such tax liabilities upon submission of all relevant documentation.
   3. If any duty, tax or levy is paid by the Client on behalf of the Consultant, the Client shall obtain from the relevant authority upon such tax payment and provide to the Consultant, a tax payment certificate evidencing that such payment has been made.

### Currency of Payment

### Terms and

### Conditions of Payment

Any payment under this Contract shall be made in the currency(ies)

### specified in the SCC.

Billings and payments in respect of the Services shall be made as follows:

1. Within twenty-eight (28) days after the receipt of the advance payment security and the invoice for advance payment, the Client shall pay to the Consultant an advance payment, as an interest-free loan for mobilization and cash flow support, **as specified in the SCC**.

The advance payment security shall be in the amount (or amounts) and in the currency (or currencies) of the advance payment **specified in the SCC**. Such security

* 1. is to remain effective until the advance payment has been

fully set off, and

* 1. is to be in the form set forth in Appendix G, or in such other form as the Client shall have approved in writing.

The advance payment shall be repaid through percentage deductions from the invoices at the amortization rate stated **in the SCC**, commencing from the invoice in which the total of all payments (cumulative total amount excluding the advance payment amount) exceeds 30 percent (30%) of the Contract Price less Provisional Sums. The advance payment shall be completely repaid prior to the time when 90 percent (90%) of the Contract Price less Provisional Sums is due for payment.

1. As soon as practicable and not later than fourteen (14) days after the end of each calendar month during the period of the Services, or after the end of each time intervals **otherwise indicated in the SCC**, the Consultant shall submit to the Client, in duplicate, itemized invoices, accompanied by the receipts or other appropriate supporting documents, of the amounts payable pursuant to Clauses GCC 6.4 and GCC 6.5 for such interval, or any other period **indicated in the SCC**. Separate invoices shall be submitted for expenses incurred in foreign currency and in local currency. Each invoice shall show remuneration and reimbursable expenses separately.
2. The Client shall pay the Consultant’s invoices within fifty-six

(56) days after the receipt by the Client of such itemized invoices with supporting documents. Only such portion of an invoice that is not satisfactorily supported may be withheld from payment. Should any discrepancy be found to exist between actual payment and costs authorized to be incurred by the Consultant, the Client may add or subtract the difference from any subsequent payments.

1. The Client shall pay the Consultant’s final invoices within fifty-six (56) days after the approval by the Client to the final report and the final invoice submitted by the Consultant. The Services shall be deemed completed and finally accepted by the Client and the final report and final invoice shall be deemed approved by the Client as satisfactory eighty-four (84) days after receipt of the final report and final invoice by the Client unless the Client, within such eighty-four (84) day period, gives written notice to the Consultant specifying in detail deficiencies in the Services, the final report or final invoice. The Consultant shall thereupon promptly make any necessary corrections, and thereafter the foregoing process

shall be repeated. Any amount that the Client has paid or caused to be paid in accordance with this Clause GCC 6.5 (d) in excess of the amounts actually payable in accordance with the provisions of this Contract shall be reimbursed by the Consultant to the Client within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt by the Consultant of notice thereof. Any such claim by the Client for reimbursement must be made within twelve (12) calendar months after the approval by the Client to the final report and the final invoice in accordance with the above.

1. All payments under this Contract shall be made to the accounts of the Consultant **specified in the SCC**.
2. Payments in respect of remuneration or reimbursable expenses, which exceed the amount for these items as set forth in Appendices D and E, may be charged to the Provisional Sum for Contingency Allowance, provided for foreign and local currencies only if such expenses were approved by the Client prior to being incurred.
3. With the exception of the final payment under (d) above, payments do not constitute acceptance of the Services nor relieve the Consultant of any obligations hereunder.

### JICA Disbursement Procedure

1. Any payments payable from the proceeds of the Loan shall be made through the disbursement procedure as **stated in the SCC.**

Any charges or fees associated with or incidental to remittance of funds from JICA/ Client to the Consultant’s account including but not limited to those for opening and amendment commissions of the Letter of Credit shall be solely borne by the Client.

1. Any Payment payable from any source of finance other than the Loan Agreement shall be made directly by the Client.

### Interest on

### Delayed Payments

If the Consultant does not receive payment in accordance with Clause GCC 6.5 (c), the Consultant shall be entitled to receive financing charges compounded monthly on the amount unpaid during the period of delay. This period shall commence on the date for payment as specified in Clause GCC 6.5 (c).

These financing charges shall be calculated at the annual rate of three (3) percentage points above the discount rate of the central bank in the country of the currency of payment, or if not available,

the interbank offered rate, and shall be paid in such currency.

The Consultant shall be entitled to this payment without formal notice or statement, and without prejudice to any other right or remedy provided by the Applicable Law or this Contract.

### Adjustment for Changes in Cost

**Unless otherwise stated in the SCC**, the amounts payable to the Consultant under Clause GCC 6.2 shall be adjusted for rises or falls in the cost of Remuneration and Reimbursable Expenses, by the addition or deduction of the amounts determined by the formulae prescribed in this Clause.

For the purposes of this Clause, “table of adjustment data” means the completed table of adjustment data for local and foreign currencies included in Appendix F. If there is no such table of adjustment data, this Clause shall not apply.

The adjustment to be applied to the amount payable to the Consultant, shall be determined from formulae for each of the currencies of payment **stated in Clause SCC 6.4**. No adjustment is to be applied to any remuneration or reimbursable expense, valued on the basis of cost or current prices.

Subject to the above paragraphs any remuneration and/or reimbursable expense payable under the Contract shall be adjusted **as stated in the SCC**, using the formula below.



“Rn” is the adjusted value of:

* + 1. remuneration payable for the period “n”, this period being a period of 12 months, and the first time being in the 13th calendar month after the Contract signing date, **unless otherwise indicated in the SCC**; or
    2. reimbursable expenses incurred during the period “n”, this period being a period of 3 months, and the first time being in the 4th calendar month after the Contract signing date, **unless otherwise indicated in the SCC**.

“Ro” is the remuneration or reimbursable expense payable on the basis of the rates set forth in Appendices D and E;

“a” is a fixed coefficient, stated in the relevant table of adjustment data, representing the non-adjustable portion in each payment component;

“b” is a fixed coefficient, stated in the relevant table of adjustment data, representing the adjustable portion in each payment component;

“Ln” is the current cost indices or references for period “n”, expressed in each of the relevant currencies of payment, each of which is applicable to the relevant tabulated cost element on the first day of the period “n”.

“ Lo” is the base cost indices, stated in the relevant table of adjustment data, expressed in each of the relevant currencies of payment, each of which is applicable to the relevant tabulated cost element on the Base Date.

* + 1. **FAIRNESS AND GOOD FAITH**

**7.1 Good Faith** The Parties undertake to act in good faith with respect to each other’s rights under this Contract and to adopt all reasonable measures to ensure the realization of the objectives of this Contract.

* + 1. **SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES**

### Amicable

### Settlement

The Parties shall seek to resolve any dispute amicably by mutual consultation.

If either Party objects to any action or inaction of the other Party, the objecting Party may file a written Notice of Dispute to the other Party providing in detail the basis of the dispute. The Party receiving the Notice of Dispute will consider it and respond in writing within fourteen (14) days after receipt. If that Party fails to respond within fourteen (14) days, or the dispute cannot be amicably settled within fourteen (14) days following the response of that Party, Clause GCC 8.2 shall apply.

### Dispute

### Resolution

Any dispute between the Parties as to matters arising pursuant to this Contract that cannot be settled amicably according to Clause GCC

8.1 shall be submitted by either Party for settlement proceedings in accordance with the following provisions:

1. Contract with foreign Consultants (or, in case of a Joint Venture, where the Lead Member is a foreign Consultant)
   1. Mediation

The Parties may agree to submit any dispute or disagreement that has not been settled amicably according to Clause GCC

8.1 to settlement proceedings under the “ICC ADR Rules” (Rules of Amicable Dispute Resolution of the International Chamber of Commerce).

* 1. Arbitration

If the dispute or disagreement cannot be settled amicably pursuant to Clause GCC 8.1, or if, where the settlement proceedings under Clause GCC 8.2(a)(i) are agreed, the dispute or disagreement has not been settled pursuant to the ICC ADR Rules within forty-two (42) days following the filing of a Request for ADR or within such other period as the Parties may agree in writing, such dispute or disagreement shall be finally settled under international arbitration (1) with proceedings administered by the arbitration institution designated in the **SCC**, and conducted under the rules of arbitration of such institution; or, if so specified in the **SCC**, (2) with proceedings administered by Japan Commercial Arbitration Association (JCAA) and conducted under the arbitration rules of JCAA; or (3) if neither an arbitration institution nor arbitration rules are specified in the SCC, with proceedings administered by the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC) and conducted under the ICC Rules of Arbitration; by one or more arbitrators appointed in accordance with the said arbitration rules

1. Contract with local Consultants (or, in case of a Joint Venture, where the Lead Member is a local Consultant)

The Parties agree to submit any dispute or disagreement that has not been settled amicably according to Clause GCC 8.1 to settlement proceedings under the laws of the Client's country.

**Section IX. Special Conditions of Contract**

This Section contains data and provisions specific to the country where the Project is to be executed, to the Client and to the assignment. The contents of this Section supplement the General Conditions of Contract (GCC).

Clause numbers in the SCC correspond to those in the GCC. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the GCC.

Clauses 1.1(f) & 1.6, 1.8, 1.9, 6.1(a), 6.4 and 6.5(e) shall be kept blank during the proposal stage but shall be filled in with the relevant data prior to signing of the Contract, when such data is known.

**Special Conditions of Contract**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **GCC Clause No.** | **Amendments of, and Supplements to, GCC Clause** |
| **1.1 (a)** | The Applicable Guidelines are those published in *April 2012* for Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans. “Standard Request for Proposals under Japanese ODA Loans October 2019”published by JICA. |
| **1.1 (b)** | The Contract shall be construed in accordance with the law of *Client’s country.* |
| **1.1(e) & 1.6** | Client’s name and address: Focal Person, Southern Chattogram Development Project (SCRDP), LGED, Local Government Engineering Department, LGED Bhaban, Level-9, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka 1207.  Tel. no: +88 02 5500 6775  Email: [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd) |
| **1.1(f) & 1.6** | Consultant’s name and address: [*insert Consultant’s name, address and telephone number*] |
| **1.4** | The Contract shall be executed in: *English* |
| **1.8** | The Lead Member is [*insert name of member*]  [*If the Consultant consists of a JV, then the name of the firm whose address is specified in Clause SCC 1.6 shall be inserted here. If the Consultant consists only of a single firm, then delete the above and state “This Clause SCC 1.8 is not applicable.”*] |
| **1.9** | The Authorized Representatives are:  For the Client : Focal Person, Southern Chattogram Development Project (SCRDP), LGED, Local Government Engineering Department, LGED Bhaban, Level-9, Agargaon, Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka 1207.  Tel. no: +88 02 5500 6775  Email: [xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd](mailto:xen.procurement@lged.gov.bd)  For the Consultant : |
| **2.1(a)** | The other effectiveness conditions are: Not applicable |
| **2.1(c)** | Not applicable |
| **2.2** | Not applicable |
| **GCC Clause No.** | **Amendments of, and Supplements to, GCC Clause** |
| **2.4** | The time period shall be Sixty-Four months. |
| **3.4 (e) (i)** | Not Applicable |
| **3.4 (e) (ii)** | The ceiling on Consultant’s liability shall be limited to the Amount of Contract Price. |
| **3.5** | The risks and the coverage shall be as follows:   1. Third Party motor vehicle liability insurance in respect of motor vehicles operated in the Client’s country by the Consultant or its Experts or any Subconsultants or their Experts, with a minimum coverage of “in accordance with the applicable law in Bangladesh”; 2. professional liability insurance (PLI), with a minimum coverage of the Contract Price or 1 billion Japanese Yen, whichever is smaller. 3. employer’s liability and workers’ compensation insurance in respect of the Experts of the Consultant and of any Subconsultants, in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Applicable Law, as well as, with respect to such Experts, any such life, health, accident, travel or other insurance as may be appropriate; and 4. insurance against loss of or damage to    1. equipment purchased in whole or in part with funds provided under this Contract,    2. the Consultant’s property used in the performance of the   Services, and any documents prepared by the Consultant in the performance of the Services. |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **GCC Clause No.** | **Amendments of, and Supplements to, GCC Clause** |
| **3.8** | The Client is entitled to use the documents prepared by the Consultant under this Contract for other projects, “without” prior written permission of the Consultant. |
| **4.6.1** | Working days and hours shall be as described below:   1. One (1) month equals *twenty-two (22)*] *working days.* 2. One (1) working day shall be *eight (8)*] *Hours.* 3. Weekly working days and time shall be as follows:  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | | **Day** | **Working Time** | | | | ***from*** | ***to*** | **No. of Hours** | | Sunday | 9:00 am | 5:00 pm | 8 | | Monday | 9:00 am | 5:00 pm | 8 | | Tuesday | 9:00 am | 5:00 pm | 8 | | Wednesday | 9:00 am | 5:00 pm | 8 | | Thursday | 9:00 am | 5:00 pm | 8 | | Total No. of Weekly Hours | | | 40 |  1. National holidays, public holidays weekly holidays etc. shall be considered as non-working days*.* 2. Government of Bangladesh may change the working time based on day-light and may publish additional holidays time-to-time that also be applicable to the consultant. |

| **GCC Clause No.** | | **Amendments of, and Supplements to, GCC Clause** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **5.1 (a) through (f)** | | Notapplicable |
| **6.1(a)** | | The Contract Price is: [*insert amount and currency for each currency, as applicable*]. |
| **6.3 (a) & (b)** | | In accordance with the Exchange of Notes between the Government of Bangladesh and the Government of Japan:  1. & (ii) duties, taxes and levies listed in the table below shall be exempted.  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | | **No.** | **Duty/ Tax/ Levy** | **Exemption Category** | | 1. | Corporate income tax, including withholding tax, on any Japanese companies, operating as a consultant, with respect to the income accruing from the supply of products and/or  services to be provided under Japanese ODA Loans. | “No Pay” | | 2. | Personal income tax on Japanese employees engaged in the implementation of the Project for their personal income derived from a Japanese companies operating as a consultant for the implementation of  the Project. | “No Pay” | | 3. | Custom duties and related fiscal charges on any Japanese companies operating as a consultant, with respect  to the import and re-export of their own | “No Pay” | |
| **6.4** | | The currency(ies) of payment shall be the following:   1. BDT (Taka) 2. Japanese Yen (JPY) 3. USD |
| **6.5(a)** | | The amount of the advance payment is:  - Ten (10) % of the contract amount in foreign currency; and  - Ten (10) % of the contract amountin local currency.  The advance payment securities shall be in the amounts and in the currencies of the advance payment and in the form of Bank guarantees issued by a reputable bank in the respective country of the Consultant through a corresponding bank in Bangladesh.  Repayment Amortization rate:  Repayment amortization rate of advance payment shall be: 20% |
| **6.5(b)** | | Not Applicable. |
| **6.5(e)** | | The accounts are:   * for foreign currency or currencies: [*insert account*]. * for local currency: [*insert account*]. |
| **6.6(a)** | Payment of the amount due in:   * 1. Local currency, payable from the proceeds of the Loan shall be made through “Transfer Procedure” as of brochure on Transfer Procedure for Japanese ODA Loans.   2. Foreign currency, payable from the proceeds of the Loan shall be made through “Transfer Procedure” as of brochure on Transfer Procedure for Japanese ODA Loans.   The brochures describing the JICA’s Disbursement Procedures above are available at:  https:/[/www](http://www.jica.go.jp/english/our_work/types_of_assistance/oda).[jica.go.jp/english/our\_work/types\_of\_assistance/oda](http://www.jica.go.jp/english/our_work/types_of_assistance/oda) \_loans/oda\_op\_info/procedure/index.html | |
| **6.8** | **Adjustment for Changes in Cost:**  Remuneration and/or reimbursable expense shall be adjusted using the formula below.  “Rn” is the adjusted value of:   1. remuneration payable for the period “n”, this period being a period of 12 months, and the first time being in the 13th calendar month after the Contract signing date. 2. reimbursable expenses incurred during the period “n”, this period being a period of 12 months, and the first time being in the 13th calendar month after the Contract signing date.   “Ro” is the remuneration or reimbursable expense payable on the basis of the rates set forth in Appendices D and E;  “a” is a fixed coefficient, stated in the relevant table of adjustment data, representing the non-adjustable portion in each payment component;  “b” is a fixed coefficient, stated in the relevant table of adjustment data, representing the adjustable portion in each payment component;  “Ln” is the current cost indices or references for period “n”, expressed in each of the relevant currencies of payment, each of which is applicable to the relevant tabulated cost element on the first day of the period “n”.  “ Lo” is the base cost indices, stated in the relevant table of adjustment data, expressed in each of the relevant currencies of payment, each of which is applicable to the relevant tabulated cost element on the Base Date. | |
| **8.2(a)(ii)** | 1. administrated by   International Chamber of Commerce (ICC)   1. conducted under   International Chamber of Commerce (ICC) | |

**Section X. Appendices**

**Appendices**

**List of Appendices**

APP

[Chapter 1. Background 82](#_Toc113962765)

[Chapter 2. Objectives of Consulting Services 84](#_Toc113962766)

[Chapter 3. Scope of Consulting Services 84](#_Toc113962767)

[Chapter 4. Expected Time Schedule 93](#_Toc113962768)

[Chapter 5. Staffing (Expertise required) 93](#_Toc113962769)

[Chapter 6. Reporting 113](#_Toc113962770)

[Chapter 7. Obligations of the Executing Agency (Client) 114](#_Toc113962771)

[Annexure-I 116](#_Toc113962772)

[Outline of Capacity Development Program 116](#_Toc113962773)

[Appendix A – Description of Services 172](#_Toc113962774)

[Appendix B – Expert Schedule 173](#_Toc113962775)

[Appendix C – Summary of Cost Breakdown 174](#_Toc113962776)

[Appendix D – Remuneration Cost Breakdown 175](#_Toc113962777)

[Appendix E – Reimbursable Cost Breakdown 176](#_Toc113962778)

[Appendix F – Table of Adjustment Data 178](#_Toc113962779)

[Appendix G – Form of Advance Payment Security 180](#_Toc113962780)

[Appendix H – Acknowledgment of Compliance with Guidelines for the Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans 182](#_Toc113962781)

[Appendix I – Eligible Source Countries of Japanese ODA Loans 222](#_Toc113962782)

# Appendix A – Description of Services

[*This Appendix will include the final Terms of Reference worked out by the Client and the Consultant during the negotiations.*

*In accordance with Clause GCC3.7.1 Reporting Obligations, GCC 5.1, GCC 5.4(a) and GCC 5.5(a)), services, facilities, properties and counterpart personnel to be provided by the Client and the timing and manner in which they shall be provided shall be described here*.]

# Appendix B – Expert Schedule

[*Insert a table based on Form TECH-7 of the Consultant’s Technical Proposal as finalized during the Contract negotiations. Attach the CVs demonstrating the qualifications of Key Experts (Form TECH-6 of the Consultant’s Technical Proposal) updated and signed by the respective Key Experts.*

*In addition, include the following provisions, as appropriate, if the Expert Schedule to be inserted as above does not contain such provisions.*]

“For the purposes of this Appendix B – Expert Schedule, the following shall apply:

1. Months are counted from the start of the assignment. For each Expert, the input for home and field work shall be indicated separately.
2. Working days and hours shall be as set forth in SCC Clause 4.6.1.
3. Home Work and Field Work
   1. “**Home Work**” means:
      1. in case of an International Expert, work carried out in his/ her country of residence.
      2. in case of a Local Expert, work carried at his/her normal place of work.
   2. “**Field Work**” means:
      1. in case of an International Expert, work carried out in a country other than his/ her country of residence.
      2. in case of a Local Expert, work carried at a place other than his/ her normal place of work.”

# Appendix C – Summary of Cost Breakdown

[*insert Form FIN-2 of the Consultant’s Financial Proposal as finalized during the Contract negotiations*]

# Appendix D – Remuneration Cost Breakdown

[*Insert Form FIN-3 of the Consultant’s Financial Proposal as finalized during the Contract negotiations.*

*In addition, please include the following provisions, as appropriate, if the Remuneration Cost Breakdown to be inserted as above does not contain such provisions.*]

“For the Purposes of this Appendix D – Remuneration Cost Breakdown, the following shall apply:

1. Full-time Employee, Other Source Experts and Independent Experts
   1. “Full-time (FT) employee” means an employee of the lead firm or joint venture member or Subconsultant;
   2. “Other Source (OS) Experts” means an Expert provided by another source that is not the Consultant or Lead firm or a member firm of a JV or a Subconsultant firm;
   3. “Independent Expert (IP)” means independent/ self-employed Expert.
2. For computation of remuneration payable to Experts:
   1. payments for periods of less than one month shall be calculated:
      1. on an hourly basis for the actual time spent in the Consultant’s home office and directly attributable to the Services (one hour being equivalent to 1/Xth of a month where X = number of working hours per day multiplied by number of working days per month, usually 176 (8 x 22 )); and
      2. on a calendar-day basis for the time spent away from the Consultant’s home office (one day being equivalent to 1/30th of a month; irrespective of the number of monthly working days stated in Appendix B (Expert Schedule) and the number of calendar days in the subject month).
   2. in case of an International Experts working away from the Consultant’s home office, the times spent for international travel between the country where he/she works (e.g. the Client’s country) and his/her country of residence (calculated from departure to arrival) shall be considered as working days for all purposes of this Contract, and shall be added to the working period.
3. Home Office Rate and Field Rate
   1. **“**Home Office Rate” means remuneration rate which applies when an International Expert works in his/her country of residence or a Local Expert works in his/her usual place of work.
   2. “Field Rate” means remuneration rate which applies when an International Expert works in a country other than his/her country of residence or a Local Expert works in a place other than his/her usual place of work.

# Appendix E – Reimbursable Cost Breakdown

[*Insert Form FIN-4 of the Consultant’s Financial Proposal as finalized during the Contract negotiations.*

*In addition, include the following provisions, as appropriate, if the Reimbursable Cost Breakdown to be inserted as above does not contain such provisions.*]

“For the Purposes of this Appendix E – Reimbursable Cost Estimates, the following shall apply:

1. “Per Diem” means the daily rate (i.e., one rate for all locations) which shall be calculated as the weighted average (cost per day), on the basis of 30 days per calendar month, considering the cost of accommodation, meals and all other similar expenses, reasonably incurred by:
   1. an International Expert, when he/she works in a country other than his/ her country of residence.
   2. a Local Expert, when he/she works at an any place other than his/ her normal place of work.
2. With respect of the international travel expenses, the following shall apply:
   1. International travel costs will show the airfares needed by International Experts to travel from their home office, or regular place of work, to the field, by the most appropriate and the most direct practicable route. Air travel cost shall be estimated by business class for senior experts (normally more than 18 years of working experiences) except for short-distance (less than 8 hours) flights and economy class for other experts.
   2. For International Experts spending twenty-four (24) consecutive months or more in the Client’s country, one extra round trip will be reimbursed for every twenty-four (24) months of assignment in the Client’s country. Such International Experts will be entitled to such extra round trip only if upon their return to the Client’s country, such International Experts are scheduled to serve for the purposes of the Project for a further period of not less than six (6) consecutive months.
   3. Air transport for dependents: the cost of transportation to and from the Client’s country of eligible dependents who shall be the spouse and not more than two (2) unmarried dependent children under eighteen (18) years of age of those of the International Experts assigned to resident duty in the Client’s country for the purpose of the Services for periods of six (6) consecutive months or longer, provided that the stay of such dependents in the Client’s country shall have been for not less than three (3) consecutive months duration. If the assignment period for resident staff of the International Experts will be thirty (30) months or more, one extra economy class air trip for their eligible dependents for every twenty-four (24)-month assignment will be reimbursed.
   4. The number of round trips, the cost for each trip and destinations is shown under “air travel”.
3. A separate item “Miscellaneous Travel Expenses” is shown to cover a lump sum allowance per round trip for processing necessary travel documents (passport, visas, travel permits), airport taxes, transport to and from airports, inoculations, the cost of excess baggage up to twenty (20) kilograms per person, or the equivalent in cost of unaccompanied baggage or air freight for each International Expert and each eligible dependent, etc.

# Appendix F – Table of Adjustment Data

## Table A. Local Currency

[*insert Table A. Local Currency of Form FIN-5 of the Consultant’s Financial Proposal as finalized during the Contract negotiations*]

## Table B. Foreign Currency

[*insert Table B. Foreign Currency of Form FIN-5 of the Consultant’s Financial Proposal as finalized during the contract negotiations*]

# Appendix G – Form of Advance Payment Security

[*Insert hereunder an acceptable form of an advance payment security. An example is set forth below. Reference shall be made to Clause 6.5(a) of the Conditions of Contract.*

*If the form given below is used, in the event of an extension of the time for completion of the Contract, the Client would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee*.]

**Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment**

*\_* [*bank’s name and address of issuing branch or office*]

**Beneficiary:** \_ [*Name and Address of Client*]

### Date: \_

### ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.: \_

We have been informed that [*name of Consulting Firm or name of the Joint Venture, same as appears in the signed Contract*] (hereinafter called “the Consultants”) has entered into Contract No. [*reference number of the contract*] dated [*date*] with you, for the provision of [*brief description of Services*] (hereinafter called “the Contract”).

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance payment in the sum of [*amount in figures*] ([*amount in words*]) is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.

At the request of the Consultants, we [*name of Bank*] hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of [*amount in figures*] ([*amount in words*])1 upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing accompanied by a written statement stating that the Consultants are in breach of their obligation under the Contract because the Consultants have used the advance payment for purposes other than toward providing the Services under the Contract.

1 The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the advance payment and denominated either in the currency(ies) of the advance payment as specified in the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Client.

It is a condition for any claim and payment under this guarantee to be made that the advance payment referred to above must have been received by the Consultants on their account number

at [*name and address of Bank*].

The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the Consultants as indicated in copies of your certified statements to such effect which shall be presented to us by the Consultants. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of the certified payment certificate issued by you indicating that the Consultants have made full repayment of the amount of the advance payment, or on the day of [*month*] [*year*] 2 whichever is earlier. Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, ICC Publication No. 758.

\_ [*signature(s)*]

***Note****: All italicized text is to assist in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the completed form submitted to the Client.*

2 Insert the expected expiration date

# Appendix H – Acknowledgment of Compliance with Guidelines for the Employment of Consultants under Japanese ODA Loans

[*The completed Form TECH-9 in Section III, Technical Proposal Forms is used for this Appendix.*]

# Appendix I – Eligible Source Countries of Japanese ODA Loans

**Eligible Source Countries: All countries and Areas**

1. Bangladesh Bureau of Statistics [↑](#footnote-ref-1)